

TECHNISCHE UNIVERSITÄT MÜNCHEN

Transcriptomics and Proteomics of Platelet Heterogeneity: From RNA-Sequencing to Mass Cytometry

Melissa Klug

Vollständiger Abdruck der von der Fakultät für Medizin der Technischen Universität München zur Erlangung des akademischen Grades einer **Doktorin der Naturwissenschaften** (Dr. rer. nat.) genehmigten Dissertation.

> Vorsitz: Prof. Dr. Stefan Lichtenthaler Prüfer*innen der Dissertation: 1.Priv-Doz. Dr. Maria Isabell Bernlochner 2.Prof. Dr. Bernhard Küster

Die Dissertation wurde am 10.03.2022 bei der Technischen Universität München eingereicht und durch die Fakultät für Medizin am 07.06.2022 angenommen.





TECHNISCHE UNIVERSITÄT MÜNCHEN

Dissertation

Transcriptomics and Proteomics of Platelet Heterogeneity: From RNA-Sequencing to Mass Cytometry

Melissa Klug

Acknowledgments

First of all, I wish to express my gratitude to my supervisors PD Dr. med Isabell Bernlochner and Dr. med Dario Bongiovanni for giving me the opportunity to work in their group. Thank you for your trust, the freedom in project development and many fruitful discussions. Additionally, I would like to thank Prof. Dr. Küster for agreeing to become my second supervisor and for his critical questions and input. I am very grateful I met Prof. Dr. Jan Baumbach who integrated me into his Exbio group and made sure that everyone enjoyed their time in the office as well as at social events. A very big thank you goes to Dr. Markus List, who made me part of his Big Data in Biomedicine group and gave me the opportunity to participate in many bioinformatic projects. I would like to thank especially Jan and Markus for their regular meetings and all my supervisors for the outstanding supervision and the valuable feedback and support during my PhD.

Moreover, I would like to thank all my students, colleagues and all collaborators. Beginning with Ditya, my first Master student: thank you for the joyful time in the lab together and for always making me laugh. Marina, thank you for many interesting and humoros discussions that made incubation times exciting. Thank you Kilian for your support on many projects during and also after your thesis, for establishing our beer fridays and for many cheerful moments. Thanks a lot Jiaying, for introducing me to chinese culture and for lots of delicious meals. Apart from this, I would like to thank my bioinformatic students and Hiwis Michaela, Leonora, Octavia and Evelyn for analyzing our RNA-seq data. A very big thanks goes to Judith, Lisi and Quirin who did not only do an outstanding perfomance during their student project and intership but also taught me many aspects of data analysis. Speaking of, I also learned a lot from Olga. Thank you for constantly answering my bioinformatic questions and

for a great time at and outside of work. Additionally, I would like to thank Zakaria and Olga T. for the AS analysis and for integrating me in their research projects. I am grateful for Sarah and Simona who helped me establish my CyTOF project and for Marc who taught me how to operate the Helios and who was always available for questions. Moreover, I would like to extend my thanks to all the members of both working groups not only for their help and teaching, but also for the positive atmosphere in the lab and offices as well as during many celebrations in the kitchen. In particular, I would like to thank Fabio for our talks during coffee breaks, Hilansi not only for cutting my hair during the pandemic, but especially for becoming a friend, and Birgit and Fangfang for an always great time during lunch break.

Finally, I would like to thank all my friends and teammates for providing constant encouragements, distractions and necessary balance. In particular, I would like to thank Rolf, Justus and Rosi for our regular meetings and their interest in my research, and Svenja for introducing me to Dario and the lab. To all my healthy blood donors: thanks a lot for donating blood for my various projects. Chrissi: additional thanks for proofreading my thesis.

Last but not least, I express my deepest gratitude for my family. Konny, thank you for being the most caring and understanding girlfriend I could ever ask for. Opa, knowing that my dissertation would find a place in your bookshelf and that you would ask me questions about it has motivated me during difficult times. Mom, thank you for proofreading every English text I produced from ever since I started to write until my PhD. Thank you Dad for supporting me not only during my thesis. I will forever be grateful for my Mom and Dad, Alex, Konny and our whole big family for showing me what is most important in life.

Abstract

Platelets play a central role in maintaining the physiological hemostasis of human blood. Furthermore, they are significantly involved in the development of arterial thromboembolic pathophysiological events. Among the heterogeneous human platelet population, immature "reticulated" platelets (RPs) are of particular importance. In contrast to mature platelets (MPs), they have an increased thrombogenicity, negatively influence the effectiveness of anti-platelet drugs and are associated with an increased mortality. Despite progressing knowledge with regard to the biology of this platelet subpopulation, no specific biomarkers exist so far and an established characterization of the functionality of RPs is pending.

In the first study, I developed a reproducible staining and sorting protocol that enables RNA extraction of RPs for the first time. Staining of platelets with the fluorescent RNA dye Thiazole Orange allowed the sorting after RNA content (high RNA content=RPs, low RNA content = MPs). Stimulation of sorted platelets with adenosine diphosphate (ADP) demonstrated a hyper-reactive phenotype of RPs, characterized by an increased expression of the platelet activation markers P-selectin and LAMP-3. In the second study, I focused on the receptor expression diversity of platelets and designed a mass cytometry by time of flight (CyTOF) pipeline for platelet investigation from platelet-rich-plasma (PRP). The method allows the freezing of stained samples and the acquisition of a high cell number, which is essential for bioinformatic analysis. CyTOF analysis of stimulated PRP with thrombin receptor activating peptide (TRAP) and collagen related peptide (CRP-XL) showed differences in platelet reactivity. During the third study, I investigated platelet reactivity in COVID-19 patients compared to healthy donors. By using the previously developed CyTOF protocol I detected a disease specific hyperreactive platelet platelets.

Kurzfassung

Blutplättchen spielen eine zentrale Rolle bei der Erhaltung der physiologischen Hämostase des Blutes. Ferner sind sie maßgeblich an der Entstehung arterieller thromboembolischer pathophysiologischer Ereignisse beteiligt. Unter der heterogenen menschlichen Blutplättchenpopulation sind unreife "retikulierte" Plättchen (RPs) besonders wichtig. Im Gegensatz zu reifen Thrombozyten (MPs) haben sie eine erhöhte Thrombogenität, beeinflussen die Wirksamkeit von Thrombozytenaggregationshemmern negativ und sind mit einer erhöhten Sterblichkeit verbunden. Trotz steigender Erkenntnisse zur Biologie von RPs existieren bisher keine spezifischen Biomarker und eine funktionelle Charakterisierung ist ausstehend.

In der ersten Studie habe ich ein reproduzierbares Zellsortierungsprotokoll entwickelt, das erstmals die RNA-Extraktion von RPs ermöglichte. Die Färbung der Blutplättchen mit dem fluoreszierenden RNA-Farbstoff Thiazol Orange ermöglichte die Sortierung nach RNA (hoher RNA-Gehalt = RPs, niedriger RNA-Gehalt = MPs). Die Stimulation sortierter Plättchen mit Adenosindiphosphat (ADP) zeigte hyperreaktive RPs, gekennzeichnet durch eine erhöhte Expression der Aktivierungsmarker P-Selektin und LAMP-3. In der zweiten Studie untersuchte ich die Diversität der Rezeptorexpression von Blutplättchen mittels einer Massenzytometrie (CyTOF)-Pipeline für die Analyse von Plättchen aus plättchenreichem Plasma (PRP). Die Methode ermöglichte das Einfrieren gefärbter Proben und die Messung einer hohen Zellzahl, was für die bioinformatische Analyse wesentlich ist. Die CyTOF-Analyse von stimuliertem PRP mit Thrombinrezeptor-aktivierendem und kollagenverwandtem Peptid zeigte signifikante Reaktivitätsunterschiede. Während der dritten Studie untersuchte ich die Plättchenreaktivität bei COVID-19-Patienten im Vergleich zu gesunden Spendern. Mittels der zuvor entwickelten CyTOF-Pipeline entdeckte ich einen krankheitsspezifischen hyperreaktiven Phänotyp im Ruhezustand und eine fehlregulierte Aktivierung von stimulierten COVID-19-Thrombozyten.

Contents

A	cknov	vledgments	iii	
A	bstrac	t	v	
K	lurzfassung			
1	Intr	oduction	1	
	1.1	Human Platelets - Generation and Biological Function	1	
	1.2	Platelet Structure	3	
	1.3	Platelet Activation	5	
		1.3.1 Activation Pathways and Cellular Interaction	6	
		1.3.2 Platelet Activation Biomarkers	8	
	1.4	Platelet Heterogeneity - Reticulated Platelets	9	
	1.5	Pathophysiological Roles of Reticulated Platelets	11	
		1.5.1 Chronic Coronary Syndrome	12	
		1.5.2 Platelets during SARS-CoV-2 infection	13	
	1.6	Aim of the thesis	15	
2	Mat	erial and Methods	16	
	2.1	Study Design and Participants	16	
	2.2	Blood Sampling and PRP generation	16	
	2.3	Transcriptomic Methods	17	
		2.3.1 PRP Staining for Sorting	17	
		2.3.2 Sorting of RPs and MPs	18	
		2.3.3 Magnetic-Based Separation	18	

Contents

		234	RNA Extraction	20
	24	Mass	Cutomatry	20
	2.4	2 4 1		20
		2.4.1		21
		2.4.2	Antibody Conjugation	22
		2.4.3	Antibody Validation	23
		2.4.4	Staining	23
		2.4.5	Final Preparation	24
		2.4.6	CyTOF Measurement	24
		2.4.7	Normalization and Gating	26
		2.4.8	Computational Data Analysis - Preprocessing and Visualization	26
		2.4.9	Computational Data Analysis - Differential Expression	27
		2.4.10	Clustering and Dimensionality Reduction Analysis	28
	2.5	Metho	ods Covid Study	29
		2.5.1	Patient Characteristics	29
		2.5.2	Mass Cytometry	29
		2.5.3	Software	30
		2.5.4	Computational Analysis	30
		2.5.5	Differential Analysis - COVID-19 Patients and Healthy Donors	30
		2.5.6	Differential Analysis - Baseline and TRAP-Stimulated Samples	31
		2.5.7	Clustering Analysis Using FlowSOM	32
3	Pub	licatior	15	34
	3.1	Public	ation 1: Sorting and Magnetic-Based Isolation of Platelets	34
		3.1.1	Summary and Author Contributions	34
		3.1.2	Publisher Permission to Reproduce the Included Articles	35
	3.2	Public	ation 2: Mass Cytometry of Platelets from PRP	46
		3.2.1	Summary and Author Contributions	46
		3.2.2	Publisher Permission to Reproduce the Included Articles	47

Contents	
Contento	

	3.3 Publication 3: SARS-CoV-2 Infection is Associated with a Pro-Thrombotic				
		Platel	et Phenotype	59	
		3.3.1	Summary and Author Contributions	59	
		3.3.2	Publisher Permission to Reproduce the Included Articles	60	
4	Disc	cussion	L	71	
	4.1	Sortin	g	71	
	4.2	Mass	Cytometry	74	
	4.3	COVI	D-19	77	
	4.4	Concl	usion	80	
	4.5	Outlo	ok	81	
Re	eferer	nces		82	
A	crony	ms		129	
Li	st of I	Publica	ations	131	
Li	st of I	Figures		133	
Li	st of '	Tables		134	

1 Introduction

1.1 Human Platelets - Generation and Biological Function

Even before platelets were known as such, several scientists over the past 100 years took interest in the small blood cells and investigated their part in the composition of blood [1] or their role during thrombosis [2]. In 1910, James Wright was the first to refer to them as they are known today while investigating at first attempts the platelet origin and production [3]. It took until the 21st century to fully understand platelet production, the so-called thrombopoiesis [4], and the underlying principle of megakaryopoiesis, the maturation and differentiation of megakaryocytes [5].

The process starts in the bone marrow with pluripotent hematopoietic stem cells (HSC) and their ability to differentiate into all lineages of circulating blood cells [6, 7]. Then, the long journey begins with the immature megakaryocytes production that underlies several differentiation steps: From HSC into multipotent progenitor cells, followed by differentiation into committed megakaryocyte-progenitor cells [8, 9]. The latter ones become immature megakaryocytes when triggered by key regulator thrombopoietin [10], transcription and growth factors as well as hematopoietic cytokines [11, 12]. Thrombopoietin also plays a key role in the process afterwards, called endomitosis [13]. It is characterized by persistent DNA replication inside the immature megakaryocytes without resulting in cell proliferation, leading to cells containing up to 64 times the normal amount of DNA [14]. Alongside the ploidy, the size of megakaryocytes also increases during endomitosis [15]. Importantly, these characteristics allow the cells to gather organelles, proteins, granules and several kinds of ribonucleic acid (RNA) [16]. Later on, these compounds are passed on to platelets after the maturated megakaryocytes have docked to the blood vessel membrane and formed

pseudopodia [9, 17]. After release into the circulating blood flow, the resulting pro-platelets further release individual platelets, a process that is accelerated by shear stress [18].



Figure 1.1: Overview of megakaryopoiesis. Megakaryocytes are derived from the hematopoietic stem cell and proliferate and differentiate under the influence of thrombopoietin [19].

All these newly produced platelets have only a short lifespan of up to 10 days [20], partly predetermined by the limited resource of anti-apoptotic protein Bcl-xL [21]. This theory is supported by the use of Bcl-xL knock-out mice which show decreased numbers of circulating platelets [22]. Despite this inability of de novo production due to lacking a nucleus, platelets are equipped with several mRNAs and components which enable them to perform RNA processing and translation on their own [23, 24, 25]. Some of these processes are signaldependent and regulated by platelet activation [25, 26, 27, 28]. While the number of platelets in healthy human blood should be at 150-400 billion platelets per liter, 100 billion platelets need to be produced daily considering their short lifespan [29]. Chronic and acute diseases [30, 31, 32] as well as myeloproliferate neoplasms, inflammation and stress [33, 34, 35] can lead to an upregulation of platelet production and a subsequently increased platelet count in blood. This condition with more than 450 billion platelets per liter of blood is called thrombocythemia. In contrast to that, a disturbance in the balance of platelet production and clearance can lead to the opposite, a condition with less than 50 billion platelets per liter of blood [36]. This disease condition describing an abnormally low platelet count is referred to as thrombocytopenia and underlies either an increased platelet elimination or a decrease in platelet production [37].

Most prominently, platelets are known to be key regulators in hemostasis. In particular,

2

this refers to maintaining the functional integrity of blood vessels [9]. Generally, platelet activation is suppressed by endothelial cells with the activation of antithrombin III or the use of adenosine diphosphatase (ADPase) to break down Adenosine 5'-diphosphate (ADP) signal [38]. Yet, the situation changes upon blood vessel damage, when endothelial cells and tissue factor, known as coagulation factor III or tissue thromboplastin, actively initiate platelet activation, eventually leading to the formation of a hemostatic plug [39]. Exposed collagen initiates further platelet activation as they bind to the fibers via von Willebrand factor (VWF) [40]. The resulting release of α -granule contents like surface receptors and soluble platelet activators triggers the recruitment of more platelets to the site of injury [41]. Additionally, platelets bind to fibrin and fibronectin, which stabilizes the increasing thrombus [42, 43]. In this way, platelets ensure the sealing of the injured vessel after internal or external damage as well as the continuation of a normal blood flow [44].

Apart from their hemostatic role, platelets are also involved in immune response. It has been shown that they express several chemokine receptors, which allow platelets to detect allergens or viruses [45]. Moreover, platelets actively interact with leukocytes in peripheral blood and platelet-neutrophil aggregates have been described and correlated with pro-thrombotic phenotypes [46]. On top of that, platelets directly participate in neutralizing not only viruses but also bacteria and other pathogens by digestion and subsequent granule release [47, 44, 48]. In releasing metabolically active mitochondria that initiate inflammatory responses, platelets underline their additional role as immune cells [49]. In contrast to that, platelets can also worsen the outcome of several diseases. During tumor progression, they have been shown to interact with tumor cells directly. For example, platelets are shading tumor cells from immune cells, allowing them to bypass an immune response [50, 51].

1.2 Platelet Structure

Quiescent platelets in healthy humans are elliptically shaped [52]. With a diameter of only 1.5 - 3 µm they present the smallest particulate component of blood [53, 54]. Upon activation, platelets do not only undergo a shape change but also show an increase in surface. This

results in an overall higher mean platelet volume [55, 56]. In contrast to their roundly shaped non-activated form, activated platelets exhibit protrusions of plasma membrane, so called pseudopodia [57]. Despite their differences, there are several structural characteristics that all platelets have in common.



Figure 1.2: Schematic drawing of a quiescent platelet. This scheme shows a simplified unactivated platelet and its common compounds (Figure altered with permission from Marina Biasi).

A layer made of several glycoproteins (GPs), the glycocalyx, covers the platelet plasma membrane [58]. As familiar from other cell types, the platelet plasma membrane consists of the typical polarized phospholipid bilayer sheet [59]. In platelets, the asymmetric distribution of phospholipids is essential for platelet function [60]. This structure is changed upon platelet activation: it triggers the release of several second messengers, arachidonic acid and the assembly of platelet factor Va by the plasma membrane [61].

Microtubuli as well as the microfilament network account for the maintenance of platelet structure and stability [62]. As a side effect, these structures and their resulting acting forces are the main determinants of platelet size at the stage of fresh platelet production [63].

Besides the role of platelet mitochondria during inflammation [49], they are mainly responsible for providing energy at rest and maintaining the energy level despite increased need during platelet activation [64, 65]. Next to mitochondria, endoplasmic reticulum, golgi complexes [66], glycogen and glycosomes [67], the platelet cytoplasm contains three different forms of granula: α -granules, dense granules (δ -granules) and lysosomes [68]. These platelet characteristic storage loci incorporate proteins and other substances important for platelet function. Dense granules mainly store ADP, Adenosine-5'-Triphosphate (ATP), Ca²⁺, serotonin and pyrophosphate [69, 70], substances known to promote aggregation [71, 72]. Also the most abundant storage units, α -granules, contain several adhesive proteins as well as growth and coagulation factors which influence platelet aggregation and adhesion [73]. Lysosomal granules on the other hand, are similar to lysosomes of nucleated cells and mainly degrade proteins and extracellular components [74]. For this purpose, they contain hydrolases and other components necessary for protein degradation [75].

Together with the dense tubular system, the open canalicular system builds up the most important part of platelet membrane systems. The latter one is connected to the plasma membrane via its twisted canals and represents an enlargement of the plasma membrane system [76, 77]. It is accessible from the extracellular space through pores and is able to transport several substances and either absorb or release them [78, 79]. In contrast to that, the dense tubular system is derived from the endoplasmic reticulum that the platelets have received from megakaryocytes during thrombopoiesis [80]. It mainly functions as Ca^{2+} storage [81]. Despite their different roles within the platelet, both systems join forces and interact in terms of Ca^{2+} signaling [82]. During activation, several changes in the described systems and pathways occur. These alterations and shifts in platelet structure as well as activation pathways and markers are addressed in the next chapter.

1.3 Platelet Activation

Platelet activation induces important biomolecular and functional changes in platelets within a few seconds. Easiest to observe is the activation-triggered change of the elliptically or disk-like platelet to a spherical structure [83, 84]. Mostly driven by the polymerization of actin filaments [85], the process of spreading is followed by the formation of filopodia, through which platelets can connect. The more the platelet stretches out, the more its contents like granules and other organelles are moved to the center [86]. Upon fusion with the open canalicular system, they are eventually excreted [87]. Next to an increased amount of free Ca^{2+} in the cytoplasm, the cytoskeleton is also modified by other signaling pathways [88]. With the phosphoinositide pathway activation leading to changes in the plasma membrane [89], direct control of the actin cytoskeleton is possible [90]. In addition, Rho GTPases also influence and control the cytoskeleton as well as several other physiological processes within the platelet [91]. Their activation is mainly triggered through downstream signaling of platelet receptors [92]. Changes in the microtubule skeleton resulting in the formation of a central microtubule coil, are additional factors of activation-related change of platelet shape [93, 94].

1.3.1 Activation Pathways and Cellular Interaction

Behind the activation and shape change of platelets lay a series of reactions, building up on one another [95]. Several receptors on resting platelets and their downstream activation cascades are triggered by contact with surface or soluble platelet stimuli [96, 97, 98]. ADP, thrombin, collagen or arachidonic acid metabolite thromboxane A2 (TXA2) are such stimuli, which upon release by activated platelets trigger activation of further platelets. The initiated downstream G-protein coupled receptor (GPCR) signaling processes are described below.

ADP, one of the most prominent stimuli, binds to GPCRs P2Y₁ and P2Y₁₂ after its release by platelet dense granules or discharge from injured endothelial tissue [99, 100, 101]. Binding to the P2Y₁ receptors leads to subsequent phospholipase C (PLC) signaling activation [102], while stimulation of the P2Y₁₂ receptor results in the initiation of the protein kinase C pathway [103]. Both pathways eventually lead to an increase of intracellular Ca²⁺ [104, 105]. Additionally, P2Y₁₂ receptor stimulation induces the dephosphorylation of vasodilatorstimulated phosphoprotein (VASP), a regulator protein of the actin cytoskeleton. As inhibition of the P2Y₁₂ receptor leads to phosphorylation of VASP in return, it is possible to measure P2Y₁₂ receptor- mediated platelet activation with the (de)phosphorylation levels of VASP [106]. Moreover, the binding of ATP to the P2X1 receptor induces additional Ca^{2+} influx [107, 108]. Further ADP release is enabled by the following conformational change and degranulation processes [109, 110]. This results in signal amplification which initiates further platelet activation [101].

Besides ADP-mediated platelet activation, also thrombin-mediated activation is well described in literature [111]. Known to be a strong platelet agonist, thrombin binds to protease-activated receptors (PARs) PAR1 and PAR4 on the membrane of human platelets [112]. The subsequent activation of downstream signaling events leads to the recruitment and activation of more platelets [113] and the activation of GPIIbIIIa receptors [114]. Via binding of fibrinogen, GPIIbIIIa receptors enable the formation of stable platelet aggegrates [115]. Furthermore, thrombin transforms fibrinogen into fibrin, which stabilizes these aggregates [116].

Collagen has also been subject to several studies investigating its role in platelet interaction and activation [117, 118, 119]. Binding to collagen receptor GPVI leads to degranulation of α and dense granules accompanied by strong platelet activation [120, 121]. While collagen also binds to the receptor complex GPIb-IX-V via VWF, it can additionally bind to the GPIa/IIa (CD49/CD29) receptor directly [122]. Therefore, endogenous collagen is considered a strong platelet activator, equal to thrombin [95, 123].

Another soluble agonist is TXA2, which acts as an enhancing factor for other stimuli [124]. Through binding to the GPCR thromboxane receptor [125] it induces a positive feedback reaction [126]. As downstream signaling cascades, PLC and Rho signaling pathways are initiated via coupled G-proteins [127, 114], leading to platelet shape change and aggregation [98]. Activated platelets then synthesize more TXA2, the primary product of cyclooxygenase-1 (COX-1) [128, 129].

In addition to the most prominent platelet agonists, also other substances like serotonin [130], adrenaline [131], prostaglandin E2 [132] CaCl₂ [133] or epinephrine [134] have been described to be soluble platelet activators. How platelet activation can be observed on the platelet surface, is subject of the next subsection.

1.3.2 Platelet Activation Biomarkers

During laboratory experiments, several of the above-mentioned receptors are used to measure platelet activation. Most familiar in flow cytometry experiments is the use of the adhesion protein P-Selectin (CD62P) as a marker for platelet activation [135, 136]. CD62P interacts not only with other platelets but also with leukocytes and neutrophils through binding to P-Selectin glycoprotein ligand-1 (PSGL-1), expressed on the cell surfaces [137, 138]. Before activation and degranulation lead to the translocation of CD62P to the platelet surface, it is stored inside the α -granules [139, 140]. Also, the glycoprotein CD63 (LAMP-3) is only expressed on the surface upon activation and previously located on the membrane of lysosomal granules [141, 142].

Other activation markers used in experimental settings during my doctoral project include CD107 (LAMP-1), CD154 (CD40-ligand) and IgM PAC1, the latter one recognizing the activated GPIIbIIIa receptor. After conformational change of agonist-stimulated platelets, PAC1 binds to the now exposed fibrinogen receptor of integrin α IIb3 [143]. Like P-Selectin, CD154, also called CD40-ligand (CD40L), is located in the platelet α -granules, exposed to the surface upon degranulation [144]. Besides its role during hemostasis and thrombus stabilization [145], CD40L also triggers a direct inflammatory response [146]. In a similar pattern, lysosomal-associated-membrane-protein 1 (LAMP-1) is translocated from the lysosomal membrane to the platelet surface upon activation [147].

Though constitutively expressed on the platelet surface, the following receptors show altered functionality patterns during platelet activation. Some of the platelet glycoproteins have the ability to sense injured blood vessels via binding free VWF or collagen [148]. The activation of collagen receptor GPVI and its direct binding to collagen triggers the platelet integrins to switch to a high affinity state [122]. Additionally, GPVI-mediated downstream signaling initiates the release of granule content [149]. The GPIb-IX-V receptor complex, consisting of VWF receptor units CD42a-d (GPIX, GPIb α , GPIb β , GPV) connects to stationary VWF on collagen [150]. Also, the GPIIbIIIa receptor reaches an activated form, recognized by PAC1. Its activation is mainly driven by the platelet agonist amplification processes described before [151, 126, 114] and activation via Ca²⁺ binding [152]. In its activated and high affinity state,

GPIIbIIIa is able to bind fibrinogen and therefore contributes to platelet-platelet-aggregation [153].

1.4 Platelet Heterogeneity - Reticulated Platelets

Transmembrane receptors as well as other platelet components are not equally distributed between platelets. While platelets are equipped with megakaryocyte-derived mRNA and possess the ability to process and translate this RNA [25], the composition of their RNA pool differs [154]. Reasons behind this heterogeneous content within the platelet population might be a discriminative transfer of mRNA during thrombopoiesis [27] as well as the platelets' capability of performing RNA exchange with other cells [155, 156]. In addition, particular RNA decay over time might influence or emphasize transcriptome- and subsequently also proteome heterogeneity [23]. The latter one is characterized by variations in surface receptor expression among the platelet population at health [157] and during several disease conditions [158, 159, 160]. Furthermore, platelet diversity also appears in terms of size [161] and granule density [162, 163]. While a laboratory-based platelet subgroup distinction relying on the basis of size differences has been prominent in the past [161], recent technologies allow for platelet discrimination using other parameters.

Currently, one platelet subgroup differing from the other platelets in terms of containing more RNA content has been subject to recent studies. These immature or reticulated platelets (RPs) have first been described in 1969 as younger platelets, more involved in platelet aggregation compared to other platelets [164]. These RPs are defined differently when discussed in the clinical or laboratory context.

In present clinical studies, RPs have shown prothrombotic capabilities [165]. In these studies, the reticulated platelet fraction is defined by a point of care system like Sysmex, Abbot or Mindray hematology analyzers. Most commonly used, the Sysmex system (Kobe, Japan) quantifies RPs in clinical routine by using a nucleic acid specific dye in an optical fluorescent channel [166, 167]. It measures the percentage of RPs in the total number of platelets in the bloodstream as immature platelet fraction (IPF%) with an in-house designed gating system.

1 Introduction

Additionally, the system provides the immature platelet count (IPC 10^9 /L), product of total platelet count and IPF% [168]. Although RP measurements by point-of-care methods are fast, cheap and highly feasible for routine diagnosis in the clinics, they are limited to analyze only quantitative parameters of RPs. These methods do not allow downstream biological characterization of the detected RP population. In order to investigate the biology of RPs and their correlation with the negative outcome of several diseases, it requires laboratory-based sorting methods that permit further usage of the sorted cell populations.



Figure 1.3: Schematic illustration of prothrombotic transcripts enriched in reticulated platelets (**RPs**). Summary of essential adhesion and activation receptor transcripts enriched in RPs of healthy donors. Significantly upregulated transcripts are drawn in bold font. Nonbold characters and unfilled forms are not significantly upregulated but are included to complete the illustration (own Figure [169]).

In the laboratory context, RPs can be detected with a flow cytometer. The staining with fluorescent dye thiazole orange (TO) makes it possible to separate platelets by their RNA content [170, 171], a technique that was standardized in the earliest publication part of this dissertation [136]. RNA-seq after sorting allows the identification of upregulated transcripts in RPs (Fig.1.3). These flow cytometry-detected RPs have been shown to moderately correlate with the RPs determined by hematology analyzers [172, 173]. Biological investigations of these RPs by several groups showed a hyper-reactivity of RPs in healthy donors [174] and

in patients after dual antiplatelet therapy [175, 176]. Additionally, RPs, defined as platelets with higher TO-staining, predominantly participated in thrombus generation [177]. In our study, we investigated the hyper-reactive behavior of sorted RPs by capturing their higher response to activation stimulus ADP in contrast to sorted mature platelets (MPs) in healthy donors [169]. Other studies have conducted similar experiments, detecting higher P-Selectin levels on the membrane surface [178]. Both the associated hyperactivity and especially the pro-thrombotic characteristics of RPs make them an interesting study subject in the clinical context.

1.5 Pathophysiological Roles of Reticulated Platelets

RPs are of particular interest in biomedical research, because high RP-levels in blood are associated with the incidence of adverse events and a worse prognosis in several diseases. In combination with their pro-thrombotic and hyper-reactive behavior, these characteristics made them the target of several researchers. Apart from the cardiovascular context, RPs are also elevated in diabetic patients, in smokers [32, 179] and after surgery [180, 181]. These findings contribute to making RPs an appealing drug target both in and outside the cardiology field.

In cardiologic settings, RPs are of particular interest: In the last 15 years, several studies investigated the connection of high levels of RPs and a deficient reaction to dual antiplatelet treatment, consisting of aspirin and different $P2Y_{12}$ receptor inhibitors [182, 165, 183]. The most prominent and currently used antiplatelet drugs targeting the $P2Y_{12}$ receptor are prasugrel [184], clopidogrel [185] and ticagrelor [186]. Although aspirin irreversibly inhibits the TXA2 secretion via blockage of COX-1, [187] it does not prevent platelet activation in all patients to the desired extent [188]. While some patients could be non-responders due to genetic reasons or an acquired resistance [189], most aspirin-resistant patients are generally at higher risk for adverse cardiovascular events [190]. Additionally, a higher abundance of RPs resulting from an elevated platelet-turnover is another reason behind a lacking aspirin response [32]. Overall, a higher abundance of RPs in patients generally worsens the outcome

of disease progression. By assessing the absolute number or fraction of immature platelets, several studies have stated that a high IPF predicts an insufficient response to dual antiplatelet treatment [191, 192, 193]. Additionally, as shown in Fig.1.4, a high immature platelet count was found to be associated with cardiovascular death and thrombotic events in chronic and acute coronary syndrome patients [194, 195].



Figure 1.4: **Cox Proportional Hazards Model for MACE at Follow-Up** After adjustment for diagnosis at time of enrollment, initial treatment, age, history of heart failure, smoking, hematocrit, and platelet count, the level of immature platelet count (IPC) was found to be significantly associated with major adverse cardiovascular events (MACE) [195].

1.5.1 Chronic Coronary Syndrome

Chronic coronary syndrome describes the pathological progression of coronary artery disease. While the state of chronic disease progression can be kept at bay or can even be improved by using medication, lifestyle changes or via surgery, it can also worsen abruptly [196]. The stable phase of coronary artery disease can be naturally asymptomatic or influenced by medication [197]. If symptoms already arise at this stage, they are similar to acute coronary syndrome and mostly include angina pectoris. It is typically described as a substernal pain or pressing heavy feeling which can occasionally move into the shoulder and arm [198]. Furthermore, angina pectoris can be classified into different categories according to the Canadian Cardiovascular Society [199, 200]. Depending on the genetic and coronary risk factors, the velocity in which disease progression deteriorates, differs [201]. Most commonly, the acute phase is initiated by the rupture and increase of atherosclerotic plaques and the subsequent blocking of normal blood flow. During this phase, symptoms like chest pain and shortness of breath are likely to occur or worsen [197, 202]. At the same time, further platelets circulating in the blood are triggered by the present plaque material, increasing the size of thrombi [203]. Eventually, the oxygen transport to the heart cells is impaired, leading to cell death, ischemia and myocardial infarction [204, 197]. Myocardial infarction as one subtype of acute coronary syndrome [205] is, after an initial phase of drug loading and after percutaneous coronary intervention (PCI), treated similarly to chronic coronary syndrome.

Standard treatment of chronic coronary syndrome involves the use of aspirin as well as a potent $P2Y_{12}$ inhibitor [206] as described before (chapter 1.4.1). Briefly, studies in the last decade have shown that this standard therapy significantly lowers the chance of adverse cardiovascular events if continued after PCI [207, 208]. Nonetheless, a high platelet turnover and the presence of an abnormal level of RPs in the blood can impair the effect of this treatment [193]. This characteristica as well as the pathophysiological role of RPs in general were the initial reason for the research performed during the course of my PhD.

1.5.2 Platelets during SARS-CoV-2 infection

At the beginning of the pandemic, an increase in cardiovascular events in COVID-19 patients was reported by clinicians worldwide [209, 210, 211]. While some studies reported an aberrant coagulopathy [212, 213, 214], others discovered resulting higher venous and arterial thrombotic risks [215, 216, 217]. Additionally, severe COVID-19 cases correlate with an increase of ischaemic stroke [218]. Generally, stroke was also reported in young SARS-CoV-2 individuals [219] and discovered more frequently in COVID-19 patients compared to influenza patients [220]. As previously described in chapter 1.3, platelets play an important role in

maintaining a normal blood flow [221] while high platelet reactivity influences coagulopathy. Therefore, it was not clear if the hypercoagulopathy reported during SARS-CoV-2 infection was directly linked to a higher reactivity in platelets [222, 223, 224]. The mechanisms behind this thrombo immune dysregulation are still not fully understood.

1.6 Aim of the thesis

Overall, I planned to characterize platelet expression heterogeneity in health and disease. In the clinical context, it is important to understand platelet biology as platelets are involved in several diseases. As reticulated platelets (RPs) show treatment resitance during dual antiplatelet therapy, a deep characterization of this subgroup is needed to identify better therapies for patients with high RP levels.

- In the first project on which this thesis is based on, I aimed to lay the foundations to investigate the biology of RPs. In order to get there, my first step was to develop a sorting technique for RPs and MPs, which later on makes RNA-sequencing of both subgroups possible.
- 2. In addition to that, I planned to investigate platelet heterogeneity beyond the RPs and MPs subgroups by using CyTOF. Thus, I aimed to develop a CyTOF protocol to analyze platelets from platelet-rich plasma (PRP) allowing a broader investigation of heterogeneity. Within the CyTOF project, I planned to work on data analysis optimization to set a standard for differential expression analysis in platelets.
- 3. As an upregulation of cardiovascular and thrombotic events was observed in COVID-19 patients, the question arose if these observations could be directly linked to platelets and a higher reactivity during SARS-CoV-2 infection. Therefore, I planned to examine the role of platelets during SARS-CoV-2 infection. With the previously developed CyTOF strategy, I aimed to investigate platelet reactivity at rest and after stimulation in COVID-19 patients compared to healthy donors.

2 Material and Methods

This section describes the study design, reagents, experimental procedures and bioinformatic analysis techniques used in this work. Catalog numbers are indicated at first mentioning.

2.1 Study Design and Participants

All subprojects included in this thesis required the recruitment of healthy blood donors and patient donors. From each healthy donor, I collected 12-20 mL venous blood into 3 mL vials containing citrate dextrose A (Sarstedt AG & Co.KG, 05.1165.001). From the patients, 12-20 mL were collected directly at the ward by medical doctors. Patients were recruited at the Klinikum rechts der Isar, Department for Internal Medicine I, Cardiology, at the Technical University of Munich. Healthy donor blood collection was performed by myself. All study participants gave written informed consent according to the declaration of Helsinki. Additionally, the three studies have been approved by the local ethics committee of the Technical University Munich (TUM, ethikkomission@mri.tum.de) Ismaninger Straße 22, 81675 Munich (Ethic no. 352/18 S-AS, for COVID-19 study: additional approval number 147/20).

2.2 Blood Sampling and PRP generation

During the first project, I optimized the preparation of platelet-rich-plasma (PRP) and set a standard for our laboratory. In brief, I prepared PRP immediately after each blood collection within 30 minutes after withdrawal. Per 3 mL of whole blood, the PRP yield was between

500 µL and 1.5 mL. The whole-blood vials were centrifuged at room temperature (RT) for 10 minutes at 200 x g in a benchtop centrifuge (rotina 420 R, Hettich GmbH & Co. KG, 4701 4706) without brake. At this step, the blood plasma containing the platelets was separated from the erythrocytes and the leucocyte-rich buffy coat. Afterwards, the plasma phase was transferred to a 15 mL RNase free tube (Greiner Bio-One, 188261) using a 1 mL pipette (Eppendorf AG, 3124000121). All steps were carried out with caution to prevent platelet activation. Additionally, 0.6 U ADPase/ml (Apyrase from potatoes; Sigma-Aldrich, A6535-100UN) and 1 µM prostaglandin E1 (PGE1; Sigma-Aldrich, 538903) were added to the plasma. Mixing was induced by rolling the tube carefully on the bench. Then, the plasma was incubated in a 37°C water bath for 30 minutes. Further platelet aggregation was prevented by the addition of 5 mM ethylenediamine tetraacetic acid (EDTA; Invitrogen, Thermo Fisher Scientific, 5575020) and the pH was balanced by adding 1 mM citric acid (Sigma-Aldrich, 251275). Again, the tubes were rolled without inversion to gently mix the substances and immediately centrifuged at 800 x g for 15 minutes without brake using the same benchtop centrifuge. After discarding two-thirds of the supernatant, another inhibition cocktail was added to the sample containing 0.6 U ADPase/mL, 20 mM 4-(2-hydroxyethyl)-1-piperazineethanesulfonic acid (HEPES; Sigma-Aldrich, 15630080), 1 µM PGE1 and 1 mM ethylene glycol-bis(β-aminoethyl ether)-N,N,N',N'-tetraacetic acid (EGTA; Sigma-Aldrich, E3889). Following this, the pellet was resuspended carefully with a 1 mL pipet and the resulting PRP was ready for downstream experiments.

2.3 Transcriptomic Methods

2.3.1 PRP Staining for Sorting

Fluorescence activated cell sorting (FACS) required previous staining with fluorescent antibodies. In total, 300 μ L PRP was stained with platelet marker CD41 (1:200 v/v; Biolegend, 303729) for positive selection, as well as deoxyribonucleic acid (DNA) binding dye (1:500 v/v; Vybrant DyeCycle Ruby Stain, Thermo Fisher Scientific, V10309) for negative selection. Sorting after RNA content additionally required staining with 600 μ L Thiazole Orange (TO; BD ReticCount, Becton Dickinson, 349204) for a final concentration of 6.7 μ g/mL. After 30 min incubation at RT in the dark on a rotator at slowest speed (Heidolph instruments, 544–41200-00), I magnetically labeled the samples with CD61-MicroBeads (Miltenyi Biotec, 130-051-101) for 10 min. Then, I centrifuged the samples at 1000 x g for 12 min. Pellet resuspension followed in 2-3 mL Ca²⁺ and Mg²⁺ free phosphate buffered saline (PBS; Gibco, Thermo Fisher Scientific, 10010023) containing 0.6 U/mL ADPase, 1 mM EGTA and 1 μ M PGE1. All samples were filtered through a 35 μ M cell strainer (Thermo Fisher Scientific, 10585801) and transferred to a 15 mL lo-bind tube (Eppendorf, 0030122216).

2.3.2 Sorting of RPs and MPs

Platelets were sorted at the Microbiology sorting facility (CyTUM MIH) by trained operators using a FACS Aria III (Becton Dickinson). I applied the gates as shown in Fig. 2.1. Briefly, the first gate in the forward scatter area/side scatter area (FSC-A/SSC-A) plot excluded other cells based on size, while doublets were excluded in gate two in the FSC-width (FSC-W)/FSC-A plot. In the DNA stain/CD41 plot, I selected for platelets (CD41+/DNA-). The final plot Thiazole Orange/SSC-A included all previous gates. Here, I defined platelets with the highest RNA content (15% highest TO signal) as RPs and platelets with the lowest RNA content (30% lowest TO signal) as MPs. Of these two populations, the operators sorted up to 2×10^7 cells into 15 mL lo-bind tubes containing 500 µL Ca²⁺ and Mg²⁺ free PBS. After reaching the capacity of 1×10^6 cells per tube, tubes were replaced and stored on ice until the end of the sort.

2.3.3 Magnetic-Based Separation

For the RNA isolation procedure, a PBS-based RNA isolation buffer with pH 7.2 was prepared containing 0.5% bovine serum albumin (BSA; Gibco, Thermo Fisher Scientific, 15260037) and 2 mM EDTA.

Immediately after sorting, I performed magnetic-based concentration of the sorted populations



Figure 2.1: Flow Cytometry sorting strategy. (A) Applied gate to stained platelet-rich plasma (PRP) separating the platelets by size using FSC/SSC. (B) Doublets are excluded by a high FSC-width. (C) Sorting strategy after CD41 and DNA staining for platelet isolation. Platelets are selected by gating CD41 positive and DNA negative events. CD41-BV = 421 nm, DNA stain Ruby = 638 nm. (D) Gating strategy for RNAlow platelets (mature platelets, MPs) and RNAhigh platelets (reticulated platelets, RPs). Platelets with the 15% highest TO signal are defined as RPs, platelets with the lowest 30% TO signal as MPs (TO = 488 until 550 nm). TO: Thiazole Orange, BD FACS Aria III, SSC: Side Scatter, FSC: Forward Scatter. RPs: reticulated platelets, MPs: mature platelets [136].

using MS columns (Miltenyi biotec, 130-042-201) and a magnetic activated cell sorting (MACS) separator magnetic field attached to a MACS multistand (both Miltenyi biotec, 130-042-109 and 130-042-303). During the process, the sorted samples were kept on ice to keep the RNA intact. Following the manufacturer's instructions, I cleaned the columns three times with 500 μ L RNA isolation buffer after loading the column with the sample. Then, I eluted the platelets bound to the magnets into a 1.7 mL RNAse free tube (Axygen, Corning, MCT-175-X) using 1 mL RNA buffer. The eluted samples were pelleted at 12,000 x g for 10 min at 4°C, resuspended and homogenized in 700 μ L QIAzol (Qiagen, 79306) using a vortex mixer (Heidolph instruments). Until RNA extraction, homogenized cells were stored in QIAzol at -80°C.

2.3.4 RNA Extraction

For RNA extraction, I used the miRNeasy micro kit (Qiagen, 217084) and followed the manufacturer's instructions. Briefly, 140 μ L chloroform (Merck, 102445) was added to the homogenized cells in 700 μ L Qiazol and thoroughly mixed by shaking. After a 3 min incubation on the bench, samples were centrifuged for 15 min at 12,000 x g. RNA was then extracted from the upper aqueous phase following the miRNeasy Micro Handbook. At the final step, the RNA was eluted in 20 μ L RNase-free water from the kit and stored at -80°C until further processing or shipment to our collaborators at the Department of Cardiovascular Medicine at the Humanitas Clinical and Research Center Irccs of the Humanitas University in Rozzano, Italy (Humanitas).

2.4 Mass Cytometry

CyTOF allows the exploration of receptors expressed on the platelet membrane and can detect differences in platelet subgroups. In addition, this method allows the analysis of platelet behavior at rest and after activation. Functional assays investigating the role of different platelet activators ADP, thrombin receptor activating peptide (TRAP) or collagen related peptide (CRP-XL) can be used to examine the platelet activation cascade.

My publication "Mass cytometry of platelet-rich plasma: a new approach to analyze platelet surface expression and reactivity" shows the development of an optimal protocol to analyze platelets from PRP. Therefore, I described the CyTOF methods in most detail within the paper and I will only briefly present them in this section.

2.4.1 Panel Preparation

Before the actual experiments, I designed a panel which I used in all further mass cytometry experiments. In summary, all receptors known to be expressed on the platelet surface to a high- medium extent were chosen to be coupled to metals known to be detected to a low extent. Surface markers that are known to be expressed to only a low extent on the platelet membrane were chosen in a form in which they were coupled to metals emitting a high detectable CyTOF signal. Table 2.1 shows the finalized panel including all receptor functions and the antibodies with their attached metals.

Antigen	Common Name	Biological Function	Clone	Type 1	Metal	Tag ²	Fabricator
CD3	T-cell Receptor T3,	Adaptive immune	UCHT1	IgG	Er170	с	Fluidigm
	TCR-CD3 complex	response					
CD9	Tetraspanin	Cell Adhesion	SN4 C33A2	IgG	Yb171	с	Fluidigm
CD29	Integrin β 1	Collagen Receptor Unit	TS2/16	IgG	Gd156	С	Fluidigm
CD31	PECAM-1	Cell Adhesion	WM59	IgG	Nd145	с	Fluidigm
CD36	GPVI	Collagen Receptor	5-271	IgG	Sm152	С	Fluidigm
CD40	TNFRSF5	Induction of Immuno-	5-C3	IgG	Nd142	с	Fluidigm
		globulin Secretion					
CD41	Integrin αII	Alpha Unit of	HIP8	IgG	Y89	с	Fluidigm
		Fibrinogen Receptor					
CD42a	GPIX	Von Willebrand Factor	GR-P	IgG	Pr141	i	Thermofisher
		Receptor Unit					

Table 2.1: Mass Cytometry Panel

¹all antibodies are monoclonal, final concentration 0.5 mg/ml

²c=commercial, i=in-house

	CDI		LUD1		NT 11 4 4		
CD42b	GPIbα	Von Willebrand Factor	HIPI	IgG	Nd144	С	Fluidigm
CD45	PTPRC	Positive Regulator of	HI30	IøG.	Sm154	C	Fluidigm
CD10	TIRC	T-cell Coactivation	11100	160	biiiibi	C	Turugin
CD47	MER6	Adhesion Receptor for	CC2C6	IgG	Bi209	с	Fluidigm
		THBS1 on Platelets		0			0
CD61	Integrin β 3	Beta Unit of Fibrinogen	VI-PL2	IgG	Nd146	с	Fluidigm
		Receptor					
CD62P	P-Selectin	Cell Adhesion,	KO-2-7	IgG	Dy161	i	Thermofisher
		Activation Marker					
CD63	LAMP-3	Cell Adhesion,	H5C6	IgG	Nd150	с	Fluidigm
		Activation Marker					
CD69	CLEC2C	Lymphocyte Signal	FN50	IgG	Dy162	С	Fluidigm
		Transmission					
GPVI	GPVI	Collagen Receptor	HY101	IgG	Lu175	i	Thermofisher
PAC1	Activated α IIb β 3,	Fibrinogen/	PAC1	IgM	Gd155	i	BD Bioscience
	Activated GPIIb-IIIa	Von Willebrand Receptor					
PAR1	F2R	Thrombin Receptor	ATAP2	IgG	Sm147	i	Thermofisher
PEAR1	JEDI	Platelet Endothelial	492621	IgG	Yb174	i	Novusbio
		Aggregation Receptor					
CD107a	LAMP-1	Cell Adhesion, Activation	H4A3	IgG	Eu151	с	Fluidigm
CD154	CD40L	Interaction with	24-31	IgG	Er168	с	Fluidigm
		Endothelial Cells					

2 Material and Methods

2.4.2 Antibody Conjugation

Commercially available and ready-to use antibodies for CyTOF analysis were preferably used for the experiments. Nonetheless, the following antibodies were not available in a metal-conjugated state and had to be conjugated in-house: CD42a, CD62P, GPVI, PAR1 (all four Thermo Fisher Scientific, MA1-91023, MA1-81809, 14-9813-81 and 35–2200) as well as PAC1 (BD Biosciences, 340535) and PEAR1 (Novus Biologicals, MAB4527).

Briefly, I coupled 100 mg of these carrier-free antibodies to a metal-labeled X8 polymer from the Maxpar X8 Multimetal Labeling Kit (Fluidigm Sciences, 201300). By following

the Maxpar Antibody Labeling Protocol (Fluidigm Sciences), I coupled the antibodies to isotopically enriched lanthanide metals (provided in the Maxpar X8 Multilabel kit, see Table 2.1 for the corresponding metals). The manufacturer recommends the use of IgG antibodies only. In case of PAC1 it has been previously shown that although it is an IgM antibody, the coupling reaction with the recommended kit works and that the antibody is suitable for CyTOF analyses [159]. All labeled antibodies were stored in an antibody stabilization buffer (Boca Scientific, 131050) at a concentration of 0.5 mg/mL at 4°C until use.

2.4.3 Antibody Validation

Before the first use, the custom-conjugated antibodies were validated. For this process, I added 0.5 μ L of the respective conjugated antibody to one drop of calibration beads (Fluidigm Sciences, 201078). After a 15 min incubation step, I washed the sample twice by adding 1.5 mL PBS and centrifuging at 300 x g for 10 min. Additionally, I performed two more wash steps with 1.5 mL de-ionized water (MiliQ water, Merck) at the same centrifugation speed. Acquisition followed resuspending the sample in 200 μ L de-ionized water.

2.4.4 Staining

Platelet-rich-plasma was obtained from each donor as described in section "Blood sampling and PRP generation". Per sample, 600 mL PRP were mixed with 400 μ L PBS and stained with 1 μ L Cell-ID Cisplatin (Fluidigm Sciences, 201064) for a final concentration of 5 μ M Cisplatin per mL. After a 5 min incubation period, I added 5 mL cell staining buffer (CSB; Fluidigm Sciences, 201068), centrifuged the samples at 300 x g for 5 min, and resuspended the pellets in 50 μ L CSB. For each experiment, one baseline sample consisting of non-stimulated platelets and 1-2 activated samples (stimulated platelets) were produced. Depending on the experiment, platelets were either activated by adding 10 μ M TRAP (Bachem, 4031274) and/or 2 μ g/mL CRP-XL (Cambcol Laboratories, CRP-XL). After incubating for 2 min, I added 50 μ L of a previously mixed antibody-cocktail to all samples and incubated them at room temperature for 30 min (see Table 2.1 for antibody-metal information). Two washing steps, each consisting of adding 2 mL CSB and centrifuging at 300 x g for 5 min, were followed by a cell fixation step. The pellet was resuspended in 1 mL of 1.6% formaldehyde (Thermo Fisher Scientific, 28906) in PBS and left at 4°C overnight. Cells were centrifuged at 800 x g for 10 min the next day before the pellet was resuspended in up to 50 μ L residual solution. A 1 h incubation with 125 nM Iridium in 1 mL MaxPar Fix and Perm Buffer (Fluidigm Sciences, 201067) at room temperature preceded a centrifugation at 800 x g for 5 min. Afterwards, as a final washing step, 2 mL CSB were added to the samples which were centrifuged at 800 x g for 5 min. The pellet was resuspended in 10% dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO, Sigma-Aldrich, D2650) in fetal bovine serum (Thermo Fisher Scientific, F7524) and frozen at -80 °C until acquisition.

2.4.5 Final Preparation

After thawing on ice, the samples were shortly spun down and transferred to a 5 mL polystyrene tube (Thermo Fisher Scientific, 10100151). In total, I performed four wash steps. I added 2 mL CSB for the first two washing steps, subsequently 2 mL de-ionized water for the last two. All centrifugation steps were carried out at 800 x g for 5 min with subsequent removal of supernatant. The pellet from the final run was stored at 4°C until measurement within 24 hours.

2.4.6 CyTOF Measurement

Cells were resuspended to a concentration of 1 x 10⁶ platelets/mL in 10% EQ beads in cell acquisition solution (CAS; Fluidigm Sciences, 201240) before acquisition. Then, I acquired the samples at the Helios instrument (Fluidigm Sciences) using the recommended acquisition parameters (lower convolution threshold 400, event length 10–150, sigma 3, signal subtraction 0). Based on the experiment, I measured between 300,000 and 500,000 events per sample at an acquisition rate of 200-350 events/second.



Figure 2.2: Gating protocol on PRP sample. A) Exclusion of beads, B-E) clean-up according to the Gaussian discrimination, F) selecting event length for low range intensity, G) live-dead cell discrimination by only excluding cisplatin stained cells, H-J) RNA containing cells stained with 191/193-Iridium, K) gating only CD41 and CD61 positive cells to exclude debris and contamination. Percentages show the % of parent population. In the last gate, 62.22% of the total acquired events are left [225].

2.4.7 Normalization and Gating

Normalization was performed immediately after measurement using the Fluidigm software v7.0. Gating was performed on the normalized .fcs files according to the Maxpar cleanup protocol (Approach to Bivariate Analysis of Data Acquired Using the Maxpar Direct Immune Profiling Assay, Fig.2.2 A-I). For platelet specific analysis, gates J and K were added (Fig.2.2 J-K). I performed all gating processes using the Cytobank software v8.1 (premium.cytobank.org). For further processing, I exported the gated .fcs files and transformed them by factor 5 using the in-house developed cytometry analysis using shiny (CYANUS) application (https://exbio.wzw.tum.de/cyanus/ [226]). All following bioinformatic analyses were performed on these transformed files.

2.4.8 Computational Data Analysis - Preprocessing and Visualization

I performed differential expression analysis using the CYANUS shiny app. Design of the project and app development was performed by three bioinformatic master students under the co-supervision of me and Olga Lazareva. Therefore, the students designed the app for my analysis needs and it was used throughout the project from the point of data transformation, having first looks at the expression distribution, dimensionality reduction etc. [226]. In short, I will describe the normal workflow that I used whenever working with the app. First, I inserted the previously gated data which were exported from premium.cytobank.org and uploaded them to the main page. Alongside, also a panel file including the markers, their metals, and corresponding overall function of being either a negative marker, a type marker or a state marker was uploaded as a .csv file (Table 2.2. The latter markers are supposed to change their expression through activation. The third file needs to be a meta file, describing the .fcs files with regard to sampleID, patientID, condition, activated_baseline, timepoint and other valuable information. After upload, the data was transformed with cofactor 5 using an inverse hyperbolic sine transformation before continuation [227, 228]. In many cases, it was necessary to downsample to a defined cell number, so that all files contain the same amount of cells. First steps include several quality checkpoints, for example the generation of an pseudobulk-level multi-dimensional-scaling plot (MDS) plot based on the median marker
expression values, in which similar samples within the same condition should cluster together. On the second page, dimensionality reduction techniques are available as data visualization to get a broad overview of the samples. Furthermore, clustering analysis can be performed using the FlowSOM algorithm, which uses a Self-Organizing Map (SOM) [229].

fcs_colname	antigen	marker_class
Dy161Di	CD62P	state
Dy162Di	CD69	type
Er168Di	CD154	state
Er170Di	CD3	none
Eu151Di	CD107a	state
Gd155Di	PAC1	state
Gd156Di	CD29	type
Lu175Di	GPVI	type
Nd142Di	CD40	none
Nd144Di	CD42b	type
Nd145Di	CD31	type
Nd146Di	CD61	type
Nd150Di	CD63	state
Pr141Di	CD42a	type
Sm147Di	PAR1	type
Sm152Di	CD36	type
Sm154Di	CD45	none
Y89Di	CD41	type
Yb171Di	CD9	type
Bi209Di	CD47	type
Yb174Di	PEAR	type

ad to the CVANUE T.1.1. 00 D 1 (1 1.0 1. . 1.

2.4.9 Computational Data Analysis - Differential Expression

After completion of these steps, differential marker expression analysis is possible. In contrast to differential cluster abundance analysis, which is used to compare the proportions of cell types across experimental conditions per cluster, differential marker expression analysis

focuses on the different marker expression per condition, either overall or cluster-wise. In the following, I only used differential marker expression analysis. For data visualization, boxplots are generated displaying the desired populations next to one another. Then, an algorithm determining the statistical difference between two groups can be chosen. In my case, I first ran limma, which compares median expression data and is completed within several seconds. For some applications it was necessary to use CyEMD, an algorithm designed and adapted in-house [226] using the calculation of the earth mover's distance (EMD). The EMD compares two histograms of marker expression and calculates the amount of work that is needed to transform one histogram into the other. Using this non-parametric approach, differences that are not visible on the median level can be found. It takes all data points into account and is the algorithm of choice when investigating differences in markers that have a high zero inflation (mainly activation markers CD107a and CD154). A high zero inflation is characterized by many cells showing only very weak expression of a certain marker which results in the median being 0. Limma and other algorithms comparing only the median expression will compare 0 against 0 while CyEMD will take all values into account and may find differences that are present. The CyEMD reports a p value and Cohen's effect size. Differences between several groups with a p value < 0.05 were considered significant.

2.4.10 Clustering and Dimensionality Reduction Analysis

I performed clustering analysis mostly using Cytobank v8.1 (premium.cytobank.org), as most plots were generated before the CYANUS shiny app was finished. Of note, there are currently no techniques available on the Cytobank platform that allow for differential marker expression or differential cluster abundance analysis. For dimensionality reduction on the other hand, Cytobank offers several algorithms which reflect the needs of different experiment settings. In most cases, visual stochastic network embedding (viSNE) analysis is the dimensionality reduction method of choice to gain a broad overview of the different samples and marker expression among subpopulations. Platelet subpopulations are far less heterogeneous than most cells that researchers using CyTOF analysis work with. Hence, the algorithms are designed for showing the differences in expression of several sub cell types which have experimentally proven lineage markers. In the case of platelet analysis, subpopulation analysis is a field which requires new ideas and de novo definition of which kind of subtypes might be present. Using only viSNE or uniform manifold approximation and projection (UMAP) analysis, a real estimation is not possible. Therefore, I mainly used the FlowSOM algorithm for clustering analysis and visualized the clusters on viSNE plots [229].

2.5 Methods Covid Study

2.5.1 Patient Characteristics

For this study, the blood of 8 patients with symptomatic SARS-CoV-2 infection, hospitalized at the Klinikum rechts der Isar, was collected between March and May 2020 as described above. Infection was confirmed by IgM antibodies against COVID-19 in the blood or a positive reverse transcriptase-polymerase chain reaction (PCR) test result. Additionally, 11 healthy donors who tested negative for SARS-CoV-2 infection were recruited. In the weeks after blood collection, none of them developed any symptoms. All donors were between >18 and <70 years and did not have any pre-existing conditions except for arterial hypertension and were taking no medication except for antihypertensive drugs. Further exclusion criteria were platelet disorders like thrombocytopenia (<100 G/L) or thrombocytosis (>500 G/L) as well as a decreased leukocyte count (<1 G/l), decreased hemoglobin levels (<10g/dL) or a renal dysfunction (glomerular filtration rate <60ml/min).

2.5.2 Mass Cytometry

Throughout the study, healthy and COVID-19 patient samples were prepared, stained and measured alongside at the CyTOF, using the antibody panel shown in Table 2.1.

2.5.3 Software

Gated and pre-preprocessed samples (as described previously) were used for the computational analysis. Python package v0.11.1 [230] was used to build and evaluate all models. Further processing after using the Cytobank platform was done with R 4.0 (R Development Core Team, 2005) and Python 3.6 (Python 3 Reference Manual, 2009).

2.5.4 Computational Analysis

We used UMAP (using CATALYST v1.12.1) based on 16 markers (all markers excluding activation markers and negative marker CD3) for dimensionality reduction and to visualize activation marker expression across the platelet population. For an equal analysis, we randomly downsampled to the lowest number of acquired events (41,525 events) and built mixed-effect linear models for both groups, TRAP-stimulated and non-stimulated samples. Sample-wise median signal intensity was treated as a dependent variable, whereas disease status was treated as fixed and the patientID as a random effect [231]. In order to evaluate if activation is significantly influenced by the disease status, we built a linear model with an interaction term for TRAP-stimulated and non-stimulated samples. Finally, we used the Benjamini-Hochberg method for multiple hypothesis correction of the p values (false discovery rate <0.05) [232].

2.5.5 Differential Analysis - COVID-19 Patients and Healthy Donors

We used the following linear mixed-effect model to investigate differential expression between COVID-19 patients and healthy donors, in more detail to test the difference of the sample-wise median marker expressions. Regression analysis was used to assess statistical significance.

$$Y_{ij} = \beta_{0j} + \beta_{cj} x_{ci} + \gamma_i + \epsilon_{ij}$$
(2.1)

In this model, Y_{ij} is the median expression of the *j*-th marker for *i*-th patient, x_{ci} is a binary

variable that specifies whether a patient *i* belongs to case or control group, and $\gamma_i N(0, \sigma_{2i})$ is a random intercept for each patient, allowing us to unravel the variance within-sample and within-group.

We used slope coefficients β_{cj} to test the linear relationship between the independent variable x_c and the dependent variable Y for significance:

$$H_0: \beta_{cj} = 0$$

$$H_1: \beta_{cj} \neq 0$$
(2.2)

2.5.6 Differential Analysis - Baseline and TRAP-Stimulated Samples

Moreover, we investigated the reaction capacity of quiescent COVID-19 and controls upon stimulation. Therefore, we compared the slope coefficients for the covariate that matches activation in patients and healthy donors separately. The following model was used for control samples:

$$Y_{hj} = \beta_{0j} + \beta_{aj} x_{ah} + \gamma_h + \epsilon_{hj}$$
(2.3)

Here, *h* belongs to a set of indices for all controls, whereas x_{ah} is a binary variable that indicates if a sample *h* was TRAP-stimulated. For every marker *j*, several slopes βaj were computed which show an average linear increase in expression after stimulation.

For the slope analysis in COVID-19 patients we used a similar model:

$$Y_{pj} = \beta_{0j} + \beta_{aj} x_{ap} + \gamma_p + \epsilon_{pj}$$
(2.4)

Here, *p* belongs to a set of indices for all COVID-19 patients. Direct comparison of β_a coefficients from the model (3) and model (4) do not allow us to reason that the difference

between slope coefficients is statistically significant. Instead, a single model with an interaction effect term was used to test for a statistically significant difference in the reaction to TRAP stimulation between patients and controls.

A resulting significance of the Interaction effect means that the combination of activation status and patient condition (disease or control) has a significantly larger effect on median signal intensity than compared to the sum of the individual factors alone. Thus, the following model was used:

$$Y_{ij} = \beta_0 + \beta_a x_{aij} + \beta_c x_{cij} + \beta_{intij} x_{intij} + \gamma_i + \epsilon_{ij}$$
(2.5)

In this model, x_{int} is an interaction term defined as $x_a \times x_c$. The slope coefficient for the interaction β_{int} was then tested for statistical significance as shown in equation 2.

2.5.7 Clustering Analysis Using FlowSOM

Unlike the FlowSOM analysis that I mainly performed during my projects, the clustering analysis for the COVID data was not run with the algorithm embedded in Cytobank. Instead, we manually ran the clustering analysis using FlowSOM [229], compensated, transformed and scaled the data. Then, cells were distributed on a 10 x 10 self-organizing map. Based on the relative change in area under the cumulative distribution function curve, we selected to perform meta clustering in 12 clusters as more clusters indicated no improvement. Using a linear mixed-effect model, a p value was calculated for each cluster-marker pair:

$$Y_{ij} = \beta_0 + \beta_{cj} x_{ci} + \gamma_i + \epsilon_{ij}$$
(2.6)

In this model, Y_{ij} belongs to the median expression of the *j*-th marker for *i*-th cluster, whereas x_{ci} is a binary variable indicating if cell population Y_{ij} belongs to the case or the control group, and $\gamma_i N(0, \sigma_{2i})$ is a random intercept for each cell subpopulation. Finally, we tested

slope coefficients β_{cj} between the independent variable x_c and the dependent variable Y for significance of their linear relationship.

3 Publications

3.1 Publication 1: Sorting and Magnetic-Based Isolation of Platelets

Citation

The article entitled "Sorting and magnetic-based isolation of reticulated platelets from peripheral blood" was published online at Taylor & Francis on 11 February 2020 and in print on 2 January 2021 (www.tandfonline.com).

Full Citation:

"Isabell Bernlochner, Melissa Klug, Ditya Larasati, Moritz Von Scheidt, Donato Santovito, Michael Hristov, Christian Weber, Karl-Ludwig Laugwitz & Dario Bongiovanni (2021) Sorting and magnetic-based isolation of reticulated platelets from peripheral blood, Platelets, 32:1, 113-119, DOI: 10.1080/09537104.2020.1724923."

3.1.1 Summary and Author Contributions

Summary

In this study, we developed a reproducible approach for detection, isolation and collection of reticulated platelets (RPs) from peripheral blood. RPs are known to be larger platelets that contain more RNA compared to others and have been shown to have a prothrombotic and hyperactive behavior. In several clinical settings like in diabetic patients or after myocardial infarction, RP levels are increased and correlate with mortality and adverse cardiovascular events. Moreover, high RP levels predict an insufficient response to dual antiplatelet treatment with aspirin and P2Y12 inhibitors, which makes them a potential drug target. The lack of an

RP specific marker which would allow selection and their instability make their processing challenging. Studies in the past have investigated RPs using flow cytometry. Based on their size (FSC/SSC) and RNA-content after staining with Thiazole Orange (TO), analysis was possible but not standardized. Furthermore, until now a method to sort and extract RNA from RPs has been lacking. Therefore, we developed a standardized protocol that allows detection, isolation and collection of RPs from whole blood by using RNA-specific staining with TO. The additional magnetic platelet-specific labeling made it possible to reach sufficient RNA output in high quality. This protocol allows the continuation with RNA extraction and deep biological downstream analysis of the sorted platelets, for example with RNA-sequencing.

Author Contribution

M.K. refers to Melissa Klug, author of this dissertation. D.B., D.S. and I.B. had the initial idea behind the project, while M.K. carried out all experiments in this paper, some assisted by former master student D.L.. The first draft of the paper was written by M.K., while I.B. and D.B. wrote the main discussion part. M.H. operated the FACS Aria III and gave input on sorting parameters. M.K. prepared all figures and tables upon consultation with D.B. and I.B.. Interpretation of results was done by M.K., D.L., D.B., I.B., D.S. and M.H., while these next to M.S., C.W. and K.L. revised the paper.

3.1.2 Publisher Permission to Reproduce the Included Articles

Thesis/Dissertation Reuse Request: Taylor & Francis is pleased to offer reuses of its content for a thesis or dissertation free of charge contingent on resubmission of permission request if work is published.

RE: iplt20:Sorting and magnetic-based isolation of reticulated platelets from peripheral blood

Academic UK Non Rightslink <permissionrequest@tandf.co.uk>

Mi 02.02.2022 17:47

An:Klug, Melissa <melissa.klug@tum.de>;

Dear Sir/Madam

Thank you for your correspondence requesting permission to reproduce content from a Taylor & Francis Group content from our Journal in your thesis to be posted on your University's repository.

We will be pleased to grant the permission without fee on the condition that you acknowledge the original source of publication and insert a reference to the Journal's web site: www.tandfonline.com

This permission does not cover any third party copyrighted work which may appear in the material requested. Please ensure you have checked all original source details for the rights holder.

Please note that this licence does not allow you to post our content on any third-party websites.

Please note permission does not provide access to our article, if you are affiliated to an institution and your institution holds a subscription to the content you are requesting you will be able to view the article free of charge, if your institution does not hold a subscription or you are not affiliated to an institution that has a subscription then you will need to purchase this for your own personal use as we do not provide our articles free of charge for research.

Thank you for your interest in our Journal.

With best wishes,

Journal Permissions Journals, Taylor & Francis Group Permissions e-mail: permissionrequest@tandf.co.uk Web: www.tandfonline.com

+ 4 Park Square, Milton Park, Abingdon, OX14 4RN (+44 (0)20 8052 0600



Taylor & Francis is a trading name of Informa UK Limited, registered in England under no. 1072954

 ${f P}$ Before printing, think about the environment.

Information Classification: General

From: Melissa Klug <melissa.klug@tum.de>
Sent: 24 January 2022 09:05
To: Academic UK Non Rightslink <permissionrequest@tandf.co.uk>
Subject: iplt20:Sorting and magnetic-based isolation of reticulated platelets from peripheral blood

Permissions Request

Type of use: Academic Article title: Sorting and magnetic-based isolation of reticulated platelets from peripheral blood Article DOI: 10.1080/09537104.2020.1724923 Author name: Isabell Bernlochner, Melissa Klug, Ditya Larasati, Moritz Von Scheidt, Donato Santovito, Michael Hristov, Christian Weber, Karl-Ludwig Laugwitz & Dario Bongiovanni Journal title: Platelets Volume number: 32 Issue number: 1 Year of publication: 2021 Name: Melissa Klug Street address: Ismaninger Strasse 22 Town: Munich Postcode/ZIP code: 81675 Country: Germany Email: melissa.klug@tum.de Telephone: 08941402938 Intended use: To be used in your Thesis? Are you requesting the full article?: Yes Which University?: Technical University oof Munich Title of your Thesis?: Transcriptipmics and proteomics of platelet heterogeneity: from RNA-sequencing to mass cytometry University repository URL: <u>https://mediatum.ub.tum.de/</u>

Is this a "Closed" or "Open" deposit?: open

Additional comments: Dear Taylor and Francis Team, I would like to ask for permission to use this article for my doctoral thesis. Prerequisites for me to use it are to obtain a "written permission from the respective publisher to reproduce each of the included articles". As I am one of the first authors of this work, I hope that you will grant me permission to use the article for my publication based dissertation entitled "Transcriptipmics and proteomics of platelet heterogeneity: from RNA-sequencing to mass cytometry". Kind Regards, Melissa Klug



Platelets



ISSN: 0953-7104 (Print) 1369-1635 (Online) Journal homepage: https://www.tandfonline.com/loi/iplt20

Sorting and magnetic-based isolation of reticulated platelets from peripheral blood

Isabell Bernlochner, Melissa Klug, Ditya Larasati, Moritz Von Scheidt, Donato Santovito, Michael Hristov, Christian Weber, Karl-Ludwig Laugwitz & Dario Bongiovanni

To cite this article: Isabell Bernlochner, Melissa Klug, Ditya Larasati, Moritz Von Scheidt, Donato Santovito, Michael Hristov, Christian Weber, Karl-Ludwig Laugwitz & Dario Bongiovanni (2020): Sorting and magnetic-based isolation of reticulated platelets from peripheral blood, Platelets, DOI: 10.1080/09537104.2020.1724923

To link to this article: <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/09537104.2020.1724923</u>



Published online: 11 Feb 2020.

Submit your article to this journal 🕝



View related articles 🗹



View Crossmark data 🕑



http://www.tandfonline.com/iplt ISSN: 0953-7104 (print), 1369-1635 (electronic)

Platelets, Early Online: 1–7

© 2020 Taylor & Francis Group, LLC. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1080/09537104.2020.1724923



METHOD ARTICLE

Check for updates

Sorting and magnetic-based isolation of reticulated platelets from peripheral blood

Isabell Bernlochner^{1,2*}, Melissa Klug ^{1,2*}, Ditya Larasati¹, Moritz Von Scheidt^{2,3}, Donato Santovito ⁴, Michael Hristov⁴, Christian Weber^{2,4}, Karl-Ludwig Laugwitz^{1,2}, & Dario Bongiovanni ^{1,2,5}

¹Medical Department 1, Cardiology, Klinikum Rechts Der Isar, Technische Universität, Munich, Germany, ²DZHK (German Center for Cardiovascular Research), Partner Site Munich Heart Alliance, Munich, Germany, ³Department of Cardiology, Deutsches Herzzentrum München, Technische Universität, Munich, Germany, ⁴Institute for Cardiovascular Prevention (IPEK), Ludwig-Maximilians-University Munich, Munich, Germany, and ⁵Department of Cardiovascular Medicine, Humanitas Clinical and Research Center, Rozzano, Milan, Italy

Abstract

Reticulated Platelets (RPs) are large, RNA-rich, prothrombotic and hyperactive platelets known to be elevated in high-risk populations such as diabetics and patients with acute coronary syndrome. High levels of RPs correlate with mortality and adverse cardiovascular events in patients with coronary artery disease as well as with an insufficient antiplatelet response to thienopyridines and aspirin after percutaneous coronary interventions, making them an appealing drug target. However, processing of platelets is challenging and no specific marker for RPs exists. Until now, the gold standard laboratory-based method to study them is based on the flow cytometric measurement of their cell size and their RNA-content with the fluorescent dye Thiazole Orange (TO). Nevertheless, standardized protocols for staining and processing of RPs are missing and the existing techniques were not applied for cell sorting. We provide here a structured and reproducible method to detect, isolate and collect RPs from peripheral blood by RNA-specific staining with TO implementing several platelet inhibitors as well as magnetic labeling allowing sufficient cell recovery and deep biological investigation of these platelets.

Method

Materials

Biological Materials

Fifteen to eighteen milliliters of human peripheral blood. Caution: all experiments involving human subjects must comply with the declaration of Helsinki and be carried out following national and institutional guidelines. Written informed consent must be obtained.

Reagents and Consumables

Safety-Multifly needle 21G with tube 80 mm, DEHP-free -Sarstedt Catalog #: 85.1638.203

3 mL S-Monovette® tubes, Citrate 3.2% (1:10), 66×11 mm, green EU code, paper label, 50/inner box sterile – Sarstedt Catalog #: 05.1165.001

15 mL conical tubes - Thermo Fisher Scientific Catalog #: 10136120

- 5 mL round-bottom polystyrene tubes Thermo Fisher Scientific Catalog #: 10100151
 - 5 mL tubes with cell strainer Corning Catalog #: 10585801 15 mL conical tubes – Eppendorf Catalog #: 0030122151

Keywords

Immature platelets, platelet isolation, reticulated platelets

History

Received 14 September 2019 Revised 21 December 2019 Accepted 28 January 2020 Published online 13 February 2020

1.7 mL RNase-free tubes – Corning Catalog #: MCT-175-X

- Adenosine 5'-diphosphatase, Apyrase from potatoes (10 U/100 μ L in PBS stock) Sigma-Aldrich Catalog #: A6535-100UN
- Prostaglandin E₁ ($C_{20}H_{34}O_5$ 1 mg/mL DMSO stock, 0.1 mg/mL in PBS) EMD Millipore Corp. Catalog #: 538903

EDTA ($C_{10}H_{14}N_2Na_2O_8 * 2H_2O$, 0.5 M, pH 8.0) – Invitrogen Catalog #: 5575020

Citric Acid (HOC(COOH)(CH₂COOH)₂, 1 M stock) – Sigma-Aldrich Catalog #: 251275

- HEPES ($C_8H_{18}N_2O_4S$, 1 M buffer solution, pH 7.2–7.5) Thermo Fisher Scientific Catalog #: 15630080
- Ethylene glycol-bis(2-aminoethylether)-N,N,N',N'-tetraacetic acid ([-CH₂OCH₂CH₂N(CH₂CO₂H)₂]₂; EGTA, 0.5 M stock, pH 8) – Sigma-Aldrich Catalog #: E3889
- PBS (Ca2+ and Mg2+ free; pH 7.4) Gibco Catalog #:

10010023

BSA (Bovine Albumin Fraction V 7.5%) – Gibco Catalog #: 15260037

BD ReticCount Thiazol Orange (TO, 0.01mg/mL, 200 mL, store at 4° C) – BD Catalog #: 349204

Brilliant Violet 421 anti-human CD41 antibody – Biolegend Catalog #: 303729

- Vybrant DyeCycle Ruby Stain Thermo Fisher Scientific Catalog #: V10309
- CD 61 magnetic beads, MicroBeads Miltenyi Biotec Catalog #: 130-051-101

MS columns - Miltenyi Biotec #: 130-042-201

^{*}These authors contributed equally

Correspondence: Isabell Bernlochner, Department of Cardiology, Klinikum Rechts Der Isar, Ismaningerstr. 22, Munich 81675, Germany. E-mail: isabell.bernlochner@tum.de

2 I. Bernlochner et al.

Table I. Troubleshooting.

Step	Problem	Possible Reason	Solution
3	Leucocyte contamination	Buffy coat was aspirated	Only take the upper part of plasma. Use DNA-dye to gate only for DNA negative cell (s. steps 14 and 26).
6	Aggregation	Platelets activated	Do not pipet up and down, control concentration of all inhibitors (ADPase, PGE ₁ , EDTA, citric acid).
7	No pellet visible	Platelets disrupted	Use centrifuge with acc/dec settings at the lowest level.
17	Activation/ aggregation	Fast shaking activated the platelets	Only shake at the lowest speed, if that is too fast: do not put the sample on shaker but tip against the tube every 5–10 min.
27	No visible TO stain	TO staining not sufficient	Make sure to mix the sample after TO addition at steps 11–17.
34	Bubbles	Plunger was pushed too slowly	Increase the speed of gently pushing the plunger. Pull the column out of the solution while pushing.
35	No pellet	Platelets float in supernatant	Increase the centrifugation speed or time.
37	Low outcome of platelets	Not enough beads bound to platelets	Mix the beads before use.

Equipment

- BD FACS Aria III Cell Sorter BD Biosciences Catalog #: 648282
- Neubauer counting chamber Brand Catalog #: 717805
- Rotating shaker Heidolph Instruments Catalog #: 544-41200-00
 - MACS separator Octomacs Miltenyi Biotec #: 130-042-109 MACS Multistand – Miltenyi Biotec #: 130-042-303

Procedure

Blood withdrawal, timing 5-10 min

(1) Take 4×3 mL venous blood from a donor into tubes with 3.2% citrate dextrose. Use a Safety-Multifly needle no smaller than 21 gauge. Alternatively, a Safety-Multifly needle connected to a 20 mL syringe containing citrate can be used. Throw away the first 1 mL of blood to prevent hemolysis and turn the tubes up and down 1–2 times to mix blood and citrate. If using a tourniquet, apply it loosely to not activate platelets during the procedure.

CRITICAL: Proceed with no delay to the next step. In order to avoid platelet activation and RNA degradation, we suggest to process all samples immediately after phlebotomy. Consult Table 1 for the whole troubleshooting guideline.

Production of platelet-rich-plasma, timing 1.5 h

(2) Centrifuge the vials at $200 \times g$ for 10 min at room temperature without brake.

CRITICAL: Set acceleration and deceleration to the lowest level.

(3) The sample is now separated into red blood cells (RBC), buffy coat and plasma. Take only the plasma phase. Depending on the donor, take ~1–2 mL of plasma per vial and collect it in a fresh 15 mL tube. Be careful to not aspirate the buffy coat.

- (4) Add apyrase to prevent ADP-mediated platelet activation (0.6 U ADPase/mL) to the plasma. For example, add 6 μ L of the aliquot solution to 1 mL of plasma. Additionally, add 1 μ M prostaglandin E₁ (e.g. 10 μ L from the PGE₁ aliquot to 1 mL of plasma). Carefully tip against the tube to mix.
- (5) Incubate the sample in a 37°C water bath for 30 min.
- (6) Further platelet aggregation can be prevented by adding 5 mM EDTA (e.g. 10 μ L stock/mL plasma) and reducing the pH adding 1 mM citric acid (e.g. 10 μ L of stock/mL plasma). Gently roll the tube without inversion to mix, do not pipet up and down. CRITICAL: EDTA irreversibly denaturates many proteins including the integrin complex GPIIb/IIIa. Consider avoiding the usage of EDTA if downstream proteomic investigation is planned.
- (7) Immediately centrifuge the sample at $800 \times g$ for 15 min at room temperature without brake.

CRITICAL: Set acceleration and deceleration to the lowest level.

(8) Discard the upper two-thirds of the solution and add the following reagents to the lower one-third of the sample: 0.6 U Apyrase/mL (e.g. 6 µL of stock/ml), 20 mM of HEPES (e.g. 20 µL of stock/ml) and 1 mM EGTA (e.g. 10 µL of stock/ml). Carefully resuspend the pellet in the lower one-third of the solution.

CRITICAL: Use large pipette tips (e.g. 1 mL tips) for resuspension to prevent platelet activation.

(9) Add 1 μ M PGE₁ (e.g. 10 μ L from stock/ml), mix by tipping against the tube and incubate the sample for 5 min at room temperature.

Platelet Counting, timing 10 min

(10) To our knowledge, no automatic counter can detect cells under 4 μ m diameter. Thus, we suggest counting platelets using the traditional method with a counting chamber: Take 10 μ L of the PRP and add 90 μ L of PBS. Analyze 10 L of this diluted PRP using a Neubauer counting chamber. CRITICAL: A minimum of 100 platelets must be counted.

Staining, timing 45 min

- Prepare an unstained control sample by adding 50 μL of the PRP solution to 200 μL PBS.
- (12) Addition of Thiazole Orange and CD 41 antibody:

Dilute the PRP to 6×10^5 platelets/µL PRP. Take ~1.8 × 10⁸ platelets (e.g. 300 µL of PRP containing 6×10^5 platelets/µL PRP). Add Thiazole Orange reaching the concentration of 6.7 µg/mL (e.g. 600 µL of 0.01 mg/mL stock) and 1:200 v/v CD41-BV (e.g. 4.5 µL).

CRITICAL: The whole staining procedure should be carried out in the dark.

NOTE: Thiazol Orange is light sensitive and must be stored at $2-8^{\circ}$ C in the dark. It can be used until the expiration date. Further information can be found in the manufacturer's protocol.

- (13) Cover the sample in aluminum foil and put it on a shaker for 10 min, rotating at the slowest speed.
- (14) OPTIONAL Add 1:500 v/v DNA dye Vybrant Red (e.g. 1.8 μ L for 300 μ L PRP and 600 μ L TO) and gently roll the tube without inversion to mix.

DOI: https://doi.org/10.1080/09537104.2020.1724923

- (15) Incubate the sample for additional 20 min on the shaker at the slowest speed.
- (16) Addition of magnetic beads:

Add 18.5 μ L CD61-magnetic beads/10⁷ cells. Keep a ratio of 5/1, solution/beads (e.g. 333.3 μ L CD61-magnetic beads to 300 μ L of PRP containing ~1.8 × 10⁸ platelets). Add PBS to sustain the volume ratio of 1 part beads to 5 parts of total volume (1:5 v/v ratio), (e.g. 433.3 μ L PBS; v/v 1666 μ L solution/333.3 μ L beads) and mix well by pipetting up and down with a 1 mL pipette tip.

CRITICAL: Mix the beads well before use to ensure the distribution of the magnetic tags.

(17) Cover the sample again and incubate 10 min on the shaker rotating at the slowest speed.

CRITICAL: Comply with suggested incubation time with TO for a total of 30 min.

Prepare samples for Flow Cytometry, timing 15-20 min

(18) Centrifuge the sample and the unstained control at $1000 \times g$ for 12 min with brake.

- (19) Aspirate the supernatant by applying vacuum, being careful not to mobilize the pellet.
- (20) Add 400 µL PBS containing 1 mM EGTA and 0.6 U/mL Apyrase (e.g. 4 µL and 2.4 µL of stock, respectively) to the unstained sample and resuspend.

Add 2000 μ L PBS containing 1 mM EGTA and 0.6 U/mL Apyrase (e.g. 20 μ L and 6 μ L of stock, respectively) to the sample and resuspend.

- (21) After resuspension, add 1 μ M PGE1 to both samples and incubate for 5 min at room temperature.
- (22) Filter each solution through a 35 µm cell strainer of a 5 mL round-bottom polystyrene tube and put on ice.
- (23) Prepare 6 to 8 RNase-free low-bind collection tubes for the sorting by adding 1 mL PBS to each tube. Store the tubes on ice until ready for collection.

Sorting at the Flow Cytometer, timing 1.5-2.5 h

(24) Gate for platelet size at appropriate FSC threshold in an FSC/SSC log plot, excluding the cells with the largest FSC and SSC pattern (Figure 1A).



Figure 1. Flow Cytometry sorting strategy. (A) Applied gate to stained platelet-rich-plasma (PRP) separating the platelets by size using FSC/SSC. (B) Doublets are excluded by a high FSC-width. (C) Sorting strategy after CD41 and DNA staining for platelet isolation. Platelets are selected by gating CD41 positive and DNA negative events. CD41-BV = 421 nm, DNA stain Ruby = 638 nm. (D) Gating strategy for RNA^{low} platelets (mature platelets, MPs) and RNA^{high} platelets (reticulated platelets, RPs). Platelets with the 15% highest TO signal are defined as RPs, platelets with the lowest 30% TO signal as MPs (TO = 488–550 nm). TO: Thiazole Orange, BD FACS Aria III, SSC: Side Scatter, FSC: Forward Scatter. RPs: reticulated platelets, MPs: mature platelets.

4 I. Bernlochner et al.

- (25) Exclude doublets in the FSS-W (linear)/FSC-A (log) plot by gating out cells with a higher FSC-width (Figure 1B).
- (26) Gate for CD41 positive and DNA negative (CD41+/DNA-) events to avoid leucocyte contamination (Figure 1C).
- (27) For the TO gating strategy plot TO fluorescence against SSC. The 15% TO-brightest cells consist of RPs (RNA^{high}). OPTIONAL: the 30% TO-lowest (RNA^{low}) can be used as control for mature platelets (MPs). (Figure 1D).

Sort the RPs by using the 70 μL nozzle at purity precision and (optional) the MPs populations.

CRITICAL: Verify purity after sorting (Figure 1E,F).

(28) Using a BD FACS Aria III, up to 6×10^6 platelets can be sorted into 15 mL low binding tube in around 45 min.

Magnetic Separation, timing 30-60 min

- (29) Prepare a buffer containing 0.5% BSA and 2 mM EDTA in PBS (e.g. add 2.67 mL of BSA stock and 200 μL of EDTA stock to 36 mL PBS, store at 4°C).
- (30) Place 2–4 columns in a magnetic field of a MACS separator and put a collection basin underneath.
- (31) Prepare the columns by rinsing 500 µL of buffer per column.
- (32) Pour the cell suspensions onto the columns.



Figure 2. Validation. (A–C) RNase-treatment of platelets after permeabilization with saponin: dot plots showing (A) the unstained sample, (B) >24% TO positive events for the TO stained sample and (C) 0.62% TO positive events with the use of RNase and TO. (D) Staining signal stability of TO staining over time from four healthy subjects (median and range; h = hours). One-way ANOVA did not detect any statistical differences from one to 4 h (MPs P= .83, RPs: P = .28, all platelets: P = .13). (E) Gating strategy for RNA^{low} platelets (mature platelets, MPs) and RNA^{high} platelets (reticulated platelets, RPs). Platelets with the 15% highest TO signal are defined as RPs, platelets with the lowest 30% TO signal as MPs (TO = 488 – 550 nm). (F) Exemplary purity analysis after sorting of MPs and the RPs (G) gated populations. (H) Scatter plot showing the correlation of TO positive cells (based on unstained controls) with the immature platelet fraction (IPF) measured with the point of care system Sysmex XN in 18 patients with CAD. (I) TRAP activation assay showing the CD62P expression of PRP before sorting and sorted MPs and RPs after sorting and after MACS column separation (for methods see supplemental file). A concentration of 5 μ M TRAP was added to induce activation. * = P value <.05, ** = P value <.01, non-significant relations are not shown. TO: Thiazole Orange, BD FACS Aria III, Thiazole Orange: 488–550 nm, SC: Side Scatter, MFI: mean fluorescence intensity, unst.: unstained, sap.: saponin, CAD: coronary artery disease, CD62P: *P*-Selectin, TRAP: thrombin receptor activation peptide.

DOI: https://doi.org/10.1080/09537104.2020.1724923



Figure 3. Schematic overview of the isolation method. Steps 1 to 37 are indicated as bold and underlined characters. RPs: reticulated platelets, MPs: mature platelets, SSC-A: side scatter, TO: Thiazole Orange, $\times g$: times gravity, S and N: south and north magnetic poles.

CRITICAL Only separate up to 10×10^6 platelets per column in order to not overload the column.

- (36) Carefully remove the supernatant with a 200 μL pipette tip without touching the pellet.
- (37) The pellet is now ready for downstream applications.
- (33) Wash the columns three times with 500 μL buffer, always waiting until the column is dry before applying the buffer.
- (34) Remove column from the magnetic field and place it on a sterile RNase-free pre-chilled collection tube. Elute platelets with 1 mL of buffer by gently pushing the plunger. If using more than one column, increase the elution volume to a maximum of 1.2 mL. (For 2 RNA^{high} columns, elute each sample in 600 µL buffer and collect the elution in the same tube.)
- (35) Centrifuge the samples at 12 000 \times g for 10 min at 4°C. Keep the centrifuge at 4°C and place samples on ice.

Discussion

We describe a reliable standardized validated method to detect, sort and collect reticulated platelets (RPs) from peripheral blood allowing downstream applications in order to investigate their biology. RPs are large, RNA-rich, prothrombotic and hyperactive platelets [1–4]. They are known to be elevated in high-risk populations such as diabetics and smokers as well as in patients with coronary artery disease and acute coronary syndromes [2,5–7].

6 I. Bernlochner et al.

Over the last years, high levels of RPs in peripheral blood have been shown to be associated with an insufficient antiplatelet response to thienopyridines and aspirin after coronary artery percutaneous interventions, making them an important drug target [4,8]. Moreover, elevated RPs in peripheral blood are strong predictors of mortality and adverse cardiovascular events in patients with coronary artery disease as well as in other pathological settings such as severe sepsis and after major surgery. [7,9,10] However, the reason for these correlations as well as of the hyperactive phenotype of RPs was unknown until recently. Our novel method enabled us to compare the transcriptome of RPs with that of mature platelets for the first time. Interestingly, we detected a significant enrichment of pro-thrombotic mRNA in RPs compared to mature platelets providing the first biological explanation of RPs hyper-reactive nature [11].

The limited knowledge concerning the biology of RPs is mainly attributable to the absence of standardized isolation and sorting methods. In general, platelet isolation is extremely challenging as these anuclear cells are prone to adhesion and activation. To avoid unspecific activation, the addition of several inhibitory substances is recommended [12]. In addition, depending on the downstream application, cell fixation is often not possible, as fixation agents are known to inhibit the activity of retro-transcriptase. No specific marker is known for RPs and the gold standard method to study them is based on cell size and measurement of the RNA-content with the fluorescent dye Thiazole Orange (TO) [2,13-17]. With this regard, several different approaches with distinct TO concentrations have been used often starting from whole blood instead of PRP [16.18.19]. Of importance, these methods have been used only for flow cytometry so far without testing their feasibility for platelet sorting. We demonstrate with our RNase experiments that staining of RPs with TO, if used at a correct concentration and incubation time, is highly RNA specific (Figure 2, s. supplemental file for RNase experiment methods) and allows correct and reproducible staining and isolation of these cells (Figure 1). Moreover, we propose a new column-based magnetic cell isolation method (graphical summary in Figure 3) to improve platelet recovery after sorting and to avoid unnecessary high-speed centrifugation, which may injure the platelets and promote unspecific activation. At the same time, using platelet-specific CD61-MicroBeads-antibodies we gain an additive checkpoint for positive selection avoiding contamination with other cell types.

However, TO-staining still bears several limitations as its specificity is time- and concentration-dependent. In particular, prolonged staining time and excessively high concentrations can promote unspecific labeling to platelet alpha granules, which affects RNA-specificity and alters the results [20,21]. For these reasons, concentration and staining time should be carefully titrated and always verified with RNase experiments (Figure 2). With our method, we proved that TO-signal is RNA-specific (Figure 2A-C) and stable for up to 4 h (Figure 2D). Moreover, platelet activation assays using thrombin receptor activation peptide (TRAP) proved that the sorted platelets are viable and still able to react upon stimulation (Figure 2I). Of note, TRAP-induced activation showed a significant higher expression of the activation marker *P*-Selectin (CD62P) in RPs compared to MPs, confirming the hyperreactive nature of the isolated RPs.

Hille et al. [22] proposed a new method for staining and sorting of RPs based on the fluorescent dye SYTOTM 13. Despite some very interesting aspects of this approach, information about the specificity of SYTOTM 13 to bind RNA is lacking, because RNase-treatment experiments are not shown. Moreover, the provided data do not allow a direct comparison of the SYTOTM 13 method with the TO method due to several reasons: 1) In their experiments, the authors used uncommonly low concentrations of TO of only about 1/10 of the established and suggested TO concentration in literature

to detect platelet RNA [2,15–17] and 2) the authors used unusually long incubation times for TO of up to 90 min, which does not adhere to previous experiences in literature [2,16,17] and which is known to affect the RNA specificity of TO.

Recently, Angénieux et al. [23] investigated the reliability of HLA I/MHC I cell surface expression with flow cytometry as a marker of RPs. The authors reported that a higher expression of HLA I/MHC correlated with an increased TO staining, proposing this marker as a new valuable parameter to identify RPs in patients with thrombocytopenia. However, like TO, HLA I/MHC I is not specific for RPs as it is also expressed in lower amounts in older platelets. In addition, it was not tested as a marker to guide platelet sorting.

Conclusion

We herein present a structured and reproducible method to detect, isolate and collect RPs in peripheral blood by RNA-specific staining with TO and subsequent magnetic labeling allowing deep biological investigation of these cells.

Declarations and Disclosure of Conflict of Interest

The authors declare no competing financial interests. This study obtained approval from the Ethics Committee of the Technical University Munich, Ismaninger Straße 22, 81675 Munich, Germany. All participants have given written informed consent for this study. The financial support from the German society of cardiology (grant DGK, Forschungsstipendium, DGK102018 to D.B.) and the European society of cardiology (ESC first contact initiative grant 2018 to D.B.) is gratefully acknowledged.

Funding

This work was supported by the German society of cardiology DGK, Forschungsstipendium [DGK102018].

ORCID

Melissa Klug D http://orcid.org/0000-0001-5193-2770 Donato Santovito D http://orcid.org/0000-0003-1811-4746 Dario Bongiovanni D http://orcid.org/0000-0002-4162-1482

References

- McBane RD, Gonzalez C, Hodge DO, Wysokinski WE. Propensity for young reticulated platelet recruitment into arterial thrombi. J Thromb Thrombolysis 2013 May 7;37(2):148–154. doi:10.1007/ s11239-013-0932-x.
- Guthikonda S, Alviar CL, Vaduganathan M, Arikan M, Tellez A, DeLao T, Granada JF, Dong J-F, Kleiman NS, Lev EI, et al. Role of reticulated platelets and platelet size heterogeneity on platelet activity after dual antiplatelet therapy with aspirin and clopidogrel in patients with stable coronary artery disease. J Am Coll Cardiol 2008 Aug 23;52(9):743–749. doi:10.1016/j.jacc.2008.05.031.
- Bernlochner I, Goedel A, Plischke C, Schüpke S, Haller B, Schulz C, Mayer K, Morath T, Braun S, Schunkert H, et al. Impact of immature platelets on platelet response to ticagrelor and prasugrel in patients with acute coronary syndrome. Eur Heart J 2015 Jul 27;36(45):3202–3210. doi:10.1093/eurheartj/ehv326.
- Goedel A, Müller S, Schwerdtfeger C, Zink A, Noe S, Bongiovanni D, Haller B, Spinner CD, Bernlochner I. Influence of antiretroviral therapy and cardiovascular disease on the immature platelet fraction in patients living with HIV. Platelets 2019 Oct;13:1–7. doi:10.1080/09537104.2019.1678114.
- Grove EL, Hvas AM, Mortensen SB, Larsen SB, Kristensen SD. Effect of platelet turnover on whole blood platelet aggregation in patients with coronary artery disease. J Thromb Haemost 2010 Oct 20;9(1):185–191. doi:10.1111/j.1538-7836.2010.04115.x.
- Cesari F, Marcucci R, Gori AM, Caporale R, Fanelli A, Casola G, Balzi D, Barchielli A, Valente S, Giglioli C, et al. Reticulated platelets predict cardiovascular death in acute coronary syndrome patients. Insights from the AMI-Florence 2 Study. Thromb Haemost 2013 Mar 14;109(5):846–853. doi:10.1160/TH12-09-0709.

DOI: https://doi.org/10.1080/09537104.2020.1724923

- Stratz C, Bömicke T, Younas I, Kittel A, Amann M, Valina CM, Nührenberg T, Trenk D, Neumann FJ, Hochholzer W. Comparison of immature platelet count to established predictors of platelet reactivity during thienopyridine therapy. J Am Coll Cardiol 2016;68(03): 286–293.
- Ibrahim H, Schutt RC, Hannawi B, DeLao T, Barker CM, Kleiman NS. Association of immature platelets with adverse cardiovascular outcomes. J Am Coll Cardiol 2014 Nov 10;64 (20):2122–2129. doi:10.1016/j.jacc.2014.06.1210.
- Anetsberger A, Blobner M, Haller B, Schmid S, Umgelter K, Hager T, Langgartner C, Kochs E, Laugwitz K-L, Jungwirth B, et al. Immature platelets as a novel biomarker for adverse cardiovascular events in patients after non-cardiac surgery. Thromb Haemost 2017 Aug 10;117(10):1887–1895. doi:10.1160/TH16-10-0804.
- Bongiovanni D, Santamaria G, Klug M, Santovito D, Felicetta A, Hristov M, von Scheidt M, Aslani M, Cibella J, Weber C, et al. Transcriptome analysis of reticulated platelets reveals a prothrombotic profile. Thromb Haemost 2019; 119(11): 1795-1806.
- 12. Siess W, Grünberg B. Phosphorylation of rap1B by protein kinase a is not involved in platelet inhibition by cyclic AMP. Cell Signal 1993;5(2):209. doi:10.1016/0898-6568(93)90071-S.
- Lev EI. Immature platelets: clinical relevance and research perspectives. Circulation 2016 Oct 5;134(14):987–988. doi:10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.116.022538.
- Perl L, Lerman-Shivek H, Rechavia E, Vaduganathan M, Leshem-Lev D, Zemer-Wassercug N, Dadush O, Codner P, Bental T, Battler A, et al. Response to prasugrel and levels of circulating reticulated platelets in patients with ST-segment elevation myocardial infarction. J Am Coll Cardiol 2014 Feb 18;63(6):513–517. doi:10.1016/j.jacc.2013.07.110.
- Ault KA, Rinder HM, Mitchell J, Carmody MB, Vary CP, Hillman RS. The significance of platelets with increased RNA content (reticulated platelets). A measure of the rate of thrombopoiesis. Am J Clin Pathol 1992 Dec 1;98(6):637–646. doi:10.1093/ajcp/98.6.637.

- Angénieux C, Maître B, Eckly A, Lanza F, Gachet C, la Salle de H. Time-dependent decay of mRNA and ribosomal RNA during platelet aging and its correlation with translation activity. PLoS One 2016 Jan 25;11(1):e0148064. doi:10.1371/journal. pone.0148064.
- Dale GL, Friese P, Hynes LA, Burstein SA. Demonstration that thiazole-orange-positive platelets in the dog are less than 24 hours old. Blood 1995 Apr 1;85(7):1822–1825. doi:10.1182/blood. V85.7.1822.bloodjournal8571822.
- Eisen A, Lerman-Shivek H, Perl L, Rechavia E, Leshem-Lev D, Zemer-Wassercug N, Dadush O, Kazum S, Codner P, Kornowski R, et al. Circulating reticulated platelets over time in patients with myocardial infarction treated with prasugrel or ticagrelor. J Thromb Thrombolysis 2014 Dec 8;40(1):70–75. doi:10.1007/ s11239-014-1156-4.
- Miyachi H, Ando Y. Diagnostic value of measurement of RNA in platelets by fluorescence flow cytometry. Rinsho Byori 1992 Mar 1;40(3):297–302.
- Hoffmann JJML. Reticulated platelets: analytical aspects and clinical utility. Clin Chem Lab Med 2014 May 9;52(8):1107–1117. doi:10.1515/cclm-2014-0165.
- Robinson MS, Mackie IJ, Khair K, Liesner R, Goodall AH, Savidge GF, Machin SJ, Harrison P. Flow cytometric analysis of reticulated platelets: evidence for a large proportion of non-specific labelling of dense granules by fluorescent dyes. Br J Haematol 1998 Mar 6;100(2):351–357. doi:10.1046/j.1365-2141.1998.00563.x.
- Hille L, Cederqvist M, Hromek J, Stratz C, Trenk D, Nührenberg TG. Evaluation of an alternative staining method using SYTO 13 to determine reticulated platelets. Thromb Haemost 2019 Apr 1;119(5):779–785. doi:10.1055/s-0039-1681101.
- Angénieux C, Dupuis A, Gachet C, la Salle de H, Maître B. Cell surface expression of HLA I molecules as a marker of young platelets. J Thromb Haemost 2019 Jun 17. doi:10.1111/ jth.14537.

3.2 Publication 2: Mass Cytometry of Platelets from PRP

Citation

The article titled "Mass cytometry of platelet-rich plasma: a new approach to analyze platelet surface expression and reactivity" was published online at Taylor & Francis on 27 December 2021 (www.tandfonline.com).

Full Citation:

"Melissa Klug, Kilian Kirmes, Jiaying Han, Olga Lazareva, Marc Rosenbaum, Giacomo Viggiani, Moritz von Scheidt, Jürgen Ruland, Jan Baumbach, Gianluigi Condorelli, Karl-Ludwig Laugwitz, Markus List, Isabell Bernlochner & Dario Bongiovanni (2021) Mass cytometry of platelet-rich plasma: a new approach to analyze platelet surface expression and reactivity, Platelets, DOI: 10.1080/09537104.2021.2009453."

3.2.1 Summary and Author Contributions

Summary

In this publication, we propose a new methodological pipeline to perform mass cytometry of platelets with and without activation stimuli. Assessing platelet receptor expression at single cell level with high resolution is possible using mass cytometry by time of flight (CyTOF). Whereas previous CyTOF research mainly focused on leukocyte subgroup analysis, we use it to decipher platelet heterogeneity and are the first to use platelets from PRP. Published protocols until now only allow platelet analysis from whole blood, and require samples to be measured immediately after staining. With our approach, we offer a standardized technique that allows the preparation, staining, acquisition and analysis of platelets from PRP with high resolution. The study performed includes the validation of a common freezing technique on platelets after staining which simplifies platelet measurement due to the possibility of sample storage in -80°C until acquisition. Moreover, our standardized method to measure platelet reactivity includes the usage of different external stimuli and offers a reproducible protocol for a subsequent bioinformatic investigation of the data. Using platelets from PRP

allows the acquisition of a high cell number that is required for deep bioinformatic analysis of different platelet subgroups. We use our previously designed freely available analysis pipeline optimized for platelets to assess differential expression between differently treated platelets and investigate overall platelet heterogeneity. Our protocol can be further used to investigate platelet heterogeneity using CyTOF in several disease settings.

Author Contribution

In the following M.K. refers to Melissa Klug, the author of this doctoral thesis. Together with D.B. and I.B., M.K. designed the research. Additionally, M.K. wrote the initial draft of the paper, while D.B. and I.B. added their thoughts. All experiments were carried out by M.K., who guided her master student K.K. and MD student J.H. to perform experiments alongside. G.V. and M.K. took turns in recruiting healthy donors and collecting their blood. M.K. created all the figures besides Figure 1, which was done by K.K under the guidance of M.K. After learning from M.R. who acquired the fresh and frozen samples, M.K. operated the CyTOF alone and acquired all other CyTOF data presented in the paper with K.K or J.H helping in the preparation of the samples. Normalization, gating, transformation, viSNE and differential expression analysis was carried out by M.K. All other bioinformatic analyses were carried out by K.K., O.L, J.B. and M.L. Finally, M.K. discussed the results with D.B. and I.B. who gave further input for interpretation and reviewed the paper alongside M.S., J.R., G.C., K.L. and M.L.

3.2.2 Publisher Permission to Reproduce the Included Articles

Thesis/Dissertation Reuse Request: Taylor & Francis is pleased to offer reuses of its content for a thesis or dissertation free of charge contingent on resubmission of permission request if work is published.

RE: iplt20:Mass cytometry of platelet-rich plasma: a new approach to analyze platelet surface expression and reactivity

Academic UK Non Rightslink <permissionrequest@tandf.co.uk>

Mi 02.02.2022 17:47

An:Klug, Melissa <melissa.klug@tum.de>;

Dear Sir/Madam

Thank you for your correspondence requesting permission to reproduce content from a Taylor & Francis Group content from our Journal in your thesis to be posted on your University's repository.

We will be pleased to grant the permission without fee on the condition that you acknowledge the original source of publication and insert a reference to the Journal's web site: www.tandfonline.com

This permission does not cover any third party copyrighted work which may appear in the material requested. Please ensure you have checked all original source details for the rights holder.

Please note that this licence does not allow you to post our content on any third-party websites.

Please note permission does not provide access to our article, if you are affiliated to an institution and your institution holds a subscription to the content you are requesting you will be able to view the article free of charge, if your institution does not hold a subscription or you are not affiliated to an institution that has a subscription then you will need to purchase this for your own personal use as we do not provide our articles free of charge for research.

Thank you for your interest in our Journal.

With best wishes,

Journal Permissions Journals, Taylor & Francis Group Permissions e-mail: permissionrequest@tandf.co.uk Web: www.tandfonline.com

+ 4 Park Square, Milton Park, Abingdon, OX14 4RN (+44 (0)20 8052 0600



Taylor & Francis is a trading name of Informa UK Limited, registered in England under no. 1072954

 ${f P}$ Before printing, think about the environment.

Information Classification: General

From: Melissa Klug <melissa.klug@tum.de>
Sent: 24 January 2022 09:09
To: Academic UK Non Rightslink <permissionrequest@tandf.co.uk>
Subject: iplt20:Mass cytometry of platelet-rich plasma: a new approach to analyze platelet surface expression and reactivity

Permissions Request

Type of use: Academic

Article title: Mass cytometry of platelet-rich plasma: a new approach to analyze platelet surface expression and reactivity

Article DOI: 10.1080/09537104.2021.2009453

Author name: Melissa Klug, Kilian Kirmes, Jiaying Han, Olga Lazareva, Marc Rosenbaum, Giacomo Viggiani, Moritz von Scheidt, Jürgen Ruland, Jan Baumbach, Gianluigi Condorelli, Karl-Ludwig Laugwitz, Markus List, Isabell Bernlochner & Dario Bongiovanni

Journal title: Platelets Volume number: * Issue number: * Year of publication: * Name: Melissa Klug Street address: Ismaninger Strasse 22 Town: Munich Postcode/ZIP code: 81675 Country: Germany Email: melissa.klug@tum.de Telephone: 08941402938 Intended use: To be used in your Thesis? Are you requesting the full article?: Yes Which University?: Technical University of Munich Title of your Thesis?: Transcriptipmics and proteomics of platelet heterogeneity: from RNA-sequencing to mass cytometry University repository URL: https://mediatum.ub.tum.de/ Is this a "Closed" or "Open" deposit?: open

Additional comments: Dear Taylor & Francis Team, As I am willing to write a publication-based dissertation, I would also like to include this article of mine (I am the first author- Melissa Klug) in my thesis. As for the other article that I published in Platelets I would need to obtain permission of the publiher to do so. I would highly appreciate your permission for both articles. I sent already a separate request for the other article. Kind Regards, Melissa Klug



Platelets



ISSN: (Print) (Online) Journal homepage: https://www.tandfonline.com/loi/iplt20

Mass cytometry of platelet-rich plasma: a new approach to analyze platelet surface expression and reactivity

Melissa Klug, Kilian Kirmes, Jiaying Han, Olga Lazareva, Marc Rosenbaum, Giacomo Viggiani, Moritz von Scheidt, Jürgen Ruland, Jan Baumbach, Gianluigi Condorelli, Karl-Ludwig Laugwitz, Markus List, Isabell Bernlochner & Dario Bongiovanni

To cite this article: Melissa Klug, Kilian Kirmes, Jiaying Han, Olga Lazareva, Marc Rosenbaum, Giacomo Viggiani, Moritz von Scheidt, Jürgen Ruland, Jan Baumbach, Gianluigi Condorelli, Karl-Ludwig Laugwitz, Markus List, Isabell Bernlochner & Dario Bongiovanni (2021): Mass cytometry of platelet-rich plasma: a new approach to analyze platelet surface expression and reactivity, Platelets, DOI: <u>10.1080/09537104.2021.2009453</u>

To link to this article: https://doi.org/10.1080/09537104.2021.2009453



Published online: 27 Dec 2021.



🖉 Submit your article to this journal 🗹



🔾 View related articles 🗹



View Crossmark data 🗹

http://www.tandfonline.com/iplt ISSN: 0953-7104 (print), 1369-1635 (electronic)

Platelets, Early Online: 1-8

© 2022 Taylor & Francis Group, LLC. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1080/09537104.2021.2009453

Check for updates

Mass cytometry of platelet-rich plasma: a new approach to analyze platelet surface expression and reactivity

Melissa Klug (1,2,3, Kilian Kirmes (1, Jiaying Han (1, Olga Lazareva (3, Marc Rosenbaum (1,2,3, Giacomo Viggiani (1,2,3, Kilian Kirmes), Jiaying Han (1, Olga Lazareva (1,2,3, Marc Rosenbaum)), Kirmes (1,2,3, Kilian Kirmes), Kirmes (1,2,3, Kirmes), Kirmes), Kirmes (1,2,3, Kirmes), Kirmes), Kirmes (1,2,3, Kirmes), Kirme Moritz von Scheidt 10^{2,6}, Jürgen Ruland 10^{4,5}, Jan Baumbach 10⁷, Gianluigi Condorelli 10⁸, Karl-Ludwig Laugwitz 10^{1,2}, Markus List 63, Isabell Bernlochner 61,2, & Dario Bongiovanni 61,2,8

¹Department of Internal Medicine I, School of Medicine, University Hospital Rechts der Isar, Technical University of Munich, Munich, Germany, ²German Center for Cardiovascular Research (DZHK), Partner Site Munich Heart Alliance, Munich, Germany, ³Chair of Experimental Bioinformatics, Technical University of Munich, Freising, Germany, ⁴School of Medicine, Institute of Clinical Chemistry and Pathobiochemistry, Technical University of Munich, Munich, Germany, ⁵TranslaTUM, Center for Translational Cancer Research, Technical University of Munich, Munich, Germany, ⁶Department of Cardiology, Deutsches Herzzentrum München, Munich, Germany, ⁷Chair of Computational Systems Biology, University of Hamburg, Hamburg, Germany, and ⁸Department of Cardiovascular Medicine, Humanitas Clinical and Research Center Irccs and Humanitas University, Rozzano, Italy

Abstract

Mass cytometry (CyTOF) is a new technology that allows the investigation of protein expression at single cell level with high resolution. While several protocols are available to investigate leukocyte expression, platelet staining and analysis with CyTOF have been described only from whole blood. Moreover, available protocols do not allow sample storage but require fresh samples to be obtained, processed, and measured immediately. We provide a structured and reproducible method to stain platelets from platelet-rich plasma to study thrombocyte protein expression and reactivity using mass cytometry. With our method, it is possible to acquire a large number of events allowing deep bioinformatic investigation of platelet expression heterogeneity. Integrated in our protocol is also a previously established freezing protocol that allows the storage of stained samples and to delay their measurement. Finally, we provide a structured workflow using different platelet stimulators and a freely available bioinformatic pipeline to analyze platelet expression. Our protocol unlocks the potential of CyTOF analysis for studying platelet biology in health and disease.

Method

Materials

Biological Materials

Twelve to eighteen milliliters of human peripheral blood. Caution: all experiments involving human subjects must comply with the declaration of Helsinki and be carried out following national and institutional guidelines. Written informed consent must be obtained.

Reagents and Consumables

- Safety-Multifly needle 21 G with tube 80 mm, DEHP-free -Sarstedt Catalog #: 85.1638.203
- 3 mL S-Monovette® tubes, Citrate 3.2% (1:10), 66×11 mm, green EU code, paper label, 50/inner box sterile - Sarstedt Catalog #: 05.1165.001
- 15 mL conical tubes Thermo Fisher Scientific Catalog #: 10136120
- 15 mL conical tubes Eppendorf Catalog #: 0030122151

Keywords

Mass cytometry, platelet heterogeneity, platelet reactivity, platelets

History

Received 4 October 2021 Revised 12 November 2021 Accepted 17 November 2021

- 5 mL round-bottom polypropylene tubes Thermo Fisher Scientific Catalog #: 10314791
- 5 mL tubes with cell strainer Corning Catalog #: 10585801
- Adenosine 5'-diphosphatase, Apyrase from potatoes (10 U/100 µL in PBS stock) - Sigma-Aldrich Catalog #: A6535-100UN
- CRP-XL (collagen-related peptide) Cambcol Laboratories Catalog #: CRP-XL
- Thrombin receptor activating peptide (TRAP-6-Amide) -Bachem Catalog #: 4031274
- Prostaglandin E1 (C20H34O5 1 mg/mL DMSO stock, 0.1 mg/ mL in PBS) - EMD Millipore Corp. Catalog #: 538903
- EDTA (C₁₀H₁₄N₂Na₂O₈ * 2 H₂O, 0.5 M, pH 8.0) Invitrogen Catalog #: 5575020
- Citric Acid (HOC(COOH)(CH₂COOH)₂, 1 M stock) Sigma Aldrich Catalog #: 251275
- HEPES (C₈H₁₈N₂O₄S, 1 M buffer solution, pH 7.2-7.5) -Thermo Fisher Scientific Catalog #: 15630080
- Ethylene glycol-bis(2-aminoethylether)-N,N,N',N'-tetraacetic acid ([-CH₂OCH₂CH₂N(CH₂CO₂H)₂]₂; EGTA, 0.5 M stock, pH 8) - Sigma-Aldrich Catalog #: E3889
- PBS (Ca2+ and Mg2+ free; pH 7.4) Gibco Catalog #: 10010023
- FBS (Fetal Bovine Serum) Sigma Aldrich Catalog #: F7524
- DMSO (dimethyl sulfoxide) Sigma Aldrich Catalog #: D2650
- AB Stabilizer, PBS base Boca Scientific- Catalog #: 131050
- Maxpar® Cell Staining Buffer (CSB) Fluidigm Catalog #: • 201068
- Maxpar® Fix and PermBuffer Fluidigm Catalog #: 201067

Correspondence: Isabell Bernlochner Klinikum Rechts der Isar, Klinikum Rechts der Isar, Technische Universität München, Ismaninger Str. 22, Ismaninger Str. 22, 81675, München, Germany Isabell.bernlochner@mri.tum.de; bongiovanni@tum.de

2 M. Klug et al.

- Maxpar® Cell Acquisition Solution (CAS) Fluidigm Sciences
 Catalog #: 201240
- Maxpar® X8 Multimetal Labeling Kit Fluidigm Catalog #: 201300
- Cell-IDTM Intercalator-Ir Fluidigm Catalog #: 201192A
- Cell-ID[™] Cisplatin Fluidigm Catalog #: 201064
- EQ Four Element Calibration Beads Fluidigm Catalog #: 201078

Antibodies

- CD42a (GR-P)- 141Pr Thermo Fisher Scientific Catalog #: MA1-91023
- CD62P (KO-2-7)-161Dy- Thermo Fisher Scientific Catalog #: MA1-81809
- GPVI (HY101)-175Lu Thermo Fisher Scientific Catalog #: 14– 9813-81
- PAC1 (Activated GPIIbIIIa/αIIbβ3)-155Gd BD Biosciences -Catalog #: 340535
- PAR1 (ATAP2) –147Sm Thermo Fisher Scientific Catalog #: 35–2200
- PEAR (492621)-174Yb Novusbio Catalog#: MAB4527
- CD107a/LAMP1 (H4A3)-151Eu Fluidigm Sciences Catalog #: 3151002B
- CD154/CD40L (24-31)-168Er Fluidigm Sciences Catalog #: 3168006B
- CD29 (TS2/16)156Gd Fluidigm Sciences Catalog #: 3156007B
- CD3 (UCHT1)-170Er Fluidigm Sciences Catalog #: 3170001B
- CD31/PECAM-1 (WM59)-145Nd Fluidigm Sciences Catalog #: 3145004B
- CD36 (5–271)152Sm Fluidigm Sciences Catalog #: 3152007B
- CD40 (5C3)-142 Nd Fluidigm Sciences Catalog #: 3142010B
- CD41 (HIP8)-89Y Fluidigm Sciences Catalog #: 3089004B
- CD42b (HIP1)-144Nd Fluidigm Sciences Catalog #: 3144020B
- CD47 (CC2C6)209B Fluidigm Sciences Catalog #: 3209004B
- CD61 (VI-PL2)-146Nd Fluidigm Sciences Catalog #: 3146011B
- CD63 (H5C6)-150Nd Fluidigm Sciences Catalog #: 3150021B
- CD69 (FN50)162Dy Fluidigm Sciences Catalog #: 3162001B
- CD9 (SN4 C33A2)-171Yb Fluidigm Sciences Catalog #: 3171009B

Equipment

- Helios CyTOF system Fluidigm
- Rotating shaker Heidolph Instruments Catalog #: 544–41200-00
- Heraeus Megafuge 1.0 R Thermo Fisher Scientific Catalog #: 75003041

Procedure

Panel Design

We chose a set of 21 antibodies, most of them known to be expressed on the platelet surface and involved in several platelet aggregation and adhesion processes. Additionally, known platelet activation markers are included as well as negative markers to exclude contamination of other cell types.

Non commercially available antibodies were conjugated inhouse, strictly following the step-wise protocol by Maxpar (Maxpar Antibody Labeling User Guide). All in-house conjugated antibodies were IgG antibodies except for PAC1, which is an IgM antibody that has been previously tested to be suitable for the Maxpar antibody labeling process without losing its functionality to specifically bind the activated alphaIIbetaIII complex[1]. In-house conjugated antibodies need to be titrated after preparation before use.

Platelet Rich Plasma

Platelet-rich-plasma is generated as described in detail before by Bernlochner et al[2] and shown in Figure 1. Briefly, whole blood is centrifuged without brake at 200 x g within 30 min after collection before Apyrase (0.6 U ADPase/mL) and PGE1 (1 μ M prostaglandin E1) are added to the plasma. 30 min incubation at 37°C is followed by an addition of 5 mM EDTA and 1 mM citric acid. After a second round of centrifugation without brake at 800 x g, the pellet is resuspended in the lower $\frac{1}{3}$ of the plasma in 0.6 U Apyrase/mL, 20 mM of HEPES and 1 mM EGTA.

CRITICAL: When investigating PAC1, EDTA should be avoided as high dosages denatures the integrin complex GPIIb/IIIa. However, without EDTA the samples may show a low activation (low expression of activation markers). It is critical to verify this step and to be consistent with the entire experimental pipeline.

Viability Staining

- (1) Carefully add 600 μ L PRP and 400 μ L PBS into a LoBind tube to reach an approx. concentration of 1×10^8 platelets per mL.
- (2) Stain cells for 5 min with 1 μ L per 1 mL sample Cell-ID Cisplatin (5 μ M final concentration) at room temperature to distinguish live from dead cells.
- (3) Stop staining by adding 5 mL Maxpar Cell staining buffer (CSB) (5 times the volume of the cell suspension).
- (4) Centrifuge suspension immediately at 300 g for 5 min (with brake) and discard supernatant carefully. From here on, all centrifugation steps are carried out with brake.

CRITICAL: Discard the supernatant with a pipet and not a vacuum pump to avoid platelet activation

(5) Resuspend the cells in 50 μ L CSB buffer (approx. 1–3 x 10⁶ platelets in total volume).

Platelet Stimulation

(6) Stimulate previously resuspended platelets from step 5 in-vitro for 2 min by adding 10 μM TRAP (7.7 μL of 130 μM stock), or 2 μg/mL CRP-XL (2.8 μL of 0.07 μg/μl stock).

OPTIONAL: Alternatively, ADP can be added at this step, for example 5 μ M or 20 μ M ADP, as described before[3,4].

(7) Also other known platelet stimulators can be used at this point. An appropriate concentration should be determined experimentally beforehand.

CRITICAL: Wait 2 minutes before adding the antibody cocktail to ensure proper platelet stimulation.

(8) This protocol can be used to find different expression profiles of platelet subgroups and the overall platelet population in several settings. See Figure 2 for the analysis of the different platelet activators in 4 healthy donors. As expected, the activation marker expression increases after stimulation. Furthermore, other differences between baseline and stimulated samples in healthy donors are shown. For example, according to previous studies, the expression of CD42a and CD42b receptors goes down after TRAP stimulation, while CD42a is also lower expressed after CRP-XL simulation[1,5].



Figure 1. Graphical abstract. Schematic illustration of the CyTOF workflow. Steps 1 to 23 are indicated as bold and underlined characters. If not indicated differently, all centrifugation steps are carried out at RT with brake. $\times g$: times gravity, TRAP: thrombin receptor-activating peptide, CRP-XL : collagen-related peptide, ADP: adenosine diphosphate, CAS: cell acquisition solution.



Figure 2. A. Platelet reaction capacity. Median signal intensity increase of activation marker expression after 10 μ M TRAP- (red, first row) or 2 μ g/mL CRP-XL- stimulation (blue, second row) compared to non-stimulated platelets (baseline). Linear model analysis detected a higher expression of activation markers after CRP-XL stimulation. (α : signal increment slope coefficient; ns: non-significant. N = 11 healthy donors for TRAP, N = 10 healthy donors for CRP-XL. B. Activation marker expression in baseline (red, N = 17), TRAP stimulated (green, N = 11) and CRP-XL stimulated (blue, N = 10) samples as well as C. relevant transmembrane receptor expression. The horizontal line within the box plot represents the median, the top and bottom the interquartile range (Q1–Q3), whisker bars indicate the largest observation that is less than or equal to the upper inner fence (UIF = Q3 + 1.5 × IQR) or the smallest observation that is greater than or equal to the lower inner fence (LIF = Q1–1.5 × IQR) and each dot represents the mean expression of one sample. N = 4 healthy donors.

Antibody Staining and Wash

(9) Add 50 μL antibody cocktail (cocktail is mixed according to the table in Appendix A of the "Maxpar Cell Surface Staining with Fresh Fix" protocol). Cells are stained for 30 min at room temperature.

OPTIONAL: Prepare the antibody mixture beforehand like previously described[6]. Signal loss and antibody aggregates can occur, therefore previously published protocols should be followed [7].

- (10) Wash cells twice by adding 2 mL Maxpar CSB buffer to the suspension and centrifuged at 300 g for 5 min and the supernatant is carefully aspirated.
- (11) The cell pellet gets resuspended by firstly adding EGTA to a final concentration of 1 mM and secondly adding 200 μ L PBS buffer.

CRITICAL: Ensure the complete disruption of the pellet.

Cell Fixation

- (12) Prepare fresh 1.6% formaldehyde solution and add 1 mL to the cell suspension and incubate the cells overnight at 4°C.
 - OPTIONAL: Incubation can also take place for 10 minutes at RT. Both incubation periods (short and overnight) are

recommended by the state-of-the-art MaxPar protocol (Maxpar Cell Surface Staining with Fresh Fix) guideline.

(13) Centrifuge at 800 g for 10 min (with break) and discard the supernatant carefully.

Iridium Staining

(14) Add 1 mL Maxpar Fix and Perm buffer and Cell-IDTM Intercalator-Ir—125 μ M (1:1000) and incubate the suspension for 1 h at room temperature.

OPTIONAL: Iridium staining can also be performed for up to 48 h at 4°C before data acquisition.

- (15) Centrifuge the cells at 800 g for 5 min and discard the supernatant carefully.
- (16) Resuspend the cells in 2 mL Maxpar CSB buffer and centrifuge the cells again for 5 min at 800 g and again discard the supernatant.

Cell Freezing

- (17) The cells get resuspended in 1 mL 10% DMSO/ Fetal bovine serum (FBS). Samples can be stored at – 80°C until measurement.
- (18) The freezing process at this point does not alter signal profiles. Please see Figure 4 for the comparative analysis of fresh versus frozen samples of two healthy donors.

CRITICAL: Freezing process may cause cell loss which makes it less suitable for methods using whole blood as these samples only have a low platelet count. By using PRP more than enough platelets are present even after several rounds of washing after thawing the samples.

Sample Preparation before Acquisition

- (19) Thaw the samples on ice and centrifuge them down using a bench-top centrifuge for 10 sec before continuing.
- (20) 1 mL of the sample is used and 2 mL CSB buffer is added into a 5 ml polypropylene tube. The suspension is centrifuged at 800 g for 5 min and the supernatant is discarded. Repeat this wash step once.
- (21) In the third wash step add 2 mL ddH2O/MilliQ water and centrifuge the sample at 800 g for 5 min and discard the supernatant.
- (22) A fourth wash step with water can be performed if the signal at the machine shows artifacts or contamination.
- (23) The sample is left pelleted at 4°C until measurement.

CyTOF Measurement

- (24) Resuspend the pelleted sample in a 10% EQ beads in CAS (cell acquisition solution) solution in an approximate dilution of 1x 10⁶ platelets/mL.
- (25) Analyze samples on a Helios Mass Cytometer (Fluidigm Corporation, San Francisco, CA). We use the following parameters: lower convolution threshold 400, event length 10–150, sigma 3, signal subtraction 0.

OPTIONAL: Adjust sample acquisition parameters according to the experiment.

(26) Acquire up to 500,000 events per sample depending on the required bioinformatic analysis at a rate of 200–350 events/ sec. The acquisition of additional events is possible. CRITICAL: In mass cytometry, higher cell numbers than in flow cytometry are needed for accurate performance of dimensionality reduction methods. Only with a high number of acquired events, meaningful platelet subclusters have the chance to be discovered.

(27) After acquisition, normalize data using the Fluidigm software.

CyTOF Analysis

- (28) Transfer normalized FCS data to your platform of interest.
- (29) We recommend gating according to the Maxpar state-of-theart (Approach to Bivariate Analysis of Data Acquired Using the Maxpar Direct Immune Profiling Assay) protocol. The recommended gaussian parameter clean-up procedure assures exclusion of noise, technical artifacts and ion fusion events. On top, CD41 and CD61 positive events are used to discriminate for platelets only as previously described[8].

CRITICAL: At this step it is important that enough cells have been acquired and that the washing process has been performed according to this protocol. Otherwise, high technical noise can be present which leads to the exclusion of many events and a high amount of cell loss.

(30) Files need to be transformed before any further analysis. Kaluza, FlowJo, Cytobank (https://premium.cytobank.org/ cytobank/), OMIQ (https://www.omiq.ai/) or the R catalyst package (https://github.com/HelenaLC/CATALYST) can be used to transform data for subsequent analysis.

OPTIONAL: Compensation might need to be applied. Therefore, create a compensation matrix using catalyst as described previously[9]. The acquisition of single-stained samples is necessary for this step.

(31) For dimensionality reduction methods, Cytobank, OMIQ or R (catalyst, diffcyt) are preferable sources. Besides many others, these platforms offer algorithms like viSNE, diffusion map, FlowSOM and UMAP[10,11]. See Figure 3 for an exemplary viSNE analysis of one healthy donor.

CRITICAL: In the absence of bioinformatic knowledge, oftentimes clustering is performed ill-suited for platelets and other cell types. Most importantly, to assess differential expression of functional markers across clusters, they cannot be used for the clustering process itself[12]. As typical lineage markers are lacking within the platelet populations, all platelet surface markers not associated with platelet activation are used for the generation of clusters. Markers used previously to gate for platelets (in this study CD41 and CD61) also should not be used for the clustering. If activation markers are taken into account, differences in terms of different "Islands" within the viSNE plots will only be visible between stimulated and non-stimulated samples. More robust and reliable results are achieved when following the best practice guidelines presented in this paper.

(32) Differential expression analysis can be performed using the R packages diffcyt which is also available as a user-friendly shiny app (https://exbio.wzw.tum.de/cyanus/) with the possibility to use many differential expression analysis methods[13].

Discussion

We present a structured and reliable method to stain and analyze platelets from PRP with CyTOF. This technique enables to record the expression of up to 40 markers at once which severely

6 M. Klug et al.



A Multidimensional mass cytometry analysis of one healthy donor

Figure 3. Multidimensional analysis of platelet subpopulations. viSNE plots of one exemplary donor are shown. Samples were stained with a metallabeled antibody cocktail containing 21 markers. Color intensity refers to antigen expression (low [blue] or high [red]) and each dot represents a single platelet. viSNE = visual stochastic neighbor embedding.



Figure 4. Normalized smoothed densities of marker expression (arcsinh transformed) of A. Activation markers of TRAP-stimulated samples and B. Transmembrane receptor expression of baseline samples. Plots show the density curve for each of the four samples (2 fresh, 2 frozen, n = 2).

improves simultaneous investigation of platelet protein expression heterogeneity.

PRP generation is a common technique in platelet research to concentrate platelets from peripheral blood minimizing the risk of contamination from other cells. It has been proven suitable for platelet research including reactivity studies [14-17]. Recently, PRP has also been used for the first time in mass cytometry studies examining platelet reactivity and investigating platelet subtypes during SarsCoV2 infection and after BNT162b2 vaccination[8,18]. PRP generation from whole blood has been described by several groups before; with the use of the different platelet inhibitors it is quick, simple and reliable as it allows to avoid cell contamination and to maintain thrombocyte reactivity. The use of PRP in mass cytometry allows to save rather expensive CyTOF-antibodies in a highconcentrated platelet solution. On the contrary, staining whole blood, which is characterized by a low platelet concentration wastes cell material and antibodies leading to fewer recorded platelet events in longer time of measurement[1]. With our method along with following the state-of-the-art clean-up

protocol using gaussian parameters (Maxpar protocol), it is possible to acquire 300,000 to 500,000 events which enables the investigation of extremely small platelet subgroups of the entire platelet population [19,20]. This is of particular importance as platelets are, in comparison to other cells, a rather homogeneous group. Thus it is necessary to acquire a high number of cells in order to achieve the desirable power to perform suitable bioinformatic analyses.

Nevertheless, CyTOF allows for the first time investigation of platelet heterogeneity. When investigating disorders that require the analysis of large platelets like macrothrombocytopenia, a protocol that uses whole blood might be beneficial. Nonetheless, the use of PRP is the method of choice for several other cardiovascular diseases. We compared the pre-processing of our protocol to whole blood data from Spurgeon et al.[6]. and concluded that by using PRP instead of whole blood less cells are lost in the gating process which improves efficiency and quality (Supplementary Figures 1 and 2). While CyTOF protocols and workflows are usually made for other cell types, our protocol has been designed and optimized for platelets only and allows other researchers to further investigate platelet heterogeneity with high power and resolution.

For CyTOF analysis in general and platelet analysis in particular, we have developed the freely available analysis pipeline CYANUS[13] and an adaption which is built on analysis scripts previously employed in two CyTOF studies[8,18]. The analysis pipeline is based on diffcyt,[21,22] and presents an alternative to commercially available tools. Additionally, it offers the possibility to perform differential expression analysis between groups or conditions and introduces a novel analysis method CyEMD (a model-free approach using the earth mover's distance). This method was specifically tailored for the characteristics of platelet markers which can show extreme zero-inflation that biases previously existing methods[13].

CYANUS, which is included in this protocol, has been proven extremely useful to compare fresh versus frozen platelet samples and to rule out that the freeze-thawing process impairs the protein expression signal (Figure 4).

The presented freezing process offers the possibility to delay the measurement and to accumulate samples, reducing the batch effect by acquiring all samples in the same run[23]. This approach has been proven useful in several studies using other cell types [6,24]. In our experience, freezing in DMSO/FBS lowers the chances of cell clots that could alter and complicate sample analysis. Therefore, acquisition time can possibly be decreased using DMSO/FBS.

We acknowledge that CyTOF protocols for platelets, originally developed for other cell types, still require further improvements. The proposed antibody panel (Supplemental table 1) requires expansion. However, to date, only a small number of platelet antibodies is commercially available and applicable for CyTOF and the validation of suitable antibodies is resource demanding. Of equal importance would be the extension of the platelet antibody panel to intracellular markers. Although they would probably require an additional cell permeabilization step, they would expand the possibilities to discover further, yet unknown platelet subgroups.

Conclusion

We present a structured and reproducible method to prepare, stain, and acquire platelets from platelet-rich-plasma as well as to decipher and analyze platelet expression heterogeneity using a Helios mass cytometer. Our described method provides a tool that allows to detect and further characterize unknown platelet subgroups among the heterogeneous human platelet pool.

Acknowledgements

The authors thank the Core Facility Cell Analysis at TranslaTUM (CFCA), Klinikum rechts der Isar of Technical University Munich for their support during this study. We thank Lis Arend, Judith Bernett and Quirin Manz for excellent technical assistance in the computational analysis.

Author Contributions

M.K., D.B. and I.B. designed the research and wrote the paper. M.K., K. K. and J.H. performed the experiments and made the figures. K.K., O.L., M.L. and J.B. did the bioinformatic analyses. G.V. recruited the donors. M.K. and M.R. acquired the data at the CyTOF. M.S., J.R., G.C., K.L., M.L., I.B. and D.B. interpreted the results and reviewed the paper.

Disclosure statement

No potential conflict of interest was reported by the author(s).

Funding

This work was supported by the German Center for Cardiovascular Research (DZHK grant number Deutsches Zentrum für Herz-Kreislaufforschung 81 \times 3600606 to D.B.). The work of O.L. was funded by the Bavarian State Ministry of Science and the Arts as part of the Bavarian Research Institute for Digital Transformation (bidt). The work of J.H. has been supported by a grant from the China Scholarship Council (CSC).

ORCID

Melissa Klug () http://orcid.org/0000-0001-5193-2770 Kilian Kirmes () http://orcid.org/0000-0001-6940-0983 Jiaying Han () http://orcid.org/0000-0003-4158-4826 Olga Lazareva () http://orcid.org/0000-0001-9546-7807 Marc Rosenbaum () http://orcid.org/0000-0001-6834-385X Giacomo Viggiani () http://orcid.org/0000-0003-2843-4188 Moritz von Scheidt () http://orcid.org/0000-0001-7159-8271 Jürgen Ruland () http://orcid.org/0000-0002-8381-3597 Jan Baumbach () http://orcid.org/0000-0002-0282-0462 Gianluigi Condorelli () http://orcid.org/0000-0003-0481-6843 Karl-Ludwig Laugwitz () http://orcid.org/0000-0003-4948-4846 Markus List () http://orcid.org/0000-0002-0941-4168 Isabell Bernlochner () http://orcid.org/0000-0002-0981-839X Dario Bongiovanni () http://orcid.org/0000-0002-4162-1482

References

- Blair TA, Michelson AD, Frelinger AL. Mass Cytometry Reveals Distinct Platelet Subtypes in Healthy Subjects and Novel Alterations in Surface Glycoproteins in Glanzmann Thrombasthenia. Sci Repuk. 2018;8:10300. DOI: 10.1038/s41598-018-28211-5
- Bernlochner I, Klug M, Larasati D, Scheidt MV, Santovito D, Hristov M, Weber C, Laugwitz K-L, Bongiovanni D. Sorting and magnetic-based isolation of reticulated platelets from peripheral blood. Platelets. 2020:1–7. DOI: 10.1080/ 09537104.2020.1724923
- Bongiovanni D, Santamaria G, Klug M, Santovito D, Felicetta A, Hristov M, Scheidt M, Von, Aslani M, Cibella J, Weber C, et al. Transcriptome Analysis of Reticulated Platelets Reveals a Prothrombotic Profile. Thromb Haemostasis. 2019;119:1795–1806. DOI: 10.1055/s-0039-1695009
- Blair TA. Platelet surface marker analysis by mass cytometry. Platelets. 2019;31:1–8.
- Hagberg IA, Roald HE, Lyberg T. Platelet Activation in Flowing Blood Passing Growing Arterial Thrombi. Arteriosclerosis Thrombosis Vasc Biol. 1997;17:1331–1336. DOI: 10.1161/01. ATV.17.7.1331
- Spurgeon BEJ, Michelson AD, Frelinger AL. Platelet mass cytometry: optimization of sample, reagent, and analysis parameters. Cytom Part A. 2021. DOI: 10.1002/cyto.a.24300
- Schulz AR, Baumgart S, Schulze J, Urbicht M, Grützkau A, Mei HE. Stabilizing Antibody Cocktails for Mass Cytometry. Cytom Part A. 2019;95:910–916.
- Bongiovanni D, Klug M, Lazareva O, Weidlich S, Biasi M, Ursu S, Warth S, Buske C, Lukas M, Spinner CD, et al. SARS-CoV-2 infection is associated with a pro-thrombotic platelet phenotype. Cell Death Dis. 2021;12:50. DOI: 10.1038/s41419-020-03333-9
- Chevrier S, Crowell HL, Zanotelli VRT, Engler S, Robinson MD, Bodenmiller B. Compensation of Signal Spillover in Suspension and Imaging Mass Cytometry. Cell Syst. 2018;6612–620.e5. DOI: 10.1016/j.cels.2018.02.010
- Amir ED, Davis KL, Tadmor MD, Simonds EF, Levine JH, Bendall SC, Shenfeld DK, Krishnaswamy S, Nolan GP, Pe'er D. viSNE enables visualization of high dimensional single-cell data and reveals phenotypic heterogeneity of leukemia. Nat Biotechnol. 2013;31:545–552. DOI: 10.1038/nbt.2594
- McInnes L, Healy J, Saul N, Großberger L. UMAP: uniform Manifold Approximation and Projection. J Open Source Softw. 2018;3:861. DOI: 10.21105/joss.00861
- Nowicka M, Krieg C, Weber LM, Hartmann FJ, Guglietta S, Becher B, Levesque MP, Robinson MD. CyTOF workflow: differential discovery in high-throughput high-dimensional

cytometry datasets. F1000research. 2017;6:748. DOI: 10.12688/ f1000research.11622.1

- Arend L, Bernett J, Manz Q, Klug M, Lazareva O, Baumbach J, Bongiovanni D, List M. A systematic comparison of novel and existing differential analysis methods for CyTOF data. Brief Bioinform. 2021. DOI: 10.1093/bib/bbab471
- 14. Siess W, Grünberg B. Phosphorylation of rap1B by protein kinase a is not involved in platelet inhibition by cyclic AMP. Cell Signal. 1993;5:209–214. DOI: 10.1016/0898-6568(93)90071-S
- Bonhomme F, Bonvini R, Reny J-L, Poncet A, Fontana P. Impact of non-inhibited platelet supplementation on platelet reactivity in patients treated with prasugrel or ticagrelor for an acute coronary syndrome: an ex vivo study. Platelets. 2015;26:324–330. DOI: 10.3109/09537104.2015.1035247
- Mourikis P, Helten C, Dannenberg L, Hohlfeld T, Stegbauer J, Petzold T, Levkau B, Zeus T, Kelm M, Polzin A. Platelet reactivity in patients with chronic kidney disease and hemodialysis. J Thromb Thrombolys. 2020;49:168–172. DOI: 10.1007/s11239-019-01983-x
- 17. Tokuda H, Kuroyanagi G, Tsujimoto M, Matsushima-Nishiwaki R, Akamatsu S, Enomoto Y, Iida H, Otsuka T, Ogura S, Iwama T, et al. Thrombin Receptor-Activating Protein (TRAP)-Activated Akt Is Involved in the Release of Phosphorylated-HSP27 (HSPB1) from Platelets in DM Patients. Int J Mol Sci. 2016;17:737. DOI: 10.3390/ ijms17050737
- Klug M, Lazareva O, Kirmes K, Rosenbaum M, Lukas M, Weidlich S, Spinner CD, Scheidt M, Von, Gosetti R, Baumbach J, et al. Platelet Surface Protein Expression and Reactivity upon TRAP

Platelets, Early Online: 1-8

Stimulation after BNT162b2 Vaccination. Thromb Haemostasis. 2021. DOI: 10.1055/s-0041-1733934

- Subrahmanyam PB, Maecker HT. CyTOF Measurement of Immunocompetence Across Major Immune Cell Types. Curr Protoc Cytom. 2017;82:12. DOI: 10.1002/cpcy.29
- Cavrois M, Banerjee T, Mukherjee G, Raman N, Hussien R, Rodriguez BA, Vasquez J, Spitzer MH, Lazarus NH, Jones JJ, et al. Mass Cytometric Analysis of HIV Entry, Replication, and Remodeling in Tissue CD4+ T Cells. Cell Rep. 2017;20:984–998. DOI: 10.1016/j.celrep.2017.06.087
- Weber LM, Soneson C. HDCytoData: collection of high-dimensional cytometry benchmark datasets in Bioconductor object formats. F1000research. 2019;8:1459. DOI: 10.12688/ f1000research.20210.2
- Weber LM, Nowicka M, Soneson C, Robinson MD. diffcyt: differential discovery in high-dimensional cytometry via high-resolution clustering. Commun Biol. 2019;2:183. DOI: 10.1038/s42003-019-0415-5
- Sumatoh HR, Teng KWW, Cheng Y, Newell EW. Optimization of mass cytometry sample cryopreservation after staining. Cytom Part A. 2017;91:48–61. DOI: 10.1002/cyto.a.23014
- Pararasa C, Zhang N, Tull TJ, Chong MHA, Siu JHY, Guesdon W, Chavele KM, Sanderson JD, Langmead L, Kok K, et al. Reduced CD27–IgD– B Cells in Blood and Raised CD27 –IgD– B Cells in Gut-Associated Lymphoid Tissue in Inflammatory Bowel Disease. Front Immunol. 2019;10:361. DOI: 10.3389/fimmu.2019.00361

3.3 Publication 3: SARS-CoV-2 Infection is Associated with a Pro-Thrombotic Platelet Phenotype

Citation

The article titled "SARS-CoV-2 infection is associated with a pro-thrombotic platelet phenotype" was published at Nature Cell Death & Disease on 5 January 2021.

Full Citation:

"Bongiovanni, D., Klug, M., Lazareva, O. et al. SARS-CoV-2 infection is associated with a prothrombotic platelet phenotype. Cell Death Dis 12, 50 (2021). https://doi.org/10.1038/s41419-020-03333-9."

3.3.1 Summary and Author Contributions

Summary

As increased cardiovascular events and abnormal coagulation parameters were reported during SARS-CoV-2 infection, we aimed to investigate platelets from COVID-19 patients. In this study, we compared platelet transmembrane receptor and adhesion marker expression from 8 hospitalized COVID-19 patients to 11 healthy donors. Therefore, we investigated platelets at baseline level and after in vitro TRAP-stimulation using mass cytometry by time of flight (CyTOF). Our customized antibody panel consisting of 21 surface proteins allowed the largest investigation of platelets using CyTOF to date. In line with the clinical observations, we detected an increased reactivity of platelets from COVID-19 patients as they expressed activation markers P-Selectin and LAMP-3, as well as several adhesion markers involved in platelet-platelet or platelet-leukocyte interactions significantly higher than platelets from healthy donors. Although a higher expression of activation markers in COVID-19 patients was also detected after TRAP-stimulation, the overall platelet reaction capacity was lower than in the healthy donors. This impaired reaction capacity as well as the high baseline reactivity of platelets in COVID-19 patients suggest a hyperreactive platelet phenotype during SARS-CoV-2 infection. Our findings are in compliance with other researchers aiming to

investigate benefits of antiplatelet therapy in COVID-19 patients.

Author Contribution

The author of this dissertation, M.K, conceived of and designed the experiments with D.B. and I.B.. With guided help of master student M.B, M.K. conducted the experiments while S.U. acquired the data at the CyTOF at the Medical Facility in Ulm. M.K. preprocessed and analyzed the data, while O.L. and M.L. conducted the major bioinformatic analysis upon consultation with M.K. and D.B.. S.W. and Ma.L. collected the samples and recruited the patients. Along with D.B. C.S. G.C. K.L., M.K. interpreted the results. Additionally, M.K. wrote the manuscript together with D.B., while O.L and M.L. added the bioinformatic methods part. All authors revised the manuscript.

3.3.2 Publisher Permission to Reproduce the Included Articles

This is an open access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons CC BY license, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.

ARTICLE

Open Access

SARS-CoV-2 infection is associated with a pro-thrombotic platelet phenotype

Dario Bongiovanni ^{1,2,3}, Melissa Klug ^{1,2,4}, Olga Lazareva⁴, Simon Weidlich⁵, Marina Biasi¹, Simona Ursu⁶, Sarah Warth⁶, Christian Buske^{6,7}, Marina Lukas⁵, Christoph D. Spinner⁵, Moritz von Scheidt^{2,8}, Gianluigi Condorelli³, Jan Baumbach⁴, Karl-Ludwig Laugwitz^{1,2}, Markus List⁴ and Isabell Bernlochner ^{1,2}

Abstract

Novel coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) is associated with a hypercoagulable state, characterized by abnormal coagulation parameters and by increased incidence of cardiovascular complications. With this study, we aimed to investigate the activation state and the expression of transmembrane proteins in platelets of hospitalized COVID-19 patients. We investigated transmembrane proteins expression with a customized mass cytometry panel of 21 antibodies. Platelets of 8 hospitalized COVID-19 patients not requiring intensive care support and without pre-existing conditions were compared to platelets of healthy controls (11 donors) with and without in vitro stimulation with thrombin receptor-activating peptide (TRAP). Mass cytometry of non-stimulated platelets detected an increased surface expression of activation markers P-Selectin (0.67 vs. 1.87 median signal intensity for controls vs. patients, p = 0.0015) and LAMP-3 (CD63, 0.37 vs. 0.81, p = 0.0004), the GPIIb/IIIa complex (4.58 vs. 5.03, p < 0.0001) and other adhesion molecules involved in platelet activation and platelet-leukocyte interactions. Upon TRAP stimulation, mass cytometry detected a higher expression of P-selectin in COVID-19 samples compared to controls (p < 0.0001). However, we observed a significantly reduced capacity of COVID-19 platelets to increase the expression of activation markers LAMP-3 and P-Selectin upon stimulation with TRAP. We detected a hyperactivated phenotype in platelets during SARS-CoV-2 infection, consisting of highly expressed platelet activation markers, which might contribute to the hypercoagulopathy observed in COVID-19. In addition, several transmembrane proteins were more highly expressed compared to healthy controls. These findings support research projects investigating antithrombotic and antiplatelet treatment regimes in COVID-19 patients, and provide new insights on the phenotypical platelet expression during SARS-CoV-2 infection.

Introduction

Despite severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 (SARS-CoV-2)'s worldwide spread, little is known about the pathophysiological mechanisms leading to multiorgan

damage in coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19). A hypercoagulable state with increased incidence of cardiovascular complications and venous thrombotic events has been reported in several studies^{1–7}. Abnormal coagulation parameters are observed in hospitalized patients and are associated with poor prognosis^{8–10}. Interestingly, two studies reported in COVID-19 alterations in platelet transcriptome and proteome, and an increased platelet reactivity^{11,12}. A recent study described the presence microvascular thrombi in lung, heart and kidney containing neutrophil extracellular traps (NETs) in severe SARS-CoV-2 infection, as well as circulant neutrophil-platelet aggregates and immunothrombotic dysregulation,



Correspondence: Dario Bongiovanni (bongiovanni@tum.de) or

Isabell Bernlochner (Isabell.bernlochner@tum.de)

¹Department of Internal Medicine I, School of Medicine, University hospital

rechts der Isar, Technical University of Munich, Munich, Germany

²German Center for Cardiovascular Research (DZHK), Partner Site Munich Heart Alliance, Munich, Germany

Full list of author information is available at the end of the article

These authors contributed equally: Dario Bongiovanni, Melissa Klug These authors jointly supervised this work: Markus List, Isabell Bernlochner Edited by A. Stephanou

[©] The Author(s) 2021

Open Access This article is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License, which permits use, sharing, adaptation, distribution and reproduction in any medium or format, as long as you give appropriate credit to the original author(s) and the source, provide a link to the Creative Commons license, and indicate if changes were made. The images or other third party material in this article are included in the article's Creative Commons license, unless indicated otherwise in a credit line to the material. If material is not included in the article's Creative Commons license and your intended use is not permitted by statutory regulation or exceeds the permitted use, you will need to obtain permission directly from the copyright holder. To view a copy of this license, visit http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/.

which changes with disease severity¹³. Recently, a computational system's medicine platform identified as new drug target several proteins involved in the coagulation cascade^{14,15}. However, the role of platelet activation and changes of transmembrane receptor expression in COVID-19-induced coagulopathy still needs to be further investigated.

Platelets not only play a pivotal role in vascular hemostasis but are also involved in immune response, tumor progression, and other inflammatory processes¹⁶. They are activated during sepsis and in septic shock, and antiplatelet therapy has been suggested as a novel strategy to prevent organ damage¹⁷. In fact, in the presence of severe infections or cytokine storms^{18,19}, platelet hyperreactivity may be responsible for major cardiovascular adverse events²⁰. Viral infections are known to be associated with coagulation disorders²¹. Interestingly, an increased incidence of acute coronary syndrome has been observed after influenza infection²², suggesting that viral diseases could trigger platelet activation leading to cardiovascular complications. Moreover, viral-induced coagulopathies have been already observed in SARS-CoV-1 infection including thrombocytosis, disseminated intravascular coagulation, and thromboembolism^{23,24}. In this study, we investigated the expression of platelet transmembrane receptors and adhesion molecules at baseline level and after in vitro platelet stimulation in hospitalized COVID-19 patients without pre-existing conditions and in healthy donors using mass cytometry by time of flight (CyTOF). Here we present the largest existing CyTOF panel of platelet antibodies specifically developed to investigate platelet activation and adhesion (Table 1).

Methods

Data and code availability

All mass cytometry data have been made available at flowrepository.org and can be accessed at repository ID FR-FCM-Z2MT. The scripts used in this analysis have been deposited at github.com and can be accessed at https://github.com/biomedbigdata/SARS-CoV-2-platelets-analysis.

Study design and participants

SARS-CoV-2-infected patients hospitalized at the Klinikum recht der Isar, Munich, Germany, between March and May 2020 with symptomatic COVID-19 not requiring intensive care unit admission and without known preexisting conditions were recruited in our study and compared to an asymptomatic control cohort of healthy donors. Inclusion criteria for the COVID-19 group were a symptomatic (dyspnea) SARS-CoV-2 infection confirmed by a positive reverse-transcription PCR assay from any respiratory specimen or IgM antibodies in peripheral blood, age between >18 and <70 years, and written informed consent.

Page 2 of 10

Table 1Mass cytometry panel.

Antigen	Common name	Biological function
CD107a	LAMP-1	Cell adhesion, activation marker
CD141	Thrombomodulin	Thrombin-binding protein
CD154	CD40L, CD40 ligand	Regulation of platelet–leukocyte interactions
CD29	Integrin subunit β1	Fibronectin and collagen receptor subunit
CD3	TCR–CD3 complex	Adaptive immune response, negative control
CD31	PECAM-1	Cell adhesion
CD36	GPIV	Thrombospondin receptor, cell adhesion
CD40	TNFRSF5	Mediates immune and inflammatory responses
CD41	Integrin allb, GPIIb	a-Unit of fibrinogen receptor
CD42a	GPIX	Von Willebrand factor receptor unit
CD42b	GPIba	Von Willebrand factor receptor unit
CD47	MER6	adhesion receptor for THBS1 on platelets
CD61	Integrin β 3, GPIIIa	β -Unit of fibrinogen receptor
CD62P	P-Selectin	Cell adhesion, activation marker
CD63	LAMP-3	Cell adhesion, platelet activation marker
CD69	CLEC2C	Signal transmission in NKCs and platelets
CD9	Tetraspanin-29	Cell adhesion, integrin binding
F2R	Par1	Thrombin receptor
GPVI	Platelet glycoprotein 6	Collagen receptor
GPIIbIIIa	GPIIb/GPIIIa complex	GPIIb/GPIIIa complex-specific antibody
PEAR1	JEDI	Platelet endothelial aggregation receptor

Exclusion criteria were known platelet dysfunctions, relevant thrombocytopenia (<100 G/l) or thrombocytosis (>500 G/l), impaired renal function (glomerular filtration rate < 60ml/min), hemoglobin < 10g/dl, leukocytes < 1 G/l, any known pre-existing condition except arterial hypertension, any medication except antihypertensive drugs, and a history of hematological neoplasia including active lymphoma, mental impairment, or pregnancy.

Blood samples were collected from patients within the first 36 h after admission. As a control group, we recruited a healthy and asymptomatic cohort of donors. All healthy donors were tested negative for SARS-CoV-2 IgG and
IgM, were followed up, and did not develop any symptoms in the weeks following the recruitment. Throughout the entire study design, patients' samples were handled together with control samples. The study complied to the Declaration of Helsinki, was approved by the local ethics committee (approval numbers 147/20 and 352/18), and all participants provided written informed consent.

Sample collection and preparation

Peripheral venous blood was collected in citrate tubes and immediately processed to produce platelet-rich plasma (PRP) as described before^{25,26}. CyTOF staining assay was performed according to the manufacturer's protocols. Briefly, 600 µl PRP previously inhibited by a mixture of 0.6 U Apyrase/ml, 20 mM of HEPES, and 1 mM EGTA was diluted in phosphate-buffered saline (PBS) pursuant to the gold standard protocol for mass cytometry (Fluidigm, San Francisco, CA, USA) to a final concentration of 10⁵ platelets/µl. The PRP was stained with $5 \,\mu M$ Cell-IDTM Cisplatin (Fluidigm) for $5 \,\text{min}$ and then washed with 5 ml MaxPar Cell Staining Buffer (Fluidigm). After centrifugation, cells were resuspended in 50 µl Cell Staining Buffer. Two samples were prepared from each donor: one baseline sample (non-stimulated platelets) and one sample stimulated with 10 µM thrombin receptor-activating peptide (TRAP). TRAP addition was followed by a 2 min incubation at room temperature. In the same cell suspensions platelets were stained with 50 µl of the custom-made CyTOF-antibody panel in Cell Staining Buffer for 30 min (containing anti-CD3-170Er, anti-CD9-171Yb, anti-CD29-156Yb, anti-CD31-145Nd, anti-CD36-152Nd, anti-CD40-142Nd, anti-CD41-89Y, anti-CD42a-141Pr, anti-CD42b-144Nd, anti-CD47-209Bi, anti-CD61-146Nd, anti-CD62P-161Dy, anti-CD63-150Nd, anti-CD69-162Dy, anti-CD107a-151Eu, anti-CD141-166Er, anti-CD154-168Er, anti-GPVI-175Lu, anti-GPIIb/GPIIIa complex-155Gd, anti-Par1-147Sm, and anti-PEAR-147Sm; see Supplemental Material for antibody information). After washing twice with 2 ml Cell Staining Buffer at 300 g for 5 min, cells were fixed overnight at 4 °C in 1 ml of 1.6% Formaldehyde. After fixation, cells were pelleted at $800 \times g$ for 10 min, the supernatant was aspirated and removed. Then, cells were gently vortexed and resuspended in the residual volume (~50 µl) and incubated with 125 nM Iridium in 1 ml MaxPar Fix and Perm Buffer (Fluidigm) for 1 h following the manufacturer's protocol (Fluidigm). Afterwards, they were centrifuged at $800 \times g$ for 5 min, then washed with 2 ml Cell Staining Buffer at 800 g for 5 min, then frozen in 10% dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO) in fetal bovine serum until acquisition²⁷. After thawing the samples, they were washed twice with Cell Staining Buffer and once with water at $800 \times g$ for 5 min to eliminate DMSO remnants. Cells were then handled according to the manufacturer's protocol. Prior to measurement, cells were diluted to a final concentration of 10^3 platelets/µl before addition of EQ calibration beads. Cells were measured using a Helios mass cytometer (Fluidigm). Throughout the study, patients' samples were measured with at least one control sample to reduce batch effect. In total, 476,756 ± 151,746 events were acquired at a rate of 300–500 events per second. Experiments were carried out by the same scientist and antibodies were from the same lot. See Supplemental Material for a complete reagent list.

Mass cytometry

CyTOF allows multidimensional relative protein quantification for single-cell datasets and we adapted it for platelets using a customized mass cytometry panel of 21 antibodies (Table 1). For custom-made antibody conjugations, 100 mg of carrier-free antibody was coupled to metal-labeled X8 polymer according to the manufacturer's instructions (Fluidigm). Briefly, using the MaxPAR antibody conjugation kit (Fluidigm) following the manufacturer's recommended protocol, six antibodies were conjugated to isotopically enriched lanthanide metals. After labeling, the antibodies were stored in an antibody stabilization buffer (Boca Scientific, Westwood, MA, USA) at 4 °C. The other antibodies were pre-conjugated, CyTOF-ready, and commercially available (Fluidigm Sciences). Please see the Supplemental Materials for the reagent list. All custom-conjugated antibodies were validated with calibration beads. In detail, 0.5 µl of the conjugated antibody was added to one drop of beads and incubated for 15 min. After two washing steps with 1.5 ml PBS at $300 \times g$ for 10 min, the mixture was washed twice with de-ionized water at $300 \times g$ for 10 min, and resuspended in 200 µl water until acquisition.

CyTOF processing

After acquisition, samples were cleaned up according to the latest standard of data pre-gating (Fluidigm) using the Cytobank[™] software (www.cytobank.org, Beckman-Coulter, Brea, CA, USA)²⁸. To avoid leukocyte contamination, we gated the acquired events for platelet-specific markers: only CD41 (GPIIb)- and CD61-(GPIIIa) positive events were selected for further analysis and defined as platelets (Supplemental Fig. I). CD3 marker was included in the panel as an additional negative control (Supplemental Fig. II).

Computational analysis

All models were built and assessed using the statsmodels v0.11.1 python package²⁹. CyTOF data were processed using Cytobank and analyzed using R 4.0 (R Development Core Team, 2005) and Python 3.6 (Python 3 Reference Manual, 2009). For visualization of activation markers in reduced dimensions, we performed uniform manifold



approximation and projection based on 16 markers (excluding the activation markers) using the CATALYST v1.12.1 R package. To account for differences in coverage between samples, we randomly sampled the minimum number of events acquired (41,525 events per sample, Fig. 1). Following standard practice for differential marker expression in CyTOF³⁰, we built mixed-effect linear models for the TRAP-stimulated and non-stimulated sample groups, respectively. We considered the sample-wise median signal intensity as dependent variable, disease status as

fixed and patient IDs as random effect, i.e., each patient has a different intercept. Furthermore, we built a linear model for all samples (TRAP-stimulated and non-stimulated) with an interaction term to assess whether activation is significantly affected by disease status. *P*-values of model coefficients were corrected for multiple hypothesis testing using the Benjamini–Hochberg method (false discovery rate < 0.05)³¹.

Differential analysis of overall marker expression

Statistical significance is evaluated based on regression analysis. To estimate whether the sample-wise median expression of a marker is significantly different between COVID-19 patients and healthy controls, the following linear mixed-effect model was used:

$$Y_{ij} = \beta_{0i} + \beta_{ci} x_{ci} + \gamma_i + \epsilon_{ij} \tag{1}$$

where Y_{ij} is the median expression of the *j*-th marker for *i*-th patient, x_{ci} is a binary variable indicating if a patient *i* belongs to case or control group, and $\gamma_i \sim N(0, \sigma_i^2)$ is a random intercept for each patient. The latter allows us to disentangle within-sample and within-group variance.

Slope coefficients β_{cj} were tested for significance of the linear relationship between the independent variable x_c and the dependent variable *Y*:

$$H_0: \beta_{cj} = 0 \tag{2}$$
$$H_1: \beta_{cj} \neq 0$$

Difference in TRAP stimulation effect for COVID-19 patients

To analyze if a higher expression of activation markers in COVID-19 quiescent platelets is coupled with a reduced capacity to react upon activation stimuli, we compared slope coefficients for the covariate that corresponds to activation for cases and controls separately. We used the following model for healthy controls:

$$Y_{hj} = \beta_{0j} + \beta_{aj} x_{ah} + \gamma_h + \epsilon_{hj} \tag{3}$$

where *h* belongs to a set of indices for all healthy controls and x_{ah} is a binary variable that indicates if a sample *h* was TRAP-stimulated or not. We computed a set of slopes β_{aj} that show an average linear increase in expression after activation for every marker *j*.

A similar model was used for COVID-19 patients:

$$Y_{pj} = \beta_{0j} + \beta_{aj} x_{ap} + \gamma_p + \epsilon_{pj} \tag{4}$$

where *p* belongs to a set of indices for all COVID-19 patients. Although we can compare β_a coefficients from the

model (3) and model (4) directly, we cannot conclude if the difference between slope coefficients is statistically significant. To evaluate if there is a statistically significant difference in the reaction to TRAP stimulation between patients and controls, we used a single model with an interaction effect term. Significance of the Interaction effect means that activation status and patient condition (disease or control) combined have a significantly larger effect on median signal intensity as compared to the sum of the individual factors alone. Formally, this results in the following model:

$$Y_{ij} = \beta_0 + \beta_a x_{aij} + \beta_c x_{cij} + \beta_{intij} x_{intij} + \gamma_i + \epsilon_{ij}$$
(5)

where x_{int} is an interaction term defined as $x_a \times x_c$. The slope coefficient for the interaction β_{int} was then tested for statistical significance as shown in Eq. (2).

Clustering analysis: FlowSOM algorithm

Automated clustering analysis was done using the FlowSOM algorithm³². After gating (Supplemental Fig. I), data were compensated, transformed with an estimated logical transformation, and scaled. Cells were assigned to a 10×10 self-organizing map and then metaclustering in 12 clusters was performed. The number of clusters was selected based on relative change in area under the cumulative distribution function curve that indicated that cells stratification in more than 12 clusters cannot improve the clustering results. For each cluster-marker pair, a *p*-value was computed using a linear mixed-effect model:

$$Y_{ij} = \beta_0 + \beta_{ci} x_{ci} + \gamma_i + \epsilon_{ij} \tag{6}$$

where Y_{ij} is the median expression of the *j*-th marker for *i*-th cluster, x_{ci} is a binary variable indicating if cell population Y_{ij} belongs to case or control group, and $\gamma_i \sim N(0, \sigma_i^2)$ is a random intercept for each cell subpopulation. Slope coefficients β_{cj} were tested for significance of the linear relationship between the independent variable x_c and the dependent variable Y.

Results

Study population characteristics

Eight hospitalized symptomatic COVID-19 patients without pre-existing conditions requiring oxygen support were recruited and compared to a cohort of 11 asymptomatic healthy donors, tested negative for SARS-CoV-2 (mean age COVID-19: 51.4 ± 11.7 , controls: 44.7 ± 13.0 , p = 0.27; male COVID-19 62.5%, controls: 45% p = 0.49). Seven patients showed typical COVID-19 pulmonary lesions in chest computed tomography. Patients were admitted through the emergency department and moved to normal wards due to dyspnea. During the hospitalization, one patient was transferred to an intermediated care

unit (2 days after blood collection) for a few hours, for the purpose of monitoring due to respiratory deterioration. No patient required assisted ventilation and all were discharged in good condition (average hospitalization 9.5 ± 6.3 days). No major adverse events (bleeding and thromboembolic events) were reported. All admitted patients were not under regular medication, except one with two antihypertensive medications: amlodipine and valsartan. For a detailed description of the study population, see the Supplementary Table 1.

Platelet surface receptor and adhesion molecule expression in non-stimulated platelets

Compared to healthy controls, non-stimulated platelets of COVID-19 patients showed a significantly higher spontaneous expression of specific platelet activation markers (Fig. 1), such as P-Selectin (0.67 vs. 1.87 median signal intensity for healthy donors vs. patients, p = 0.0015) and LAMP-3 (0.37 vs. 0.81 median signal intensity, p =0.0004, Fig. 2a), as well as the the GPIIb/IIIa complex (4.58 vs. 5.03 median signal intensity, p < 0.0001). In addition, we detected a higher spontaneous expression of some constitutive receptors and adhesion molecules involved in platelet activation and aggregation in COVID-19 platelets, such as the transmembrane integrins GPIIb (p = 0.0001) and GPIIIa (p < 0.0001), as well as the glycoproteins GPIb α (p = 0.0086) and GPIX (p = 0.0126, Fig. 2b). The expression level of all other activation markers and adhesion molecules are shown in Supplemental Fig. II.

Diseased platelet reactivity after TRAP stimulation

To further investigate platelet reactivity, we stimulated the collected platelets with 10 μ M TRAP. Upon TRAP stimulation, mass cytometry also detected a significantly higher expression of the platelet activation marker Pselectin in samples of COVID-19 patients compared to healthy controls (p = 0.0176), but LAMP-3 did not show significant differences (p = 0.40, Fig. 3a). Interestingly, the GPIIb/GPIIIa complex remained upregulated in COVID-19 patients after TRAP stimulation (p < 0.0001). Similar to non-stimulated platelets, we also observed a higher expression level for the integrins GPIIb (p < 0.0001), GPIIIa (p = 0.0009), as well as for the glycoproteins GPIb α in TRAP-stimulated platelets compared to healthy controls (p < 0.0001, Fig. 3b). In Table 2, we provide a complete result list of markers tested.

To assess the reaction capacity of platelets upon stimulation, we compared the expression of activation markers before and after stimulation with TRAP. Interestingly, we observed a significantly reduced capacity of COVID-19 platelets to increase the expression of the activation markers LAMP-3 and P-Selectin (p = 0.04 and p = 0.04, respectively) upon stimulation (Fig. 4).



Discussion

We analyzed the expression of activation markers and transmembrane receptors in platelets of hospitalized stable COVID-19 patients without pre-existing conditions and without anticoagulants or antiplatelet drugs (except prophylactic low-molecular-weight heparin during hospitalization). As a major result, we detected significant higher levels of the platelet activation markers P-Selectin and LAMP-3 compared to controls, as well as significantly higher levels of the transmembrane proteins GPIIb/GPIIIa complex, GPIA, GPIX, CD9, and CD40. After TRAP stimulation, platelets of COVID-19 patients showed significantly higher levels of the collagen receptor

GPVI, whereas the receptor PEAR1 showed lower levels in COVID-19. These findings indicate the presence of a hyperactivated phenotype of platelets during SARS-CoV-2 infection, which might contribute to the hypercoagulopathy observed in COVID-19 and might influence disease progression. The adhesion protein P-Selectin translocates to the plasma membrane upon activation and regulates platelet–leukocyte interactions resulting in activation of neutrophil integrins and inducing NETs formation^{33,34}. Moreover, platelet–leukocyte interaction may trigger the tissue factor expression as recently described in severe COVID-19³⁵. P-Selectin expression together with the upregulation of the integrins GPIIb



(CD41) and GPIIIa (CD61), and the subunits of the von Willebrand receptor GPIb α and GPIX, known to regulate platelet–leukocyte interactions, may contribute to the COVID-19 inflammatory response^{33,36}. Consistent with our data, Manne et al.¹¹ recently reported a higher surface expression of P-Selectin and higher levels of circulating platelet–leukocyte aggregates in COVID-19 patents. Moreover, the study showed a faster platelet aggregation and increased spreading on fibrinogen and collagen in COVID-19 patients compared to controls. The higher surface expression of integrins and adhesion protein detected in our study may provide a first mechanistic explanation to these findings.

To further investigate platelet reactivity in COVID-19, we induced platelet activation with TRAP, which activates platelets by thrombin signaling. After activation, we detected significantly higher levels of platelet activation markers P-Selectin and GPIIb/GPIIIa complex but not LAMP-3 in COVID-19 patients compared to healthy controls. Interestingly, we observed a decreased activation capacity in platelets of COVID-19 patients compared to controls, suggesting that the chronic platelet activation during SARS-CoV-2 correlates with an altered reactivity upon stimuli, which is possibly due to an higher activation level at rest in COVID-19 (Fig. 4)^{8,33}. Of note, CD40 ligand (CD154) expression did not provide informative data: signal

	Non-stimulated			TRAP-stimulated		
	Controls	COVID-19	<i>p</i> -Value	Controls	COVID-19	<i>p</i> -Value
CD41	1.8856	2.3906	0.0001	1.877	2.5435	<0.0001
CD40	0	0.0308	0.0005	0	0.0612	0.915
CD42b	3.2253	3.6501	0.0086	3.1198	3.4849	<0.0001
CD31	2.2122	2.5058	0.0522	2.1849	2.5	0.2388
CD61	2.3059	2.8594	<0.0001	2.2974	2.9396	0.0009
PAR1	1.2734	1.4094	0.1697	1.2733	1.3221	0.7218
CD63	0.347	0.8061	0.0004	1.9609	2.0531	0.4026
CD107a	0	0.0322	1	0.3622	0.6348	0.2114
CD36	2.928	3.2467	0.4988	2.8899	3.2625	0.2388
GPIIb/GPIIIa complex	4.5825	5.0363	<0.0001	4.5809	5.1493	0.0176
CD29	3.8587	4.0407	0.0761	3.8499	4.0422	0.2077
CD62P	0.6714	1.8705	0.0015	4.0868	4.3855	<0.0001
CD69	1.8559	2.0478	0.0002	2.1615	2.2371	0.0326
CD141	0	0	1	0	0	0.3288
CD154	0	0	1	0.2288	0.2188	0.8033
CD3	0	0	1	0	0	1
CD9	4.2401	4.6766	0.001	4.2612	4.7279	0.0176
PEAR	1.5399	1.2474	0.0039	1.8075	1.41	<0.0001
GPVI	3.3737	3.3506	0.4884	3.4984	3.3675	0.0176
CD47	2.3005	2.7849	0.0015	2.3625	2.9007	0.0555
CD42a	3.4665	3.7047	0.0126	3.3374	3.5062	0.2077

 Table 2
 Median signal intensity and p-values of CyTOF panel.

increased after TRAP stimulation but we did not detected any differences among groups (Supplemental Fig. II).

Subgroups investigations using FlowSOM analysis detected some differences in platelet activation patterns between healthy donors and COVID-19 patients (Supplemental Fig. III). However, as shown in Fig. 1, we did not find any defined and distinct subgroups, highlighting the lower heterogeneity of platelets compared to other cells in peripheral blood. Nonetheless, the FlowSOM trees shown in Supplemental Fig. III report a different activation pattern in COVID-19 patients compared to controls involving different platelet subgroups. Further studies are needed, to dissect the role of platelet heterogeneity in COVID-19 platelet activation.

Although the pathophysiological mechanisms behind the high incidence of thromboembolic events in hospitalized COVID-19 patients remain unclear, our data describe with high resolution the presence of activated platelets, which may provide one explanation for COVID-19 coagulopathy and suggests platelet inhibition as a possible therapeutic option in COVID-19 patients. Our data are consistent with previous studies reporting an immunothrombotic dysregulation as a typical marker of SARS-CoV-2 infection^{11,13}. However, the key drivers behind platelet activation in COVID-19 remain to be determined. SARS-CoV-2 tropism for thrombocytes has not been proven yet and platelet activation may be induced by infected endothelium as well as by the cytokine storm occurring during SARS-CoV-2 infection³⁷. Clinical trials investigating empirically different anticoagulation schemes and antiplatelet therapies are ongoing worldwide, and may provide more insights concerning the clinical relevance of antithrombotic regimes for COVID-19 patients³⁸.

A strength of our analysis is the simultaneous measurement in a healthy control group, minimizing the risk that the observed higher platelet activation in COVID-19 was due to procedural biases. In addition, we restricted our measurements to stable COVID-19 patients not requiring supported respiration or extracorporeal perfusion, which may induce non-disease associated platelet activation. A further strength of our study consists in the high-resolution achieved by our measurements using



Fig. 4 Platelet reaction capacity. Median signal intensity increase of activation marker expression after TRAP stimulation (10 μ M) compared to non-stimulated platelets (baseline). Linear model analysis detected a reduced capacity of COVID-19 patients to increase expression of activation markers LAMP-3 and P-Selectin (p = 0.04 and p = 0.04) after TRAP stimulation. **A** P-Selectin, **B** LAMP-3, **C** LAMP-1. α : signal increment slope coefficient (for details see Methods); ns: nonsignificant. N = 8 COVID-19 patients, 11 healthy donors.

mass cytometry, avoiding the spectral limitation of flow cytometry and allowing the measurements of 21 markers at single-cell level with virtually no overlapping.

Limitations of this study consist in the limited number of patients and in its ex vivo observational nature: our research was limited to the phenotypical observation of platelet surface receptor expressions and we did not assess the pathophysiological mechanisms triggering platelet activation. In fact, other pathways including the cytokine storm and the pro-inflammatory state during SARS-CoV-2 infection may play a relevant role in COVID-19 coagulopathy. Moreover, we did not include patients with non-COVID-19 inflammation and/or other types of viremia (e.g. influenza or other respiratory viruses) as an additional control group. Thus, we cannot quantify the severity of platelet activation in COVID-19 comparing it with other pathological settings. Nevertheless, here we provide the first mass cytometric analysis of platelets in COVID-19 and our results provide the basis for further research regarding pathways of platelet activation in COVID-19 patients as well as for further investigations of platelet biology in other pathological settings.

In conclusion, mass cytometry of COVID-19 patients revealed higher expression levels of platelet activation markers and adhesion proteins compared to healthy controls. These findings provide new insights into COVID-19 coagulopathy and support research projects investigating antithrombotic and antiplatelet treatment regimes in COVID-19.

Acknowledgements

We thank all the health workers of the Internal Medicine Department I and II of University hospital rechts der Isar for their support regardless of extremely challenging working conditions due to the SARS-CoV-2 outbreak. We thank Mayur Bakshi, Qianjun Zhang, and Dries van Hemelen for excellent technical assistance. This work was supported by the German Center for Cardiovascular Research (DZHK) grant number 81X3600606 to D.B. J.B. and M.L. are grateful for financial support from BMBF grant Sys_CARE [grant number01ZX1908A] of the Federal German Ministry of Research and Education. The work of O.L. was funded by the Bavarian State Ministry of Science and the Arts as part of the Bavarian Research Institute for Digital Transformation (bidt). Open Access funding enabled and organized by Projekt DEAL.

Author details

¹Department of Internal Medicine I, School of Medicine, University hospital rechts der Isar, Technical University of Munich, Munich, Germany. ²German Center for Cardiovascular Research (DZHK), Partner Site Munich Heart Alliance, Munich, Germany. ³Department of Cardiovascular Medicine, Humanitas Clinical and Research Center IRCCS and Humanitas University, Rozzano, Milan, Italy. ⁴Experimental Bioinformatics, TUM School of Life Sciences Weihenstephan, Technical University of Munich, Munich, Germany. ⁵Department of Internal Medicine II, School of Medicine, University hospital rechts der Isar, Technical University Munich, Germany. ⁶Core Facility Cytometry, Ulm University Medical Faculty, Ulm, Germany. ⁷CCC Ulm, Institute of Experimental Cancer Research, University Hospital Ulm, Ulm, Germany. ⁸Deutsches Herzzentrum München, Cardiology, Technical University of Munich, Munich, Germany

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that they have no conflict of interest.

Publisher's note

Springer Nature remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.

Supplementary Information accompanies this paper at (https://doi.org/ 10.1038/s41419-020-03333-9).

Received: 10 November 2020 Revised: 5 December 2020 Accepted: 9 December 2020 Published online: 05 January 2021

Published online: 05 January 2021

References

- Wichmann, D. et al. Autopsy findings and venous thromboembolism in patients with COVID-19: a prospective cohort study. Ann. Intern. Med. 173, 268–277 (2020).
- Poissy, J. et al. Pulmonary embolism in COVID-19 patients: awareness of an increased prevalence. *Circulation* 142, 184–186 (2020).
- Helms et al. High risk of thrombosis in patients with severe SARS-CoV-2 infection: a multicenter prospective cohort study. *Intens. Care Med.* 46, 1089–1098 (2020).
- Llitjos, J. et al. High incidence of venous thromboembolic events in anticoagulated severe COVID-19 patients. J. Thromb. Haemost. 18, 1743–1746 (2020).
- Oxley, T. J. et al. Large-vessel stroke as a presenting feature of Covid-19 in the young. N. Engl. J. Med. 382, e60 (2020).
- Klok, F. A. et al. Incidence of thrombotic complications in critically ill ICU patients with COVID-19. *Thromb. Res.* 191, 145–147 (2020).
- Bangalore, S. et al. ST-segment elevation in patients with Covid-19 a case series. N. Engl. J. Med. 382, 2478–2480 (2020).
- Tang, N., Li, D., Wang, X. & Sun, Z. Abnormal coagulation parameters are associated with poor prognosis in patients with novel coronavirus pneumonia. *J. Thromb. Haemost.* **18**, 844–847 (2020).
- Zhou, F. et al. Clinical course and risk factors for mortality of adult inpatients with COVID-19 in Wuhan, China: a retrospective cohort study. *Lancet* **395**, 1054–1062 (2020).
- 10. Bowles, L. et al. Lupus anticoagulant and abnormal coagulation tests in patients with Covid-19. *N. Engl. J. Med.* **383**, 288–290 (2020).
- 11. Manne, B. K. et al. Platelet gene expression and function in COVID-19 patients. *Blood* https://doi.org/10.1182/blood.2020007214 (2020).
- Zaid, Y. et al. Platelets can associate with SARS-CoV-2 RNA and are hyperactivated in COVID-19. *Circ. Res.* 127, 1404–1418 (2020).
- Nicolai, L. et al. Immunothrombotic dysregulation in COVID-19 pneumonia is associated with respiratory failure and coagulopathy. *Circulation* https://doi. org/10.1161/circulationaha.120.048488 (2020).
- Sadegh, S. et al. Exploring the SARS-CoV-2 virus-host-drug interactome for drug repurposing. *Nat. Commun.* 11, 3518 (2020).
- Matschinske, J. et al. Individuating possibly repurposable drugs and drug targets for COVID-19 treatment through hypothesis-driven systems medicine using CoVex. Assay. Drug Dev. Technol. 18, 348–355 (2020).
- Semple, J. W., Italiano, J. E. & Freedman, J. Platelets and the immune continuum. Nat. Rev. Immunol. 11, 264–274 (2011).

- 17. Wang, Y., Ouyang, Y., Liu, B., Ma, X. & Ding, R. Platelet activation and antiplatelet
- therapy in sepsis: a narrative review. *Thromb. Res.* **166**, 28–36 (2018).
 Yang, Y. & Tang, H. Aberrant coagulation causes a hyper-inflammatory response in severe influenza pneumonia. *Cell Mol. Immunol.* **13**, 432–442 (2016).
- Qu, R. et al. Platelet-to-lymphocyte ratio is associated with prognosis in patients with coronavirus disease-19. J. Med. Virol. 92, 1533–1541 (2020).
- Stoppelaar, Sde, Veer, Cvan't & Poll, Tvander The role of platelets in sepsis. Thromb. Haemost. 112, 666–677 (2014).
- Goeijenbier, M. et al. Review: viral infections and mechanisms of thrombosis and bleeding. J. Med. Virol. 84, 1680–1696 (2012).
- Kwong, J. C. et al. Acute myocardial infarction after laboratory-confirmed influenza infection. N. Engl. J. Med. 378, 345–353 (2018).
- Umapathi, T. et al. Large artery ischaemic stroke in severe acute respiratory syndrome (SARS). J. Neurol. 251, 1227–1231 (2004).
- Wong, R. S. M. et al. Haematological manifestations in patients with severe acute respiratory syndrome: retrospective analysis. *Bmj* 326, 1358 (2003).
- Bernlochner, I. et al. Sorting and magnetic-based isolation of reticulated platelets from peripheral blood. *Platelets* 1–7 https://doi.org/10.1080/ 09537104.2020.1724923 (2020).
- Bongiovanni, D. et al. Transcriptome analysis of reticulated platelets reveals a prothrombotic profile. *Thromb. Haemost.* **119**, 1795–1806 (2019).
- Sumatoh, H. R., Teng, K. W. W., Cheng, Y. & Newell, E. W. Optimization of mass cytometry sample cryopreservation after staining. *Cytom. Part A* **91**, 48–61 (2017).
- Kotecha, N., Krutzik, P. O. & Irish, J. M. Web-based analysis and publication of flow cytometry experiments. *Curr. Protoc. Cytom.* 53, 10.17.1–10.17.24 (2010).
- Seabold, S. & Perktold, J. Statsmodels: Econometric and Statistical Modeling with Python 92–96 https://doi.org/10.25080/majora-92bf1922-011 (2010).
- Nowicka, M. et al. CyTOF workflow: differential discovery in high-throughput high-dimensional cytometry datasets. *F1000research* 6, 748 (2017).
- Benjamini, Y. & Hochberg, Y. Controlling the false discovery rate: a practical and powerful approach to multiple testing. J. R. Stat. Soc. Ser. B Methodol. 57, 289–300 (1995).
- Gassen, S. V. et al. FlowSOM: Using self-organizing maps for visualization and interpretation of cytometry data. *Cytom. Part A* 87, 636–645 (2015).
- Blair, T. A., Frelinger, A. L. & Michelson, A. D. 35 flow cytometry. *Platelets* 627–651 https://doi.org/10.1016/b978-0-12-813456-6.00035-7 (2019).
- Etulain, J. et al. P-selectin promotes neutrophil extracellular trap formation in mice. *Blood* 126, 242–246 (2015).
- Hottz, E. D. et al. Platelet activation and platelet-monocyte aggregates formation trigger tissue factor expression in severe COVID-19 patients. *Blood* https://doi.org/10.1182/blood.2020007252 (2020).
- Rayes, J., Bourne, J. H., Brill, A. & Watson, S. P. The dual role of platelet-innate immune cell interactions in thrombo-inflammation. *Res. Pr. Thrombosis Haemost.* 4, 23–35 (2020).
- Conti, P. et al. IL-1 induces throboxane-A2 (TxA2) in COVID-19 causing inflammation and micro-thrombi: inhibitory effect of the IL-1 receptor antagonist (IL-1Ra). J. Biol. Reg. Homeos. Ag. 34, 1623–1627 (2020).
- Bikdeli, B. et al. Pharmacological agents targeting thromboinflammation in COVID-19: review and implications for future research. *Thromb. Haemost.* **120**, 1004–1024 (2020).

4 Discussion

During the course of my PhD I developed reproducible protocols for the sorting of RPs and for the mass cytometric analysis of platelets from healthy donors. This was of particular importance as these protocols allowed me to characterize the biology of immature platelets for the first time and to decipher the heterogeneity of human platelets further. In the wake of the COVID-19 pandemic, I investigated platelets from COVID-19 patients in comparison to healthy donors using mass cytometry. The main findings of this study were the discovery of a hyper-reactive platelet population and a dysfunctional reactivity pattern of platelets in COVID-19 patients compared to healthy donors.

Here, I focus on the challenges of fluorescence activated cell sorting of RPs, which lay the foundation of RNA extraction and platelet subgroup analysis using RNA-sequencing. Moreover, advantages and limitations of platelet mass cytometry analysis using PRP are discussed. Previously published data on RNA-sequencing and CyTOF analysis from platelets of healthy donors are included to evaluate the functionality of both developed protocols. Finally, also the COVID-19 specific platelet research will be discussed and emphasize the need of platelet CyTOF analysis.

4.1 Sorting

Sorting and the subsequent magnetic-based isolation of RPs in a standardized manner allows the use of downstream applications to examine the biology of RPs. This is of specific clinical interest, as the biological reasons behind the RPs correlation with the prediction of adverse cardiovascular events and mortality are not fully understood [165, 182]. Due to the absence of platelet subtype specific markers, the isolation of RPs is currently only possible by gating platelets according to their RNA amount. The specificity of TO binding to RNA was proven in an experiment part of publication 1 using RNase and saponin. Saponin is used to permeabilize the cell membrane by creating holes [233, 234]. Through these, RNase can enter the cell and digest RNA [31, 235, 236]. Subsequent staining with TO resulted in less to no signal as most RNA has been digested previously. While the use of other nucleic acid dyes like SYTO 13 have been suggested by other researchers, a validation with RNase and a cell permeabilization reagent is still missing [237]. Therefore, the most accurate sorting after RNA content is currently only possible using TO. While other researchers have examined a TO-stained and gated RPs population from whole blood [238, 239, 240], we were the first to sort RPs based on TO-staining. Nonetheless, RNA has also been extracted and sequenced from "RPs" after SYTO13 staining, although validation of RNA specificity is still lacking. In this SYTO13 study, several transcripts involved in platelet activation were found upregulated in "RPs" [176].

In the past, staining with TO has already been shown to be RNA specific in platelets but has been used in several different concentrations [171, 241, 170]. In publication 1, I showed a reproducible method for staining with TO, which usually results in a 2:1 (v/v, TO/PRP) solution. TO staining of whole blood has not been shown to be suitable for platelet isolation, mainly due to the limited platelet amount. While the use of PRP results in a higher available platelet population [242], using only several micro liters of whole blood does not offer enough platelets for separation. As RNA sequencing analysis requires good quality and RNA concentration, around 6 to 10 million platelets need to be sorted. This amount can only be reached using PRP. On the other hand, an advantage of platelet staining in whole blood is the shorter time of the workflow. As platelets are a challenging substrate, the experimental timetable has to be as short as possible. Platelets tend to aggregate upon activation which can occur from the exposure to cold temperature [243, 244, 245], shaking, the application of strong forces, shear stress in general [246, 247, 248] or the attachment to surfaces [249, 250]. Despite the shorter time of the workflow, it has been shown that platelets from whole blood have a higher activation and aggregation rate after exposure to shear stress compared to

platelets from PRP [251].

Moreover, the usage of PRP bears another advantage. During multiple centrifugation rounds, red and white blood cells are already removed from the solution [252]. On the one hand, this reduces platelet activation via other cells in the bloodstream; on the other hand, this facilitates the sorting process. Due to the absence of bigger blood cells disturbing measurement, contamination in the sorted cells is reduced. Additional gating by size excludes cells with a higher forward or side scatter signal. Moreover, the use of DNA stain showed the presence of under 0.5% of cells containing DNA, which emphasizes the purity of the PRP. Nonetheless, some studies point out disadvantages of producing PRP. For example, platelets from PRP were shown to be more activated that platelets derived from buffy-coat [253]. The latter one refers to the layer of blood between plasma and red blood cells following centrifugation, which contains mainly leukocytes and platelets. In our studies, the use of buffy coat derived platelets would not have been beneficial, as we explicitly gate out leukocytes and highly prevent any leukocyte contamination in the final RNA extraction step. Platelet RNA purity is crucial, as out of the total 15 µg/ml RNA in the blood [254], platelet RNA accounts for only <0.5 µg. Hence, even low levels of leukocyte contamination would significantly alter the results. However, at the same time, activation must be kept at a minimum during and after the sorting process.

Additional precautions have to be taken in order to avoid unwanted platelet activation during the generation of PRP [255]. Besides the optimization of timing, platelets need to be inhibited with several substances to keep them detached from one another [256]. In the process of PRP generation, I have optimized the amount and substances for platelet inhibition while preserving platelet reaction capacity. It begins with blood collection into a tube containing the first inhibitory substance: Citrate Dextrose A. While the usage of a tube containing Citrate as well as a combination of platelet antagonists would prevent undesired platelet inhibition more [257], others have found no differences of coagulation between platelets drawn into combinatory tubes and tubes containing only citrate [258]. Further inhibition is achieved by using ADPase which inhibits platelet activation via ADP [259, 260] and the use of prostaglandin E1, a substance known to activate inhibition receptors [83, 261]. The pH of the platelet solutions were kept at bay using HEPES [262, 263] and citric acid, whereas EGTA and EDTA were used to decrease doublet formation by chelating Ca^{2+} ions in the solution [256, 264]. For the latter, the degree of inhibition highly depends on the applied concentrations and can lead to the inability of platelets to be activated in downstream experiments [265]. Additionally, platelet fixation is only possible when downstream analyses do not require the activity of retro-transcriptase.

In order to assess possible platelet activation occurring during the sorting process, I measured platelet reaction to thrombin in sorted RPs and MPs. As both populations still showed the same ability to react upon stimuli than before sorting, the RPs more than the MPs, an excessive activation during sorting was excluded. However, one limitation is the testing of only one stimulus, thrombin. Other activation pathways like the ADP-mediated one might be exhausted and impaired through the sorting procedure. Nonetheless, even after magnetic based separation, both RP and MPs populations are still capable of activating upon thrombin stimulation. Therefore, the magnetic-based isolation process not only offers an additional exclusion of non-platelet cell types but also does not impair platelet reactivity to any extent and can be used in platelet reactivity studies after sorting.

Using the developed protocol, we investigated the transcriptome of RPs in healthy donors and found several transcripts associated with platelet activation and adhesion upregulated in RPs compared to MPs [169]. Moreover, I found similar transcripts differentially regulated in the platelets of CCS patients. However, these data are still preliminary and remain to be published. Nonetheless our data on healthy donors and CCS patients emphasizes the usability of the developed sorting protocol.

4.2 Mass Cytometry

Mass Cytometry offers the possibility to simultaneously investigate expression of up to more than 40 proteins at once, which allows the investigation of platelet heterogeneity on a deeper level [266, 227]. In comparison to flow cytometry, antibodies are bound to lanthanide metals instead of fluorophores, which narrows the influence of spectral overlap [267]. While spectral overlap was believed to have no influence at the beginning of mass cytometry research [268, 269], it was soon proven to be detectable [270]. Nonetheless, overlap is present to a lower extent than in flow cytometry. It is mostly found in the neighboring isotope channels of the stained metals or +16 channels away, due to oxidation [270, 271]. However, it can be overcome using a compensation matrix [272].

Current limitations of mass cytometry are the availability of ready-to use antibodies and the limitation of lanthanide heavy-metals. Nonetheless, the spectrum of available metals for coupling is constantly increasing and several researchers have shown that antibodies can also be coupled to silver nanoparticles [273], platinum [274] or organotelluriums [275]. Moreover, imaging mass cytometry emerged, which allows CyTOF analysis from tissue sections [276]. Overall, the CyTOF field is growing, with more researchers using the technique worldwide and the constant improvement of machines, antibodies and labeling options, theoretically allowing the simultaneous analysis of up to 100 markers [277].

In terms of platelet analysis, mass cytometry is still at an early stage, with only one other group worldwide applying MC to detect platelet heterogeneity so far [159]. Compared to our method, Blair et al. used platelets from whole blood and are therefore limited to lower cell numbers, with the ability to acquire only around 30,000 events per sample [159]. Moreover, the clean-up gating process according to Gaussian parameters (method section, Fig.2.2) leads to a significant loss of cells when applied to platelet data from whole blood [225]. Consequently, only few events are available for computational analysis preventing the algorithms to find meaningful clusters [278]. Using PRP, these limitations can be overcome as more than 500,000 events can be acquired from one sample [225, 157]. However, certain use cases might benefit from whole blood analysis. For example when investigating platelet-leukocyte interactions, the formation of thrombi, or diseases that depend on the analysis of big platelets which might be lost during the generation of PRP. In these cases, one needs to balance the amount of whole blood used and the loss of cell and reagent material.

Additionally, our protocol offers the possibility to freeze samples after staining. In this way, several samples can be collected and acquired at the CyTOF in the same run. We validated the freezing protocol previously developed by Sumatoh et al. for platelets, which freezes

4 Discussion

the stained samples in 10% DMSO in FBS [279]. Compared with other methods that showed signal loss after freezing, this technique reassures signal stability. Platelets from whole blood have been frozen without a buffer, which increases cell loss and is therefore not recommended for samples with a low cell number [280]. An additional advantage of acquiring frozen samples is the lower abundance of clotting. Especially the use of platelet stimulators like TRAP or collagen lead to rather sticky platelets solutions. This resulted, when fresh cells were acquired directly after staining, in the higher incidence of clots.

Current platelet CyTOF research is united by the problem to identify relevant subgroups and decipher lineage-like platelet types. Due to the absence of typical platelet lineage markers, dimensionality reduction techniques and clustering approaches fail to predict clearly distinct platelet sub-populations [280, 281, 278]. However, CyTOF analysis still offers the possibility to identify platelet groups and clusters that react differently in response to stimuli or under disease conditions [159, 158, 225, 157]. The different reaction capacity of platelets from healthy donors compared to COVID-19 patients will be discussed later (4th part of the discussion) while the differential protein expression between thrombin and collagen-mediated platelets from healthy donors underlies this part.

Stimulation with TRAP and CRP led to differences in surface receptor expressions for several markers. Although they were used in different concentrations (TRAP 10 μ M, CRP 2 μ g/ml), these concentrations have been shown to lead to similar activation measured by CD62P expression using FC. A reason for the higher PAC1 signal after CRP stimulation could be a stimulus dependent pathway activation. CRP stimulation turns integrins $\alpha 2\beta 1$ into a high affinity state. Subsequently, this results in the formation of platelet-platelet aggregates as α IIb β 3 fibrinogen receptors are binding with higher affinity to the fibrinogen receptors on other platelets [117].

Single cell proteomics however, may help to discover currently unknown platelet clusters. For example, suitable markers for subgroup detection and in particular RP determining markers could potentially be discovered using single cell proteomics. Moreover, stimulationor disease-specific alterations of surface expression markers that currently cannot be targeted by CyTOF antibodies could be discovered.

4.3 COVID-19

In the course of the pandemic, data accumulated regarding a burst of thrombotic events during COVID-19 disease progression. We were the first to investigate platelets from COVID-19 patients using CyTOF. In our study, we showed a higher platelet reactivity during mild SARS-CoV-2 infection. Additionally, we detected a reduced capacity of platelets from COVID-19 patients to react upon stimulation. Together with the discovered hyper-coagulable state, these findings highly emphasizes a pre-activated platelet phenotype upon SARS-CoV-2 infection [158].

Our clustering approach showed clusters of platelets behaving differently between case and control as well as between stimulated and non-stimulated samples of the same kind. Mainly due to the absence of platelet-subgroup specific lineage markers, clear subgroups were not characterized. Nonetheless, comparing the subgroups of COVID-19 patients and healthy controls, it became clear that there are different platelet subgroups involved in platelet activation in each of the groups. Adding additional markers to the panel, like intracellular markers, would possibly allow further differentiation between the FlowSOM categorized meta-clusters.

The differential analysis between case and control was based on differences in the median marker expression, as usually done in the CyTOF context [231, 282, 226]. Taking into account all values could partly alter the results but also make them more precise. With the pipeline we have developed after the COVID-19 study, it is possible to calculate differences in marker expression by using the earth-mover's distance (EMD), as described in the method section [226]. As we encounter a high zero inflation for markers CD107a and CD154, our developed CyEMD method could improve the differential expression analysis for at least these two markers. Overall, the bioinformatic tools we used in Publication 3 are integrated into our customized CyTOF data analysis pipeline with the exception of the slope analysis (https://exbio.wzw.tum.de/cyanus/).

Throughout the whole study, I have produced samples of healthy and diseased donors simultaneously to prevent day specific alteration, also called batch effect. As it is widely

known that batch effects can have a high influence on mass cytometry data and oftentimes need to be corrected for either using technical replicates as reference samples [283, 284] or other methods [285, 286], we kept batch variation to a minimum. Thus, we used antibodies from the same lot and measured our data with the same instrument, although it would theoretically be possible to compare CyTOF data from different sites [287]. Additionally, we alternated measurements of case and control, stimulated and baseline samples. Finally, we did not detect any batch effect resulting from different measurement days and therefore did not apply any batch effect correction method.

Current COVID-19 research back up our results as researchers identified higher levels of soluble P-Selectin [288] and a higher abundance of platelet activation and aggregation markers [289, 290] during SARS-CoV-2 infection. While these data could partly explain the occurrence of thrombotic events in COVID-19 patients, further research on other cell types included in thrombus formation is also needed. Other researchers confirmed an increase of thrombotic events after which the platelet reactivity decreased again [291]. Furthermore, increasing platelet thrombus formation has been linked to an abnormal glycosylation on immune complexes against SARS-Co-V-2 spike IgG [292].

Other reasons behind COVID-19 induced platelet activation may include the well-known virus-induced cytokine storm [293]. Alongside endothelial function disparity it triggers an enormous cell activation resulting in an increased platelet-mediated tissue factor production [294, 295]. While a direct interaction of SARS-CoV-2 Spike protein binding to ACE2 receptors on platelets was reported by one single study, this finding requires further validation [296].

More recent studies have picked up on investigating the particular influence of RPs, determined by point-of care systems, during SARS-CoV-2 infection. As reported previously for other diseases, the immature platelet fraction also negatively correlated with COVID-19 disease progression. Higher RPs levels were found in patients with severe disease compared to those with only a mild COVID-19 infection [297].

Despite all these studies supporting our findings, our study bears some limitations. The main limitation is the low sample size of the investigated cohort. Nonetheless, the study

contains enough samples on both sides to perform meaningful statistical analysis and found overall global differences between case and control. Shortly after the discovery of platelet involvement and the existence of cardiovascular events, antiplatelet treatment has become part of the treatment strategy for COVID-19, for example by using therapeutic anticoagulation with heparin [298]. Another study on a large patient cohort showed a lower mortality rate and a decrease in mechanical ventilation time for patients treated with antiplatelet therapy consisting of aspirin alone or in combination with either clopidogrel, ticlopidine, prasugrel or ticagrelor during SARS-CoV-2 infection [299]. More research in this field even led to the suggestion of a provisionary antiplatelet therapy when infected with SARS-CoV-2, which was shown to decrease the in-hospital mortality rate of patients [300].

The lack of comparison to a group of patients suffering from other viral pneumonia diseases like influenza and the therefore unknown specific effect of coronavirus-19, is another limitation of our study. The hyperactive platelet state we observed could theoretically also be due to a higher platelet reactivity appearing during viral infection in general. However, the COVID-19 patients in our study were naïve from treatment and without history of previous medically relevant conditions. We were the first to show an increased expression of important transmembrane receptors as well as activation markers in COVID-19 patients even with a mild disease and without any pre-existing condition. Additionally, there are other studies that included both COVID-19 and influenza patients, which put our results into more context. For example, Zaid et. al showed a higher reactivity of platelets from COVID-19 platelets upon stimulation compared to influenza patients [301]. Additionally, Nicolai et. al discovered an immunothrombotic dysregulation in COVID-19 patients in comparison to non-COVID-19 pneumonia patients [224, 302]. These studies point out once more that COVID-19 disease has its own characteristics and needs to be treated differently to other viral diseases.

All in all, the COVID-19 study has proven the feasibility of the mass cytometry method using platelets from platelet-rich plasma (Publication 2). Additionally, conducting the study on the investigation of platelets in healthy donors undergoing BNT-162b2 vaccination [157] also showed reproducibility of the developed CyTOF method in different settings.

79

4.4 Conclusion

In the human heterogeneous platelet population, RPs are of particular interest because they correlate with the prediction of adverse cardiovascular events. During the course of my PhD, I developed protocols that enable deep biological characterization of these cells. While the sorting protocol (Publication 1) allows the investigation of the RP transcriptome for the first time, the CyTOF protocol (Publication 2) offers a deep examination of platelet heterogeneity in terms of protein expression. By applying the CyTOF protocol to investigate platelet reactivity in COVID-19 patients (Publication 3), I have proven the feasability of my previously designed CyTOF pipeline. Among others, our COVID-19 project showed a disease-specific platelet heterogeneity with the involvement of certain platelet subgroups during disease progression. The protocols developed during my PhD are the basis for further investigation of the RPs biology and the protein expression diversity of platelets at health and disease.

4.5 Outlook

The possibility to sort RPs and MPs from the entire platelet population as well as the resulting option to perform RNA-sequencing analysis has shed more light on the biology of RPs. In this way, RPs have been shown recently to be hyper-reactive and have a pro-thrombotic influence in healthy but also in severely ill patients, not limited to the cardiovascular field. As the COVID-19 pandemic has proven, platelets play their role during disease progression [303]. RPs in particular correlate with worse outcome and disease severity [297]. More than ever, the pandemic has shown that cardiovascular events are a burden that hospitals face from several patients with different illnesses [304].

In general, further platelet heterogeneity analysis could offer new insights to support a personalized medicine approach. Although it is known that high RP-levels correlate with an insufficient response to antiplatelet treatment, an antithrombotic therapy tailored to RPs has not been investigated yet. Several cardiologic researchers have suggested to tailor standard dual antiplatelet therapy after percutaneous coronary intervention in patients that show elevated levels of RPs. Moreover, it has been speculated that a specific inhibition of RPs could optimize the patient's outcome while simultaneously reducing the burden of bleeding events. In this context, precision medicine based on the phenotypical characterization of patient features in cardiovascular diseases could decrease morbidity and thus lead to a cost reduction in terms of invested resources. However, if such therapeutic procedures can reduce averse events not only in the cardiovascular field but also in other diseases warrants further inverstigation.

Until then, the main short short-term goals are focused on increasing the resolution of platelet heterogeneity characterization. For example, a single-cell whole proteome analysis as well as a single-cell RNA-sequencing analysis would offer deep investigation of the role of platelet heterogeneity in cardiovascular diseases. Nevertheless, these approaches need validated standardized protocols that are currently not yet available.

References

- [1] Lionel S Beale. On the Germinal Matterof the Blood, with Remarksupon the Formationof Fibrin. *Transactions of The Microscopical Society & Journal*, 12(1):47–63, 1864. ISSN 0962-7375. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2818.1864.tb01625.x.
- [2] Julius Bizzozero. Ueber einen neuen Formbestandtheil des Blutes und dessen Rolle bei der Thrombose und der Blutgerinnung. Archiv für pathologische Anatomie und Physiologie und für klinische Medicin, 90(2):261–332, 1882. ISSN 0720-8723. doi: 10.1007/bf01931360.
- [3] James Homer Wright. The histogenesis of the blood platelets. *Journal of Morphology*, 21 (2):263–278, 1910. ISSN 1097-4687. doi: 10.1002/jmor.1050210204.
- [4] David Stegner, Judith M. M. van Eeuwijk, Oğuzhan Angay, Maximilian G. Gorelashvili, Daniela Semeniak, Jürgen Pinnecker, Patrick Schmithausen, Imke Meyer, Mike Friedrich, Sebastian Dütting, Christian Brede, Andreas Beilhack, Harald Schulze, Bernhard Nieswandt, and Katrin G. Heinze. Thrombopoiesis is spatially regulated by the bone marrow vasculature. *Nature Communications*, 8(1):127, 2017. doi: 10.1038/s41467-017-00201-7.
- [5] Varda R. Deutsch and Aaron Tomer. Megakaryocyte development and platelet production. *British Journal of Haematology*, 134(5):453–466, 2006. ISSN 1365-2141. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2141.2006.06215.x.
- [6] Carolien M Woolthuis and Christopher Y Park. Hematopoietic stem/progenitor cell commitment to the megakaryocyte lineage. *Blood*, 127(10):1242–8, 2016. ISSN 0006-4971. doi: 10.1182/blood-2015-07-607945.

- [7] Kenneth Kaushansky. Historical review: megakaryopoiesis and thrombopoiesis. *Blood*, 111(3):981–986, 2008. ISSN 0006-4971. doi: 10.1182/blood-2007-05-088500.
- [8] Gabor Szalai, Amanda C. LaRue, and Dennis K. Watson. Molecular mechanisms of megakaryopoiesis. *Cellular and Molecular Life Sciences CMLS*, 63(21):2460–2476, 2006. ISSN 1420-682X. doi: 10.1007/s00018-006-6190-8.
- [9] Sunita R. Patel, John H. Hartwig, and Joseph E. Italiano. The biogenesis of platelets from megakaryocyte proplatelets. *Journal of Clinical Investigation*, 115(12):3348–3354, 2005. ISSN 0021-9738. doi: 10.1172/jci26891.
- [10] David J. Kuter. Thrombopoietin: Biology and Clinical Applications. *The Oncologist*, 1 (1-2):98–106, 1996. ISSN 1083-7159. doi: 10.1634/theoncologist.1-1-98.
- [11] Claus Nerlov, Erich Querfurth, Holger Kulessa, and Thomas Graf. GATA-1 interacts with the myeloid PU.1 transcription factor and represses PU.1-dependent transcription. *Blood*, 95(8):2543–2551, 2000. ISSN 0006-4971. doi: 10.1182/blood.v95.8.2543.008k19\ _2543_2551.
- [12] Stella T. Chou, Eugene Khandros, L. Charles Bailey, Kim E. Nichols, Christopher R. Vakoc, Yu Yao, Zan Huang, John D. Crispino, Ross C. Hardison, Gerd A. Blobel, and Mitchell J. Weiss. Graded repression of PU.1/Sfpi1 gene transcription by GATA factors regulates hematopoietic cell fate. *Blood*, 114(5):983–994, 2009. ISSN 0006-4971. doi: 10.1182/blood-2009-03-207944.
- [13] Hiroshi Miyazaki. Physiologic Role of TPO in Thrombopoiesis. *STEM CELLS*, 14(S1): 133–138, 1996. ISSN 1549-4918. doi: 10.1002/stem.5530140717.
- [14] Laurence A. Harker. Kinetics of thrombopoiesis. *Journal of Clinical Investigation*, 47(3): 458–465, 1968. ISSN 0021-9738. doi: 10.1172/jci105742.
- [15] O. Behnke. An electron microscope study of the megacaryocyte of the rat bone marrow
 I. The development of the demarcation membrane system and the platelet surface
 coat. *Journal of Ultrastructure Research*, 24(5-6):412–433, 1968. ISSN 0022-5320. doi:
 10.1016/s0022-5320(68)80046-2.

- [16] Kellie R. Machlus and Joseph E. Italiano. The incredible journey: From megakaryocyte development to platelet formation. *The Journal of Cell Biology*, 201(6):785–796, 2013. ISSN 0021-9525. doi: 10.1083/jcb.201304054.
- [17] J M Radley and C J Haller. The demarcation membrane system of the megakaryocyte: a misnomer? *Blood*, 60(1):213–9, 1982. ISSN 0006-4971. doi: 10.1182/blood.V60.1.213.213.
- [18] Jonathan N. Thon, Alejandro Montalvo, Sunita Patel-Hett, Matthew T. Devine, Jennifer L. Richardson, Allen Ehrlicher, Mark K. Larson, Karin Hoffmeister, John H. Hartwig, and Joseph E. Italiano. Cytoskeletal mechanics of proplatelet maturation and platelet release. *The Journal of Cell Biology*, 191(4):861–874, 2010. ISSN 0021-9525. doi: 10.1083/jcb. 201006102.
- [19] Amy E Geddis. Megakaryopoiesis. Seminars in Hematology, 47(3):212–219, 2010. ISSN 0037-1963. doi: 10.1053/j.seminhematol.2010.03.001.
- [20] Abraham P. Bautista, P. W. Buckler, H. M. A. Towler, A. A. Dawson, and B. Bennett. Measurement of platelet life-span in normal subjects and patients with myeloproliferative disease with indium oxine labelled platelets. *British Journal of Haematology*, 58(4): 679–687, 1984. ISSN 1365-2141. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2141.1984.tb06115.x.
- [21] Kylie D. Mason, Marina R. Carpinelli, Jamie I. Fletcher, Janelle E. Collinge, Adrienne A. Hilton, Sarah Ellis, Priscilla N. Kelly, Paul G. Ekert, Donald Metcalf, Andrew W. Roberts, David C.S. Huang, and Benjamin T. Kile. Programmed Anuclear Cell Death Delimits Platelet Life Span. *Cell*, 128(6):1173–1186, 2007. ISSN 0092-8674. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2007. 01.037.
- [22] Kay-Uwe Wagner, Estefania Claudio, Edmund B Rucker, Gregory Riedlinger, Christine Broussard, Pamela L Schwartzberg, Ulrich Siebenlist, and Lothar Hennighausen. Conditional deletion of the Bcl-x gene from erythroid cells results in hemolytic anemia and profound splenomegaly. *Development*, 127(22):4949–4958, 2000. ISSN 0950-1991. doi: 10.1242/dev.127.22.4949.
- [23] Eric W Mills, Rachel Green, and Nicholas T Ingolia. Slowed decay of mRNAs enhances

platelet specific translation. *Blood*, 129(17):e38–e48, 2017. ISSN 0006-4971. doi: 10.1182/blood-2016-08-736108.

- [24] Jonathan N. Thon and Dana V. Devine. Translation of glycoprotein IIIa in stored blood platelets. *Transfusion*, 47(12):2260–2270, 2007. ISSN 1537-2995. doi: 10.1111/j.1537-2995. 2007.01455.x.
- [25] Guy A. Zimmerman and Andrew S. Weyrich. Signal-Dependent Protein Synthesis by Activated Platelets. *Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology*, 28(3):s17–s24, 2008. ISSN 1079-5642. doi: 10.1161/atvbaha.107.160218.
- [26] Andrew S. Weyrich, Hansjorg Schwertz, Larry W. Kraiss, and Guy A. Zimmerman. Protein synthesis by platelets: historical and new perspectives. *Journal of Thrombosis and Haemostasis*, 7(2):241–246, 2009. ISSN 1538-7836. doi: 10.1111/j.1538-7836.2008.03211.x.
- [27] Luca Cecchetti, Neal D. Tolley, Noemi Michetti, Loredana Bury, Andrew S. Weyrich, and Paolo Gresele. Megakaryocytes differentially sort mRNAs for matrix metalloproteinases and their inhibitors into platelets: a mechanism for regulating synthetic events. *Blood*, 118(7):1903–1911, 2011. ISSN 0006-4971. doi: 10.1182/blood-2010-12-324517.
- [28] Melvin M. Denis, Neal D. Tolley, Michaeline Bunting, Hansjörg Schwertz, Huimiao Jiang, Stephan Lindemann, Christian C. Yost, Frederick J. Rubner, Kurt H. Albertine, Kathryn J. Swoboda, Carolyn M. Fratto, Emilysa Tolley, Larry W. Kraiss, Thomas M. McIntyre, Guy A. Zimmerman, and Andrew S. Weyrich. Escaping the Nuclear Confines: Signal-Dependent Pre-mRNA Splicing in Anucleate Platelets. *Cell*, 122(3):379–391, 2005. ISSN 0092-8674. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2005.06.015.
- [29] John W. Semple, Joseph E. Italiano, and John Freedman. Platelets and the immune continuum. *Nature Reviews Immunology*, 11(4):264–274, 2011. ISSN 1474-1733. doi: 10.1038/nri2956.
- [30] Eric Boilard, Patrick Blanco, and Peter A. Nigrovic. Platelets: active players in the pathogenesis of arthritis and SLE. *Nature Reviews Rheumatology*, 8(9):534–542, 2012. ISSN 1759-4790. doi: 10.1038/nrrheum.2012.118.

- [31] Nasser Lakkis, Hisham Dokainish, Mohamad Abuzahra, Valeri Tsyboulev, Jefferey Jorgensen, Audrie Ponce De Leon, and Abdus Saleem. Reticulated platelets in acute coronary syndrome: A marker of platelet activity. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology*, 44(10):2091–2093, 2004. ISSN 0735-1097. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2004.05.033.
- [32] Erik L Grove, Anne-Mette Hvas, Sos B Mortensen, Sanne B Larsen, and Steen D Kristensen. Effect of platelet turnover on whole blood platelet aggregation in patients with coronary artery disease. *Journal of Thrombosis and Haemostasis*, 9(1):185–191, 2011. ISSN 1538-7836. doi: 10.1111/j.1538-7836.2010.04115.x.
- [33] Seon Young Kim, Kyongok Im, Si Nae Park, Jiseok Kwon, Jung-Ah Kim, and Dong Soon Lee. CALR, JAK2, and MPL Mutation Profiles in Patients With Four Different Subtypes of Myeloproliferative NeoplasmsPrimary Myelofibrosis, Essential Thrombocythemia, Polycythemia Vera, and Myeloproliferative Neoplasm, Unclassifiable. *American Journal of Clinical Pathology*, 143(5):635–644, 2015. ISSN 0002-9173. doi: 10.1309/ajcpuaac16liwzmm.
- [34] Shilei Chen, Changhong Du, Mingqiang Shen, Gaomei Zhao, Yang Xu, Ke Yang, Xinmiao Wang, Fengju Li, Dongfeng Zeng, Fang Chen, Song Wang, Mo Chen, Cheng Wang, Ting He, Fengchao Wang, Aiping Wang, Tianmin Cheng, Yongping Su, Jinghong Zhao, and Junping Wang. Sympathetic stimulation facilitates thrombopoiesis by promoting megakaryocyte adhesion, migration, and proplatelet formation. *Blood*, 127(8):1024–1035, 2016. ISSN 0006-4971. doi: 10.1182/blood-2015-07-660746.
- [35] Mark Thomas and Robert Storey. The role of platelets in inflammation. *Thrombosis and Haemostasis*, 114(03):449–458, 2015. ISSN 0340-6245. doi: 10.1160/th14-12-1067.
- [36] Jack Levin and C. Lockard Conley. Thrombocytosis Associated With Malignant Disease. Archives of Internal Medicine, 114(4):497–500, 1964. ISSN 0003-9926. doi: 10.1001/archinte. 1964.03860100079008.
- [37] Penny J Ballem, Gerald M Segal, John R Stratton, Terry Gernsheimer, John W Adamson, and Sherill J Slichter. Mechanisms of thrombocytopenia in chronic autoimmune thrombocytopenic purpura. Evidence of both impaired platelet production and increased

platelet clearance. *Journal of Clinical Investigation*, 80(1):33–40, 1987. ISSN 0021-9738. doi: 10.1172/jci113060.

- [38] Jonathan W. Yau, Hwee Teoh, and Subodh Verma. Endothelial cell control of thrombosis. BMC Cardiovascular Disorders, 15(1):130, 2015. doi: 10.1186/s12872-015-0124-z.
- [39] Joseph Loscalzo. Endothelial injury, vasoconstriction, and its prevention. *Texas Heart Institute journal*, 22(2):180–4, 1995. ISSN 0730-2347.
- [40] David Stegner and Bernhard Nieswandt. Platelet receptor signaling in thrombus formation. *Journal of Molecular Medicine*, 89(2):109–121, 2011. ISSN 0946-2716. doi: 10.1007/s00109-010-0691-5.
- [41] Stephen Thomas. Platelet membrane glycoproteins in haemostasis. *Clinical laboratory*, 48(5-6):247–62, 2002. ISSN 1433-6510.
- [42] Henri H. Versteeg, Johan W. M. Heemskerk, Marcel Levi, and Pieter H. Reitsma. New Fundamentals in Hemostasis. *Physiological Reviews*, 93(1):327–358, 2013. ISSN 0031-9333. doi: 10.1152/physrev.00016.2011.
- [43] Ewelina M. Golebiewska and Alastair W. Poole. Platelet secretion: From haemostasis to wound healing and beyond. *Blood Reviews*, 29(3):153–162, 2015. ISSN 0268-960X. doi: 10.1016/j.blre.2014.10.003.
- [44] Michael R. Yeaman. The Role of Platelets in Antimicrobial Host Defense. Clinical Infectious Diseases, 25(5):951–970, 1997. ISSN 1058-4838. doi: 10.1086/516120.
- [45] Kenneth J Clemetson, Jeannine M Clemetson, Amanda E I Proudfoot, Christine A Power, Marco Baggiolini, and Timothy N C Wells. Functional expression of CCR1, CCR3, CCR4, and CXCR4 chemokine receptors on human platelets. *Blood*, 96(13): 4046–4054, 2000. ISSN 0006-4971. doi: 10.1182/blood.v96.13.4046.
- [46] Alexander Zarbock, Renata K. Polanowska-Grabowska, and Klaus Ley. Plateletneutrophil-interactions: Linking hemostasis and inflammation. *Blood Reviews*, 21(2): 99–111, 2007. ISSN 0268-960X. doi: 10.1016/j.blre.2006.06.001.

- [47] Tayebeh Youssefian, Arnaud Drouin, Jean-Marc Massé, Josette Guichard, and Elisabeth M Cramer. Host defense role of platelets: engulfment of HIV and Staphylococcus aureus occurs in a specific subcellular compartment and is enhanced by platelet activation. *Blood*, 99(11):4021–9, 2002. ISSN 0006-4971. doi: 10.1182/blood-2001-12-0191.
- [48] Eugenio D. Hottz, Fernando A. Bozza, and Patrícia T. Bozza. Platelets in Immune Response to Virus and Immunopathology of Viral Infections. *Frontiers in Medicine*, 5: 121, 2018. ISSN 2296-858X. doi: 10.3389/fmed.2018.00121.
- [49] Luc H. Boudreau, Anne-Claire Duchez, Nathalie Cloutier, Denis Soulet, Nicolas Martin, James Bollinger, Alexandre Paré, Matthieu Rousseau, Gajendra S. Naika, Tania Lévesque, Cynthia Laflamme, Geneviève Marcoux, Gérard Lambeau, Richard W. Farndale, Marc Pouliot, Hind Hamzeh-Cognasse, Fabrice Cognasse, Olivier Garraud, Peter A. Nigrovic, Helga Guderley, Steve Lacroix, Louis Thibault, John W. Semple, Michael H. Gelb, and Eric Boilard. Platelets release mitochondria serving as substrate for bactericidal group IIA-secreted phospholipase A2 to promote inflammation. *Blood*, 124(14):2173–2183, 2014. ISSN 0006-4971. doi: 10.1182/blood-2014-05-573543.
- [50] Laurence Zitvogel, Antoine Tesniere, and Guido Kroemer. Cancer despite immunosurveillance: immunoselection and immunosubversion. *Nature Reviews Immunology*, 6 (10):715–727, 2006. ISSN 1474-1733. doi: 10.1038/nri1936.
- [51] Theresa Placke, Melanie Orgel, Martin Schaller, Gundram Jung, Hans-Georg Rammensee, Hans-Georg Kopp, and Helmut Rainer Salih. Platelet-Derived MHC Class I Confers a Pseudonormal Phenotype to Cancer Cells That Subverts the Antitumor Reactivity of Natural Killer Immune Cells. *Cancer Research*, 72(2):440–448, 2012. ISSN 0008-5472. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.can-11-1872.
- [52] Joseph E. Italiano, Wolfgang Bergmeier, Sanjay Tiwari, Hervé Falet, John H. Hartwig, Karin M. Hoffmeister, Patrick André, Denisa D. Wagner, and Ramesh A. Shivdasani. Mechanisms and implications of platelet discoid shape. *Blood*, 101(12):4789–4796, 2003. ISSN 0006-4971. doi: 10.1182/blood-2002-11-3491.

- [53] Xiaohong Ruby Xu, Dan Zhang, Brigitta Elaine Oswald, Naadiya Carrim, Xiaozhong Wang, Yan Hou, Qing Zhang, Christopher Lavalle, Thomas McKeown, Alexandra H. Marshall, and Heyu Ni. Platelets are versatile cells: New discoveries in hemostasis, thrombosis, immune responses, tumor metastasis and beyond. *Critical Reviews in Clinical Laboratory Sciences*, 53(6):1–22, 2016. ISSN 1040-8363. doi: 10.1080/10408363. 2016.1200008.
- [54] Jean-Michel Paulus. Platelet size in man. *Blood*, 46(3):321–336, 1975. ISSN 0006-4971.
 doi: 10.1182/blood.v46.3.321.321.
- [55] Mony M Frojmovic and John G Milton. Human platelet size, shape, and related functions in health and disease. *Physiological Reviews*, 62(1):185–261, 1982. ISSN 0031-9333. doi: 10.1152/physrev.1982.62.1.185.
- [56] Philip M W Bath and Richard J Butterworth. Platelet size: measurement, physiology and vascular disease. *Blood Coagulation & Fibrinolysis*, 7(2):157–161, 1996. ISSN 0957-5235. doi: 10.1097/00001721-199603000-00011.
- [57] B A Warren. The platelet pseudopodium and its involvement in aggregation and adhesion to vessel walls. *British journal of experimental pathology*, 52(4):378–87, 1971. ISSN 0007-1021.
- [58] Tadayoshi Okumura and Graham A Jamieson. Platelet glycocalicin. I. Orientation of glycoproteins of the human platelet surface. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 251(19): 5944–5949, 1976. ISSN 0021-9258. doi: 10.1016/s0021-9258(17)33043-0.
- [59] Mark S. Bretscher. Asymmetrical Lipid Bilayer Structure for Biological Membranes. *Nature New Biology*, 236(61):11–12, 1972. ISSN 0090-0028. doi: 10.1038/newbio236011a0.
- [60] Shuji Kitagawa, Masako Matsubayashi, Kazuo Kotani, Koji Usui, and Fujio Kametani. Asymmetry of membrane fluidity in the lipid bilayer of blood platelets: Fluorescence study with diphenylhexatriene and analogs. *The Journal of Membrane Biology*, 119(3): 221–227, 1991. ISSN 0022-2631. doi: 10.1007/bf01868727.

- [61] Peter J Sims, Therese Wiedmer, Charles T Esmon, Harvey J Weiss, and Sanford J Shattil. Assembly of the Platelet Prothrombinase Complex Is Linked to Vesiculation of the Platelet Plasma Membrane Studies in scott syndrome: an isolated defect in platelet procoagulant activity. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 264(29):17049–17057, 1989. ISSN 0021-9258. doi: 10.1016/s0021-9258(18)71457-9.
- [62] David Menche, A Israel, and Simon Karpatkin. Platelets and microtubules. Effect of colchicine and D2O on platelet aggregation and release induced by calcium ionophore A23187. *The Journal of clinical investigation*, 66(2):284–91, 1980. ISSN 0021-9738.
- [63] Jonathan N Thon, Hannah Macleod, Antonija Jurak Begonja, Jie Zhu, Kun-Chun Lee, Alex Mogilner, John H. Hartwig, and Joseph E. Italiano. Microtubule and cortical forces determine platelet size during vascular platelet production. *Nature Communications*, 3 (1):852, 2012. doi: 10.1038/ncomms1838.
- [64] Luiz F. Garcia-Souza and Marcus F. Oliveira. Mitochondria: Biological roles in platelet physiology and pathology. *The International Journal of Biochemistry & Cell Biology*, 50: 156–160, 2014. ISSN 1357-2725. doi: 10.1016/j.biocel.2014.02.015.
- [65] Sergey Zharikov and Sruti Shiva. Platelet mitochondrial function: from regulation of thrombosis to biomarker of disease. *Biochemical Society Transactions*, 41(1):118–123, 2013.
 ISSN 0300-5127. doi: 10.1042/bst20120327.
- [66] Shilpi Yadav, Jonathan K. Williamson, Maria A. Aronova, Andrew A. Prince, Irina D. Pokrovskaya, Richard D. Leapman, and Brian Storrie. Golgi proteins in circulating human platelets are distributed across non-stacked, scattered structures. *Platelets*, 28(4): 1–9, 2016. ISSN 0953-7104. doi: 10.1080/09537104.2016.1235685.
- [67] James G White. Platelet glycosomes. *Platelets*, 10(4):242–246, 1999. ISSN 0953-7104. doi: 10.1080/09537109976095.
- [68] Eberhard Morgenstern. The formation of compound granules from different types of secretory organelles in human platelets (dense granules and alpha-granules). A

cryofixation/-substitution study using serial sections. *European journal of cell biology*, 68 (2):183–90, 1995. ISSN 0171-9335.

- [69] Holm Holmsen and Harvey J Weiss. Secretable Storage Pools in Platelets. Annual Review of Medicine, 30(1):119–134, 1979. ISSN 0066-4219. doi: 10.1146/annurev.me.30. 020179.001003.
- [70] Archibald McNicol and Sara J Israels. Platelet Dense Granules. *Thrombosis Research*, 95 (1):1–18, 1999. ISSN 0049-3848. doi: 10.1016/s0049-3848(99)00015-8.
- [71] J Fraser Mustard, Marian A Packham, Raelene L Kinlough-Rathbone, Dennis W Perry, and E Regoeczi. Fibrinogen and ADP-induced platelet aggregation. *Blood*, 52(2):453–466, 1978. ISSN 0006-4971. doi: 10.1182/blood.v52.2.453.bloodjournal522453.
- [72] N. Li, N. Hakan Wallén, Sam Ladjevardi, and Paul Hjemdahl. Effects of serotonin on platelet activation in whole blood. *Blood Coagulation & Fibrinolysis*, 8(8):517–524, 1997.
 ISSN 0957-5235. doi: 10.1097/00001721-199711000-00006.
- [73] Price Blair and Robert Flaumenhaft. Platelet α-granules: Basic biology and clinical correlates. *Blood Reviews*, 23(4):177–189, 2009. ISSN 0268-960X. doi: 10.1016/j.blre.2009. 04.001.
- [74] Harry Heijnen and Peter van der Sluijs. Platelet secretory behaviour: as diverse as the granules ... or not? *Journal of Thrombosis and Haemostasis*, 13(12):2141–2151, 2015. ISSN 1538-7933. doi: 10.1111/jth.13147.
- [75] Francine Rendu and Brigitte Brohard-Bohn. The platelet release reaction: granules' constituents, secretion and functions. *Platelets*, 12(5):261–273, 2009. ISSN 0953-7104. doi: 10.1080/09537100120068170.
- [76] James G White and C Carlyle Clawson. The surface-connected canalicular system of blood platelets–a fenestrated membrane system. *The American journal of pathology*, 101 (2):353–64, 1980. ISSN 0002-9440.

- [77] Maria V. Selvadurai and Justin R. Hamilton. Structure and function of the open canalicular system the platelet's specialized internal membrane network. *Platelets*, 29 (4):1–7, 2018. ISSN 0953-7104. doi: 10.1080/09537104.2018.1431388.
- [78] James G White and Gines Escolar. The blood platelet open canalicular system: a two-way street. *European journal of cell biology*, 56(2):233–42, 1991. ISSN 0171-9335.
- [79] Gines Escolar, Elizabeth Leistikow, and James G White. The fate of the open canalicular system in surface and suspension- activated platelets. *Blood*, 74(6):1983–1988, 1989. ISSN 0006-4971. doi: 10.1182/blood.v74.6.1983.1983.
- [80] Tateo Daimon and Yukiko Gotoh. Cytochemical evidence of the origin of the dense tubular system in the mouse platelet. *Histochemistry*, 76(2):189–196, 1982. ISSN 0301-5564. doi: 10.1007/bf00501921.
- [81] Lawrence F Brass. Ca2+ homeostasis in unstimulated platelets. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 259(20):12563–12570, 1984. ISSN 0021-9258. doi: 10.1016/s0021-9258(18) 90784-2.
- [82] David Varga-Szabo, Attila Braun, and Bernhard Nieswandt. STIM and Orai in platelet function. *Cell Calcium*, 50(3):270–278, 2011. ISSN 0143-4160. doi: 10.1016/j.ceca.2011.04. 002.
- [83] Heinrich Patscheke and Peter Wörner. Platelet activation detected by turbidometric shape-change analysis. Differential influence of cytochalasin B and prostaglandin E1. *Thrombosis Research*, 12(3):485–496, 1978. ISSN 0049-3848. doi: 10.1016/0049-3848(78) 90319-5.
- [84] John H. Hartwig. The Platelet: Form and Function. *Seminars in Hematology*, 43(1 Suppl 1):S94–S100, 2006. ISSN 0037-1963. doi: 10.1053/j.seminhematol.2005.11.004.
- [85] Joan E. B. Fox and David R. Phillips. Inhibition of actin polymerization in blood platelets by cytochalasins, 1981. URL https://www.nature.com/articles/292650a0.

- [86] Karin Sadoul. New explanations for old observations: marginal band coiling during platelet activation. *Journal of Thrombosis and Haemostasis*, 13(3):333–346, 2015. ISSN 1538-7836. doi: 10.1111/jth.12819.
- [87] Kamil Woronowicz, James R. Dilks, Nataliya Rozenvayn, Louisa Dowal, Price S. Blair, Christian G. Peters, Lucyna Woronowicz, and Robert Flaumenhaft. The Platelet Actin Cytoskeleton Associates with SNAREs and Participates in α-Granule Secretion. *Biochemistry*, 49(21):4533–4542, 2010. ISSN 0006-2960. doi: 10.1021/bi100541t.
- [88] Steven G. Thomas. 3 The Structure of Resting and Activated Platelets. *Platelets*, pages 47–77, 2019. doi: 10.1016/b978-0-12-813456-6.00003-5.
- [89] Valerie B. O'Donnell, Robert C. Murphy, and Steve P. Watson. Platelet Lipidomics. *Circulation Research*, 114(7):1185–1203, 2014. ISSN 0009-7330. doi: 10.1161/circresaha. 114.301597.
- [90] Juha Saarikangas, Hongxia Zhao, and Pekka Lappalainen. Regulation of the Actin Cytoskeleton-Plasma Membrane Interplay by Phosphoinositides. *Physiological Reviews*, 90(1):259–289, 2010. ISSN 0031-9333. doi: 10.1152/physrev.00036.2009.
- [91] Joseph E. Aslan. Platelet Rho GTPase regulation in physiology and disease. *Platelets*, 30 (1):1–6, 2018. ISSN 0953-7104. doi: 10.1080/09537104.2018.1475632.
- [92] Robert Goggs, Christopher M. Williams, Harry Mellor, and Alastair W. Poole. Platelet Rho GTPases–a focus on novel players, roles and relationships. *Biochemical Journal*, 466 (Pt 3):431–442, 2015. ISSN 0264-6021. doi: 10.1042/bj20141404.
- [93] Sunita Patel-Hett, Jennifer L. Richardson, Harald Schulze, Ksenija Drabek, Natasha A. Isaac, Karin Hoffmeister, Ramesh A. Shivdasani, J. Chloë Bulinski, Niels Galjart, John H. Hartwig, and Joseph E. Italiano. Visualization of microtubule growth in living platelets reveals a dynamic marginal band with multiple microtubules. *Blood*, 111(9):4605–4616, 2008. ISSN 0006-4971. doi: 10.1182/blood-2007-10-118844.
- [94] O Behnke. Microtubules in disk-shaped blood cells. *International review of experimental pathology*, 9:1–92, 1970. ISSN 0074-7718.

- [95] Swarali Kamath, Andrew D. Blann, and G.Y.H. Lip. Platelet activation: assessment and quantification. *European Heart Journal*, 22(17):1561–1571, 2001. ISSN 0195-668X. doi: 10.1053/euhj.2000.2515.
- [96] Birgit Klages, Ursula Brandt, Melvin I. Simon, Günter Schultz, and Stefan Offermanns. Activation of G12/G13 Results in Shape Change and Rho/Rho-Kinase–mediated Myosin Light Chain Phosphorylation in Mouse Platelets. *The Journal of Cell Biology*, 144(4):745– 754, 1999. ISSN 0021-9525. doi: 10.1083/jcb.144.4.745.
- [97] I. Anita Jagroop, Geoffrey Burnstock, and Dimitri P. Mikhailidis. Both the ADP receptors P2Y 1 and P2Y 12, play a role in controlling shape change in human platelets. *Platelets*, 14(1):15–20, 2009. ISSN 0953-7104. doi: 10.1080/0953710021000062914.
- [98] Satoko Ohkubo, Norimichi Nakahata, and Yasushi Ohizumi. Thromboxane A2mediated shape change: independent of Gq-phospholipase C-Ca2+ pathway in rabbit platelets. *British Journal of Pharmacology*, 117(6):1095–1104, 1996. ISSN 1476-5381. doi: 10.1111/j.1476-5381.1996.tb16702.x.
- [99] Christian Gachet. P2 receptors, platelet function and pharmacological implications. *Thrombosis and Haemostasis*, 99(03):466–472, 2008. ISSN 0340-6245. doi: 10.1160/th07-11-0673.
- [100] Janos Polgar, Petra Eichler, Andreas Greinacher, and Kenneth J Clemetson. Adenosine Diphosphate (ADP) and ADP Receptor Play a Major Role in Platelet Activation/Aggregation Induced by Sera From Heparin-Induced Thrombocytopenia Patients. *Blood*, 91 (2):549–554, 1998. ISSN 0006-4971. doi: 10.1182/blood.v91.2.549.
- [101] Cecile Oury, Emese Toth-Zsamboki, J Vermylen, and Marc Hoylaerts. The Platelet ATP and ADP Receptors. *Current Pharmaceutical Design*, 12(7):859–875, 2006. ISSN 1381-6128. doi: 10.2174/138161206776056029.
- [102] Béatrice Hechler, Catherine Léon, Catherine Vial, Paul Vigne, Christian Frelin, Jean-Pierre Cazenave, and Christian Gachet. The P2Y1 receptor is necessary for adenosine

5'-diphosphate-induced platelet aggregation. *Blood*, 92(1):152–9, 1998. ISSN 0006-4971. doi: 10.1182/blood.V92.1.152.413k27_152_159.

- [103] Paola E J van der Meijden, Marion A H Feijge, Peter L A Giesen, Maya Huijberts, Lisette P M van Raak, and Johan W M Heemskerk. Platelet P2Y12 receptors enhance signalling towards procoagulant activity and thrombin generation. *Thrombosis and Haemostasis*, 93 (06):1128–1136, 2005. ISSN 0340-6245. doi: 10.1160/th04-09-0597.
- [104] Robert T. Dorsam and Satya P. Kunapuli. Central role of the P2Y12 receptor in platelet activation. *Journal of Clinical Investigation*, 113(3):340–345, 2004. ISSN 0021-9738. doi: 10.1172/jci20986.
- [105] Béatrice Hechler and Christian Gachet. P2 receptors and platelet function. *Purinergic Signalling*, 7(3):293, 2011. ISSN 1573-9538. doi: 10.1007/s11302-011-9247-6.
- [106] Boris Aleil, Catherine Ravanat, Jean-Pierre Cazenave, Gilles Rochoux, A. Heitz, and Christian Gachet. Flow cytometric analysis of intraplatelet VASP phosphorylation for the detection of clopidogrel resistance in patients with ischemic cardiovascular diseases. *Journal of Thrombosis and Haemostasis*, 3(1):85–92, 2005. ISSN 1538-7836. doi: 10.1111/j.1538-7836.2004.01063.x.
- [107] Martyn P. Mahaut-Smith, Sarah Jones, and Richard J. Evans. The P2X1 receptor and platelet function. *Purinergic Signalling*, 7(3):341–356, 2011. ISSN 1573-9538. doi: 10.1007/s11302-011-9224-0.
- [108] Joseph A. Erhardt, John R. Toomey, Stephen A. Douglas, and Douglas G. Johns. P2X1 stimulation promotes thrombin receptor-mediated platelet aggregation. *Journal of Thrombosis and Haemostasis*, 4(4):882–890, 2006. ISSN 1538-7836. doi: 10.1111/j.1538-7836. 2006.01849.x.
- [109] Christian Gachet and Jean-Pierre Cazenave. ADP induced blood platelet activation: a review. Nouvelle revue française d'hématologie, 33(5):347–58, 1991.
- [110] Rajinder N. Puri, Robert W. Colman, and Michael A. Liberman. ADP-induced platelet

activation. *Critical reviews in biochemistry and molecular biology*, 32(6):437–502, 1997. ISSN 1040-9238. doi: 10.3109/10409239709082000.

- [111] Lidija Covic, Amy L. Gresser, and Athan Kuliopulos. Biphasic Kinetics of Activation and Signaling for PAR1 and PAR4 Thrombin Receptors in Platelets †. *Biochemistry*, 39 (18):5458–5467, 2000. ISSN 0006-2960. doi: 10.1021/bi9927078.
- [112] Mark L. Kahn, Mayumi Nakanishi-Matsui, Michael J. Shapiro, Hiroaki Ishihara, and Shaun R. Coughlin. Protease-activated receptors 1 and 4 mediate activation of human platelets by thrombin. *Journal of Clinical Investigation*, 103(6):879–887, 1999. ISSN 0021-9738. doi: 10.1172/jci6042.
- [113] Lawrence F. Brass. Thrombin and Platelet Activation. *Chest*, 124(3):18S–25S, 2003. ISSN 0012-3692. doi: 10.1378/chest.124.3_suppl.18s.
- [114] Paul A. Gurbel, Athan Kuliopulos, and Udaya S. Tantry. G-Protein–Coupled Receptors Signaling Pathways in New Antiplatelet Drug Development. *Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology*, 35(3):500–512, 2018. ISSN 1079-5642. doi: 10.1161/atvbaha.114. 303412.
- [115] Ton Lisman, Cees Weeterings, and Philip G de Groot. Platelet aggregation: involvement of thrombin and fibrin(ogen). *Frontiers in Bioscience*, 10(1-3):2504, 2005. ISSN 1093-9946. doi: 10.2741/1715.
- [116] Andrew J. Gale. Continuing Education Course #2: Current Understanding of Hemostasis. *Toxicologic Pathology*, 39(1):273–280, 2011. ISSN 0192-6233. doi: 10.1177/0192623310389474.
- [117] Richard W. Farndale. Collagen-induced platelet activation. Blood Cells, Molecules, and Diseases, 36(2):162–165, 2006. ISSN 1079-9796. doi: 10.1016/j.bcmd.2005.12.016.
- [118] Michael J. Barnes, C. Graham Knight, and Richard W. Farndale. The collagen-platelet interaction. *Current Opinion in Hematology*, 5(5):314–320, 1998. ISSN 1065-6251. doi: 10.1097/00062752-199809000-00002.

- [119] Richard W. Farndale, Jan J. Sixma, Michael J. Barnes, and Philip G. De Groot. The role of collagen in thrombosis and hemostasis. *Journal of Thrombosis and Haemostasis*, 2(4): 561–573, 2004. ISSN 1538-7836. doi: 10.1111/j.1538-7836.2004.00665.x.
- [120] Bernhard Nieswandt and Steve P. Watson. Platelet-collagen interaction: is GPVI the central receptor? *Blood*, 102(2):449–461, 2003. ISSN 0006-4971. doi: 10.1182/ blood-2002-12-3882.
- [121] Yukio Ozaki, Katsue Suzuki-Inoue, and Osamu Inoue. Platelet receptors activated via mulitmerization: glycoprotein VI, GPIb-IX-V, and CLEC-2. *Journal of Thrombosis and Haemostasis*, 11(s1):330–339, 2013. ISSN 1538-7836. doi: 10.1111/jth.12235.
- [122] Benedicte P. Nuyttens, Tim Thijs, Hans Deckmyn, and Katleen Broos. Platelet adhesion to collagen. *Thrombosis Research*, 127:S26–S29, 2011. ISSN 0049-3848. doi: 10.1016/ s0049-3848(10)70151-1.
- [123] Raelene L Kinlough-Rathbone, J Fraser Mustard, Marian A Packham, Dennis W Perry, Hans-Joachim Reimers, and Jean-Pierre Cazenave. Properties of Washed Human Platelets. *Thrombosis and Haemostasis*, 37(02):291–308, 1977. ISSN 0340-6245. doi: 10.1055/s-0038-1649230.
- [124] Garret A. FitzGerald. Mechanisms of platelet activation: Thromboxane A2 as an amplifying signal for other agonists. *The American Journal of Cardiology*, 68(7):B11–B15, 1991. ISSN 0002-9149. doi: 10.1016/0002-9149(91)90379-y.
- [125] Masakazu Hirata, Yasunori Hayashi, Fumitaka Ushikubi, Yoshifumi Yokota, Ryoichiro Kageyama, Shigetada Nakanishi, and Shuh Narumiya. Cloning and expression of cDNA for a human thromboxane A2 receptor. *Nature*, 349(6310):617–620, 1991. ISSN 0028-0836. doi: 10.1038/349617a0.
- [126] Benjamin Z.S. Paul, Jianguo Jin, and Satya P. Kunapuli. Molecular Mechanism of Thromboxane A2-induced Platelet Aggregation ESSENTIAL ROLE FOR P2T AC and α2ARECEPTORS*. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 274(41):29108–29114, 1999. ISSN 0021-9258. doi: 10.1074/jbc.274.41.29108.

- [127] Stefan Offermanns, Karl-Ludwig Laugwitz, Karsten Spicher, and Günther Schultz. G proteins of the G12 family are activated via thromboxane A2 and thrombin receptors in human platelets. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 91(2):504–508, 1994. ISSN 0027-8424. doi: 10.1073/pnas.91.2.504.
- [128] Hitoshi Arita, Tohru Nakano, and Kohji Hanasaki. Thromboxane A2: Its generation and role in platelet activation. *Progress in Lipid Research*, 28(4):273–301, 1989. ISSN 0163-7827. doi: 10.1016/0163-7827(89)90002-7.
- [129] Emer M Smyth. Thromboxane and the thromboxane receptor in cardiovascular disease. *Clinical Lipidology*, 5(2):209–219, 2010. ISSN 1758-4299. doi: 10.2217/clp.10.11.
- [130] Irene Lopez-Vilchez, Maribel Diaz-Ricart, James G. White, Gines Escolar, and Ana M. Galan. Serotonin enhances platelet procoagulant properties and their activation induced during platelet tissue factor uptake. *Cardiovascular Research*, 84(2):309–316, 2009. ISSN 0008-6363. doi: 10.1093/cvr/cvp205.
- [131] Sukhi Singh, Carl Johan Malm, Sofia Ramström, Camilla Hesse, and Anders Jeppsson. Adrenaline enhances in vitro platelet activation and aggregation in blood samples from ticagrelor-treated patients. *Research and Practice in Thrombosis and Haemostasis*, 2(4): 718–725, 2018. ISSN 2475-0379. doi: 10.1002/rth2.12149.
- [132] Sabrina Gross, Peggy Tilly, Didier Hentsch, Jean-Luc Vonesch, and Jean-Etienne Fabre. Vascular wall–produced prostaglandin E2 exacerbates arterial thrombosis and atherothrombosis through platelet EP3 receptors. *The Journal of Experimental Medicine*, 204(2):311–320, 2007. ISSN 0022-1007. doi: 10.1084/jem.20061617.
- [133] Toshihisa Toyoda, Kazushige Isobe, Tetsuhiro Tsujino, Yasuo Koyata, Fumitaka Ohyagi, Taisuke Watanabe, Masayuki Nakamura, Yutaka Kitamura, Hajime Okudera, Koh Nakata, and Tomoyuki Kawase. Direct activation of platelets by addition of CaCl2 leads coagulation of platelet-rich plasma. *International Journal of Implant Dentistry*, 4(1):23, 2018. ISSN 2198-4034. doi: 10.1186/s40729-018-0134-6.
- [134] Aaron Spalding, Henrikas Vaitkevicius, Scott Dill, Steven MacKenzie, Alvin Schmaier,
and Warren Lockette. Mechanism of Epinephrine-Induced Platelet Aggregation. *Hypertension*, 31(2):603–607, 1998. ISSN 0194-911X. doi: 10.1161/01.hyp.31.2.603.

- [135] Jeroen F. van Velzen, Britta A.P. Laros-van Gorkom, Gheorghe A.M. Pop, and Waander L. van Heerde. Multicolor flow cytometry for evaluation of platelet surface antigens and activation markers. *Thrombosis Research*, 130(1):92–98, 2012. ISSN 0049-3848. doi: 10.1016/j.thromres.2012.02.041.
- [136] Isabell Bernlochner, Melissa Klug, Ditya Larasati, Moritz Von Scheidt, Donato Santovito, Michael Hristov, Christian Weber, Karl-Ludwig Laugwitz, and Dario Bongiovanni. Sorting and magnetic-based isolation of reticulated platelets from peripheral blood. *Platelets*, 32(1):1–7, 2020. ISSN 0953-7104. doi: 10.1080/09537104.2020.1724923.
- [137] Paul S. Frenette, Cécile V. Denis, Linnea Weiss, Kerstin Jurk, Sangeetha Subbarao, Beate Kehrel, John H. Hartwig, Dietmar Vestweber, and Denisa D. Wagner. P-Selectin Glycoprotein Ligand 1 (Psgl-1) Is Expressed on Platelets and Can Mediate Platelet–Endothelial Interactions in Vivo. *The Journal of Experimental Medicine*, 191(8):1413–1422, 2000. ISSN 0022-1007. doi: 10.1084/jem.191.8.1413.
- [138] Axel Schumacher, Uta Liebers, Mbaraka John, Velia Gerl, M. Meyer, Christian Witt, and Gerhard Wolff. P-selectin glycoprotein ligand-1 (PSGL-1) is up-regulated on leucocytes from patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Clinical & Experimental Immunology*, 142(2):370–376, 2005. ISSN 1365-2249. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2249.2005.02920. x.
- [139] Paul S Frenette, Robert C Johnson, Richard O Hynes, and Denisa D Wagner. Platelets roll on stimulated endothelium in vivo: an interaction mediated by endothelial Pselectin. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 92(16):7450–7454, 1995. ISSN 0027-8424. doi: 10.1073/pnas.92.16.7450.
- [140] Jochen Graff, Ute Klinkhardt, Valérie B. Schini-Kerth, Sebastian Harder, Nicole Franz, Steffen Bassus, and Carl M. Kirchmaier. Close Relationship between the Platelet Activation Marker CD62 and the Granular Release of Platelet-Derived Growth Factor.

Journal of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics, 300(3):952–957, 2002. ISSN 0022-3565. doi: 10.1124/jpet.300.3.952.

- [141] Jonathan M Gibbins, Martyn P Mahaut-Smith, Alison H Goodall, and Jackie Appleby. Flow-cytometric analysis of platelet-membrane glycoprotein expression and platelet activation. *Methods in molecular biology (Clifton, N.J.)*, 272:225–53, 2004. ISSN 1064-3745. doi: 10.1385/1-59259-782-3:225.
- [142] P. Marc van der Zee, Éva Biró, Yung Ko, Robbert J. de Winter, C. Erik Hack, Augueste Sturk, and Rienk Nieuwland. P-Selectin- and CD63-Exposing Platelet Microparticles Reflect Platelet Activation in Peripheral Arterial Disease and Myocardial Infarction. *Clinical Chemistry*, 52(4):657–664, 2006. ISSN 0009-9147. doi: 10.1373/clinchem.2005. 057414.
- [143] Sanford J Shattil, James A Hoxie, Michael Cunningham, and Lawrence F Brass. Changes in the platelet membrane glycoprotein IIb.IIIa complex during platelet activation. *The Journal of biological chemistry*, 260(20):11107–14, 1985. ISSN 0021-9258.
- [144] Béla Nagy, Ildikó Beke Debreceni, and János Kappelmayer. Flow Cytometric Investigation of Classical and Alternative Platelet Activation Markers. *EJIFCC*, 23(4):124–34, 2013.
- [145] Patrick André, K S Srinivasa Prasad, Cécile V Denis, Ming He, Jessie M Papalia, Richard O Hynes, David R Phillips, and Denisa D Wagner. CD40L stabilizes arterial thrombi by a beta3 integrin–dependent mechanism. *Nature medicine*, 8(3):247–52, 2002. ISSN 1078-8956.
- [146] Volker Henn, Joseph R. Slupsky, Michael Gräfe, Ioannis Anagnostopoulos, Reinhold Förster, Gert Müller-Berghaus, and Richard A. Kroczek. CD40 ligand on activated platelets triggers an inflammatory reaction of endothelial cells. *Nature*, 391(6667): 591–594, 1998. ISSN 0028-0836. doi: 10.1038/35393.
- [147] Maria Febbraio and Roy L Silverstein. Identification and characterization of LAMP-1

as an activation-dependent platelet surface glycoprotein. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 265(30):18531–18537, 1990. ISSN 0021-9258. doi: 10.1016/s0021-9258(17)44784-3.

- [148] Alan T. Nurden and Jacques P. Caen. Specific roles for platelet surface glycoproteins in platelet function. *Nature*, 255(5511):720–722, 1975. ISSN 0028-0836. doi: 10.1038/ 255720a0.
- [149] David Varga-Szabo, Irina Pleines, and Bernhard Nieswandt. Cell Adhesion Mechanisms in Platelets. *Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology*, 28(3):403–412, 2008. ISSN 1079-5642. doi: 10.1161/atvbaha.107.150474.
- [150] Masaaki Moroi, Stephanie M Jung, Shosaku Nomura, Sadayoshi Sekiguchi, Antonio Ordinas, and Maribel Diaz-Ricart. Analysis of the Involvement of the von Willebrand Factor–Glycoprotein Ib Interaction in Platelet Adhesion to a Collagen-Coated Surface Under Flow Conditions. *Blood*, 90(11):4413–4424, 1997. ISSN 0006-4971. doi: 10.1182/ blood.v90.11.4413.4413_4424.
- [151] Seong-Hoon Yun, Eun-Hye Sim, Ri-Young Goh, Joo-In Park, and Jin-Yeong Han. Platelet Activation: The Mechanisms and Potential Biomarkers. *BioMed Research International*, 2016:9060143, 2016. ISSN 2314-6133. doi: 10.1155/2016/9060143.
- [152] Christilla Bachelot, Francine Rendu, and Danièle Gulino*. Anti-GPIIb/IIIa Antibodies: Powerful Tools to Investigate Function and Regulation of an Integrin. *Seminars in Thrombosis and Hemostatis*, 21(01):23–36, 1995. ISSN 1098-9064. doi: 10.1055/s-2007-1000376.
- [153] Leslie V Parise, Beat Steiner, Lisa Nannizzi, Anne B Criss, and David R Phillips. Evidence for novel binding sites on the platelet glycoprotein IIb and IIIa subunits and immobilized fibrinogen. *The Biochemical journal*, 289 (Pt 2)(2):445–51, 1993. ISSN 0264-6021. doi: 10.1042/bj2890445.
- [154] Lauren Clancy, Lea Beaulieu, Kahraman Tanriverdi, and Jane Freedman. The role of RNA uptake in platelet heterogeneity. *Thrombosis and Haemostasis*, 117(05):948–961, 2017. ISSN 0340-6245. doi: 10.1160/th16-11-0873.

- [155] Antonina Risitano, Lea M. Beaulieu, Olga Vitseva, and Jane E. Freedman. Platelets and platelet-like particles mediate intercellular RNA transfer. *Blood*, 119(26):6288–6295, 2012.
 ISSN 0006-4971. doi: 10.1182/blood-2011-12-396440.
- [156] James V Michael, Jeremy G T Wurtzel, Guang Fen Mao, A Koneti Rao, Mikhail A Kolpakov, Abdelkarim Sabri, Nicholas E Hoffman, Sudarsan Rajan, Dhanendra Tomar, Muniswamy Madesh, Marvin T Nieman, Johnny Yu, Leonard C Edelstein, Jesse W Rowley, Andrew S Weyrich, and Lawrence E Goldfinger. Platelet microparticles infiltrating solid tumors transfer miRNAs that suppress tumor growth. *Blood*, 130(5):567–580, 2017. ISSN 0006-4971. doi: 10.1182/blood-2016-11-751099.
- [157] Melissa Klug, Olga Lazareva, Kilian Kirmes, Marc Rosenbaum, Marina Lukas, Simon Weidlich, Christoph D Spinner, Moritz von Scheidt, Rosanna Gosetti, Jan Baumbach, Jürgen Ruland, Gianluigi Condorelli, Karl-Ludwig Laugwitz, Markus List, Isabell Bernlochner, and Dario Bongiovanni. Platelet Surface Protein Expression and Reactivity upon TRAP Stimulation after BNT162b2 Vaccination. *Thrombosis and Haemostasis*, 2021. ISSN 0340-6245. doi: 10.1055/s-0041-1733934.
- [158] Dario Bongiovanni, Melissa Klug, Olga Lazareva, Simon Weidlich, Marina Biasi, Simona Ursu, Sarah Warth, Christian Buske, Marina Lukas, Christoph D. Spinner, Moritz von Scheidt, Gianluigi Condorelli, Jan Baumbach, Karl-Ludwig Laugwitz, Markus List, and Isabell Bernlochner. SARS-CoV-2 infection is associated with a pro-thrombotic platelet phenotype. *Cell Death & Disease*, 12(1):50, 2021. doi: 10.1038/s41419-020-03333-9.
- [159] Thomas A. Blair, Alan D. Michelson, and Andrew L. Frelinger. Mass Cytometry Reveals Distinct Platelet Subtypes in Healthy Subjects and Novel Alterations in Surface Glycoproteins in Glanzmann Thrombasthenia. *Scientific Reports*, 8(1):10300, 2018. doi: 10.1038/s41598-018-28211-5.
- [160] Boris Bigalke, Stephan Lindemann, Raila Ehlers, Peter Seizer, Karin Daub, Harald Langer, Tanja Schonberger, Elisabeth Kremmer, Dorothea Siegel-Axel, Andreas E. May, and Meinrad Gawaz. Expression of platelet collagen receptor glycoprotein VI is

associated with acute coronary syndrome. *European Heart Journal*, 27(18):2165–2169, 2006. ISSN 0195-668X. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehl192.

- [161] Craig B. Thompson, Katherine A. Eaton, Steven M. Princiotta, Carol A. Rushin, and C. Robert Valeri. Size dependent platelet subpopulations: relationship of platelet volume to ultrastructure, enzymatic activity, and function. *British Journal of Haematology*, 50(3):509–519, 1982. ISSN 1365-2141. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2141.1982.tb01947.x.
- [162] Joseph E Italiano, Jennifer L Richardson, Sunita Patel-Hett, Elisabeth Battinelli, Alexander Zaslavsky, Sarah Short, Sandra Ryeom, Judah Folkman, and Giannoula L Klement. Angiogenesis is regulated by a novel mechanism: pro- and antiangiogenic proteins are organized into separate platelet *α* granules and differentially released. *Blood*, 111(3): 1227–1233, 2008. ISSN 0006-4971. doi: 10.1182/blood-2007-09-113837.
- [163] Hezder van Nispen tot Pannerden, Felix de Haas, Willie Geerts, George Posthuma, Suzanne van Dijk, and Harry F. G. Heijnen. The platelet interior revisited: electron tomography reveals tubular α-granule subtypes. *Blood*, 116(7):1147–1156, 2010. ISSN 0006-4971. doi: 10.1182/blood-2010-02-268680.
- [164] Simon Karpatkin and Arthur Charmatz. Heterogeneity of human Platelets. Journal of Clinical Investigation, 48(6):1073–1082, 1969. ISSN 0021-9738. doi: 10.1172/jci106063.
- [165] Isabell Bernlochner, Alexander Goedel, Conny Plischke, Stefanie Schüpke, Bernhard Haller, Christoph Schulz, Katharina Mayer, Tanja Morath, Siegmund Braun, Heribert Schunkert, Wolfgang Siess, Adnan Kastrati, and Karl-Ludwig Laugwitz. Impact of immature platelets on platelet response to ticagrelor and prasugrel in patients with acute coronary syndrome. *European Heart Journal*, 36(45):3202–3210, 2015. ISSN 0195-668X. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehv326.
- [166] Kiyoaki Watanabe, Kei Takeuchi, Yohko Kawai, Yasuo Ikeda, Fumio Kubota, and Hiroyuki Nakamoto. Automated measurement of reticulated platelets in estimating thrombopoiesis. *European Journal of Haematology*, 54(3):163–171, 1995. ISSN 1600-0609. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0609.1995.tb00209.x.

- [167] Yasunori Abe, Hideo Wada, Hiroaki Tomatsu, Akane Sakaguchi, Junji Nishioka, Yasunori Yabu, Katsuya Onishi, Kaname Nakatani, Yoshitaka Morishita, Shinichiro Oguni, and Tsutomu Nobori. A simple technique to determine thrombopoiesis level using immature platelet fraction (IPF). *Thrombosis Research*, 118(4):463–469, 2006. ISSN 0049-3848. doi: 10.1016/j.thromres.2005.09.007.
- [168] Carol Briggs, Stefan Kunka, Dan Hart, Shinichiro Oguni, and Samuel J. Machin. Assessment of an immature platelet fraction (IPF) in peripheral thrombocytopenia. *British Journal of Haematology*, 126(1):93–99, 2004. ISSN 1365-2141. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2141.2004.04987.x.
- [169] Dario Bongiovanni, Gianluca Santamaria, Melissa Klug, Donato Santovito, Arianna Felicetta, Michael Hristov, Moritz von Scheidt, Maria Aslani, Javier Cibella, Christian Weber, Alessandra Moretti, Karl-Ludwig Laugwitz, Clelia Peano, and Isabell Bernlochner. Transcriptome Analysis of Reticulated Platelets Reveals a Prothrombotic Profile. *Thrombosis and Haemostasis*, 119(11):1795–1806, 2019. ISSN 0340-6245. doi: 10.1055/s-0039-1695009.
- [170] Georg L Dale, Paul Friese, Laura A Hynes, and Samuel A Burstein. Demonstration that thiazole-orange-positive platelets in the dog are less than 24 hours old. *Blood*, 85(7): 1822–5, 1995. ISSN 0006-4971.
- [171] Kenneth A. Ault, Henry M. Rinder, Jane Mitchell, M. B. Carmody, Calvin P. H. Vary, and Robert S. Hillman. The Significance of Platelets with Increased RNA Content (Reticulated Platelets) A Measure of the Rate of Thrombopoiesis. *American Journal of Clinical Pathology*, 98(6):637–646, 1992. ISSN 0002-9173. doi: 10.1093/ajcp/98.6.637.
- [172] Yukako Koike, Koji Miyazaki, Masaaki Higashihara, Emiko Kimura, Masahiro Jona, Kinya Uchihashi, Akiko Masuda, Koji Kandabashi, Mineo Kurokawa, and Yutaka Yatomi. Clinical significance of detection of immature platelets: comparison between percentage of reticulated platelets as detected by flow cytometry and immature platelet fraction as detected by automated measurement. *European Journal of Haematology*, 84(2): 183–184, 2010. ISSN 1600-0609. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0609.2009.01364.x.

- [173] Issac Pons, Manuel Monteagudo, Gianni Lucchetti, Luz Muñoz, Granada Perea, Isabel Colomina, Joaquim Guiu, and Joaquima Obiols. Correlation between immature platelet fraction and reticulated platelets. Usefulness in the etiology diagnosis of thrombocytopenia. *European Journal of Haematology*, 85(2):158–163, 2010. ISSN 1600-0609. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0609.2010.01468.x.
- [174] Kiran Kumar R. Mangalpally, Alan Siqueiros-Garcia, Muthiah Vaduganathan, Jing-Fei Dong, Neal S. Kleiman, and Sasidhar Guthikonda. Platelet activation patterns in platelet size sub-populations: differential responses to aspirin in vitro. *Journal of Thrombosis and Thrombolysis*, 30(3):251–262, 2010. ISSN 0929-5305. doi: 10.1007/s11239-010-0489-x.
- [175] Sasidhar Guthikonda, Carlos L. Alviar, Muthiah Vaduganathan, Mehmet Arikan, Armando Tellez, Timothy DeLao, Juan F. Granada, Jing-Fei Dong, Neal S. Kleiman, and Eli I. Lev. Role of Reticulated Platelets and Platelet Size Heterogeneity on Platelet Activity After Dual Antiplatelet Therapy With Aspirin and Clopidogrel in Patients With Stable Coronary Artery Disease. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology*, 52(9): 743–749, 2008. ISSN 0735-1097. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2008.05.031.
- [176] Laura Hille, Maximilian Lenz, Andreas Vlachos, Björn Grüning, Lutz Hein, Franz-Josef Neumann, Thomas G. Nührenberg, and Dietmar Trenk. Ultrastructural, transcriptional, and functional differences between human reticulated and non-reticulated platelets. *Journal of Thrombosis and Haemostasis*, 18(8):2034–2046, 2020. ISSN 1538-7933. doi: 10.1111/jth.14895.
- [177] Robert D. McBane, Catherine Gonzalez, David O. Hodge, and Waldemar E. Wysokinski. Propensity for young reticulated platelet recruitment into arterial thrombi. *Journal of Thrombosis and Thrombolysis*, 37(2):148–154, 2014. ISSN 0929-5305. doi: 10.1007/s11239-013-0932-x.
- [178] Adi Lador, Dorit Leshem-Lev, Galia Spectre, Aryeh Abelow, Ran Kornowski, and Eli I. Lev. Characterization of surface antigens of reticulated immature platelets. *Journal of Thrombosis and Thrombolysis*, 44(3):291–297, 2017. ISSN 0929-5305. doi: 10.1007/s11239-017-1533-x.

- [179] Matteo Nardin, Monica Verdoia, Federica Negro, Roberta Rolla, Francesco Tonon, and Giuseppe De Luca. Impact of active smoking on the immature platelet fraction and its relationship with the extent of coronary artery disease. *European Journal of Clinical Investigation*, page e13181, 2019. ISSN 0014-2972. doi: 10.1111/eci.13181.
- [180] Tomohiro Muronoi, Kansuke Koyama, Shin Nunomiya, Alan Kawarai Lefor, Masahiko Wada, Toshitaka Koinuma, Jun Shima, and Masayuki Suzukawa. Immature platelet fraction predicts coagulopathy-related platelet consumption and mortality in patients with sepsis. *Thrombosis Research*, 144:169–175, 2016. ISSN 0049-3848. doi: 10.1016/j. thromres.2016.06.002.
- [181] Aida Anetsberger, Manfred Blobner, Bernhard Haller, Sebastian Schmid, Katrin Umgelter, Theresa Hager, Clemens Langgartner, Eberhard Kochs, Karl-Ludwig Laugwitz, Bettina Jungwirth, and Isabell Bernlochner. Immature platelets as a novel biomarker for adverse cardiovascular events in patients after non-cardiac surgery. *Thrombosis and Haemostasis*, 117(10):1887–1895, 2017. ISSN 0340-6245. doi: 10.1160/th16-10-0804.
- [182] Christian Stratz, Timo Bömicke, Iris Younas, Anja Kittel, Michael Amann, Christian M. Valina, Thomas Nührenberg, Dietmar Trenk, Franz-Josef Neumann, and Willibald Hochholzer. Comparison of Immature Platelet Count to Established Predictors of Platelet Reactivity During Thienopyridine Therapy. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology*, 68(3):286–293, 2016. ISSN 0735-1097. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2016.04.056.
- [183] Sasidhar Guthikonda, Eli I. Lev, R. Patel, Timothy Delao, Angela L. Bergeron, Jing-Fei Dong, and Neal S. Kleiman. Reticulated platelets and uninhibited COX-1 and COX-2 decrease the antiplatelet effects of aspirin. *Journal of Thrombosis and Haemostasis*, 5(3): 490–496, 2007. ISSN 1538-7836. doi: 10.1111/j.1538-7836.2007.02387.x.
- [184] Heather M. Judge, Robert J. Buckland, Atsuhiro Sugidachi, Joseph A. Jakubowski, and Robert F. Storey. The active metabolite of prasugrel effectively blocks the platelet P2Y12 receptor and inhibits procoagulant and pro-inflammatory platelet responses. *Platelets*, 19(2):125–133, 2009. ISSN 0953-7104. doi: 10.1080/09537100701694144.

- [185] Blair Jarvis and Kerryn Simpson. Clopidogrel. Drugs, 60(2):347–377, 2000. ISSN 0012-6667. doi: 10.2165/00003495-200060020-00012.
- [186] Pascal Vranckx, Marco Valgimigli, Stephan Windecker, Philippe Steg, Christian Hamm, Peter Jüni, Hector Garcia-Garcia, Gerrit van Es, and Patrick Serruys. Long-term ticagrelor monotherapy versus standard dual antiplatelet therapy followed by aspirin monotherapy in patients undergoing biolimus-eluting stent implantation: rationale and design of the GLOBAL LEADERS trial. *EuroIntervention*, 12(10):1239–1245, 2016. ISSN 1774-024X. doi: 10.4244/eijy15m11_07.
- [187] Gerald J Roth and Philip W Majerus. The mechanism of the effect of aspirin on human platelets. I. Acetylation of a particulate fraction protein. *Journal of Clinical Investigation*, 56(3):624–632, 1975. ISSN 0021-9738. doi: 10.1172/jci108132.
- [188] Gad Cotter, Eyal Shemesh, Miriam Zehavi, Irit Dinur, Abraham Rudnick, Olga Milo, Zvi Vered, Rikardo Krakover, Edo Kaluski, and Abraham Kornberg. Lack of aspirin effect: aspirin resistance or resistance to taking aspirin? *American Heart Journal*, 147(2): 293–300, 2004. ISSN 0002-8703. doi: 10.1016/j.ahj.2003.07.011.
- [189] Carlo Patrono. Aspirin resistance: definition, mechanisms and clinical read-outs. *Journal of Thrombosis and Haemostasis*, 1(8):1710–1713, 2003. ISSN 1538-7836. doi: 10.1046/j. 1538-7836.2003.00284.x.
- [190] George Krasopoulos, Stephanie J Brister, W Scott Beattie, and Michael R Buchanan. Aspirin "resistance" and risk of cardiovascular morbidity: systematic review and metaanalysis. *BMJ*, 336(7637):195, 2008. ISSN 0959-8138. doi: 10.1136/bmj.39430.529549.be.
- [191] Homam Ibrahim, Srinivas Nadipalli, Timothy DeLao, Sasidhar Guthikonda, and Neal S. Kleiman. Immature platelet fraction (IPF) determined with an automated method predicts clopidogrel hyporesponsiveness. *Journal of Thrombosis and Thrombolysis*, 33(2): 137–142, 2012. ISSN 0929-5305. doi: 10.1007/s11239-011-0665-7.
- [192] Katharina Mayer, Dario Bongiovanni, Vincent Karschin, Dirk Sibbing, Dominick J. Angiolillo, Heribert Schunkert, Karl-Ludwig Laugwitz, Stefanie Schüpke, Adnan Kas-

trati, and Isabell Bernlochner. Ticagrelor or Prasugrel for Platelet Inhibition in Acute Coronary Syndrome Patients The ISAR-REACT 5 Trial. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology*, 76(21):2569–2571, 2020. ISSN 0735-1097. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2020.09.586.

- [193] Francesca Cesari, Rossella Marcucci, Roberto Caporale, Rita Paniccia, Eloisa Romano, Gian Franco Gensini, Rosanna Abbate, and Anna Maria Gori. Relationship between high platelet turnover and platelet function in high-risk patients with coronary artery disease on dual antiplatelet therapy. *Thrombosis and Haemostasis*, 99(05):930–935, 2008. ISSN 0340-6245. doi: 10.1160/th08-01-0002.
- [194] Francesca Cesari, Rossella Marcucci, Anna Gori, Roberto Caporale, Alessandra Fanelli, Giulia Casola, Daniela Balzi, Alessandro Barchielli, Serafina Valente, Cristina Giglioli, Gian Gensini, and Rosanna Abbate. Reticulated platelets predict cardiovascular death in acute coronary syndrome patients. *Thrombosis and Haemostasis*, 109(05):846–853, 2013. ISSN 0340-6245. doi: 10.1160/th12-09-0709.
- [195] Homam Ibrahim, Robert C. Schutt, Bashar Hannawi, Timothy DeLao, Colin M. Barker, and Neal S. Kleiman. Association of Immature Platelets With Adverse Cardiovascular Outcomes. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology*, 64(20):2122–2129, 2014. ISSN 0735-1097. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2014.06.1210.
- [196] Juhani Knuuti, William Wijns, Antti Saraste, Davide Capodanno, Emanuele Barbato, Christian Funck-Brentano, Eva Prescott, Robert F Storey, Christi Deaton, Thomas Cuisset, Stefan Agewall, Kenneth Dickstein, Thor Edvardsen, Javier Escaned, Bernard J Gersh, Pavel Svitil, Martine Gilard, David Hasdai, Robert Hatala, Felix Mahfoud, Josep Masip, Claudio Muneretto, Marco Valgimigli, Stephan Achenbach, Jeroen J Bax, ESC Scientific Document Group, Franz-Josef Neumann, Udo Sechtem, Adrian Paul Banning, Nikolaos Bonaros, Héctor Bueno, Raffaele Bugiardini, Alaide Chieffo, Filippo Crea, Martin Czerny, Victoria Delgado, Paul Dendale, Frank Arnold Flachskampf, Helmut Gohlke, Erik Lerkevang Grove, Stefan James, Demosthenes Katritsis, Ulf Landmesser, Maddalena Lettino, Christian M Matter, Hendrik Nathoe, Alexander Niessner, Carlo Patrono, Anna Sonia Petronio, Steffen E Pettersen, Raffaele Piccolo, Massimo Francesco

References

Piepoli, Bogdan A Popescu, Lorenz Räber, Dimitrios J Richter, Marco Roffi, Franz X Roithinger, Evgeny Shlyakhto, Dirk Sibbing, Sigmund Silber, Iain A Simpson, Miguel Sousa-Uva, Panos Vardas, Adam Witkowski, Jose Luis Zamorano, Stephan Windecker, Victor Aboyans, Colin Baigent, Jean-Philippe Collet, Veronica Dean, Donna Fitzsimons, Christopher P Gale, Diederick Grobbee, Sigrun Halvorsen, Gerhard Hindricks, Bernard Iung, Peter Jüni, Hugo A Katus, Christophe Leclercq, Basil S Lewis, Bela Merkely, Christian Mueller, Steffen Petersen, Rhian M Touyz, Salim Benkhedda, Bernhard Metzler, Volha Sujayeva, Bernard Cosyns, Zumreta Kusljugic, Vasil Velchev, Georgios Panayi, Petr Kala, Sune Ammentorp Haahr-Pedersen, Hamza Kabil, Tiia Ainla, Tomi Kaukonen, Guillaume Cayla, Zurab Pagava, Jochen Woehrle, John Kanakakis, Kálmán Tóth, Thorarinn Gudnason, Aaron Peace, Doron Aronson, Carmine Riccio, Shpend Elezi, Erkin Mirrakhimov, Silvija Hansone, Antoine Sarkis, Ruta Babarskiene, Jean Beissel, Andrew J Cassar Maempel, Valeriu Revenco, G J de Grooth, Hristo Pejkov, Vibeke Juliebø, Piotr Lipiec, José Santos, Ovidiu Chioncel, Dmitry Duplyakov, Luca Bertelli, Ana Djordjevic Dikic, Martin Studenčan, Matjaz Bunc, Fernando Alfonso, Magnus Bäck, Michael Zellweger, Faouzi Addad, Aylin Yildirir, Yuriy Sirenko, and Brian Clapp. 2019 ESC Guidelines for the diagnosis and management of chronic coronary syndromesThe Task Force for the diagnosis and management of chronic coronary syndromes of the European Society of Cardiology (ESC). European Heart Journal, 41(3):407–477, 2019. ISSN 0195-668X. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehz425.

- [197] Peter Libby and Pierre Theroux. Pathophysiology of Coronary Artery Disease. Circulation, 111(25):3481–3488, 2005. ISSN 0009-7322. doi: 10.1161/circulationaha.105.537878.
- [198] Andrew Cassar, David R. Holmes, Charanjit S. Rihal, and Bernard J. Gersh. Chronic Coronary Artery Disease: Diagnosis and Management. *Mayo Clinic Proceedings*, 84(12): 1130–1146, 2009. ISSN 0025-6196. doi: 10.4065/mcp.2009.0391.
- [199] Lucien Campeau. Letter: Grading of angina pectoris. *Circulation*, 54(3):522–523, 2018.
 ISSN 0009-7322. doi: 10.1161/circ.54.3.947585.
- [200] Lucien Campeau. The Canadian Cardiovascular Society grading of angina pectoris

revisited 30 years later. *The Canadian journal of cardiology*, 18(4):371–9, 2002. ISSN 0828-282X.

- [201] Franklin H. Epstein, Valentin Fuster, Lina Badimon, Juan J. Badimon, and James H. Chesebro. The Pathogenesis of Coronary Artery Disease and the Acute Coronary Syndromes. *The New England Journal of Medicine*, 326(5):310–318, 1992. ISSN 0028-4793. doi: 10.1056/nejm199201303260506.
- [202] Giuseppe Lippi, Fabian Sanchis-Gomar, and Gianfranco Cervellin. Chest pain, dyspnea and other symptoms in patients with type 1 and 2 myocardial infarction. A literature review. *International Journal of Cardiology*, 215:20–22, 2016. ISSN 0167-5273. doi: 10.1016/j.ijcard.2016.04.045.
- [203] Valentin Fuster, Bernardo Stein, John A Ambrose, Lina Badimon, Juan J Badimon, and James H Chesebro. Atherosclerotic plaque rupture and thrombosis. Evolving concepts. *Circulation*, 82(3 Suppl):II47–59, 1990. ISSN 0009-7322.
- [204] Bernardo Stein, Lina Badimon, Douglas H Israel, Juan J Badimon, and Valentin Fuster. Thrombosis/platelets and other blood factors in acute coronary syndromes. *Cardiovas-cular clinics*, 20(1):105–29, 1989. ISSN 0069-0384.
- [205] Ever D Grech and David R Ramsdale. Acute coronary syndrome: unstable angina and non-ST segment elevation myocardial infarction. *BMJ*, 326(7401):1259, 2003. ISSN 0959-8138. doi: 10.1136/bmj.326.7401.1259.
- [206] Udaya S Tantry, Amena Etherington, Kevin P Bliden, and Paul A Gurbel. Antiplatelet therapy: current strategies and future trends. *Future Cardiology*, 2(3):343–366, 2006. ISSN 1479-6678. doi: 10.2217/14796678.2.3.343.
- [207] Laura Mauri, Dean J Kereiakes, Robert W Yeh, Priscilla Driscoll-Shempp, Donald E Cutlip, P Gabriel Steg, Sharon-Lise T Normand, Eugene Braunwald, Stephen D Wiviott, David J Cohen, David R Holmes, Mitchell W Krucoff, James Hermiller, Harold L Dauerman, Daniel I Simon, David E Kandzari, Kirk N Garratt, David P Lee, Thomas K Pow, Peter Ver Lee, Michael J Rinaldi, Joseph M Massaro, and DAPT Study Investigators.

Twelve or 30 Months of Dual Antiplatelet Therapy after Drug-Eluting Stents. *The New England Journal of Medicine*, 371(23):2155–2166, 2014. ISSN 0028-4793. doi: 10.1056/nejmoa1409312.

- [208] Sammy Elmariah, Laura Mauri, Gheorghe Doros, Benjamin Z Galper, Kelly E O'Neill, Philippe Gabriel Steg, Dean J Kereiakes, and Robert W Yeh. Extended duration dual antiplatelet therapy and mortality: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *The Lancet*, 385(9970):792–798, 2015. ISSN 0140-6736. doi: 10.1016/s0140-6736(14)62052-3.
- [209] Guido Tavazzi, Luca Civardi, Luca Caneva, Silvia Mongodi, and Francesco Mojoli. Thrombotic events in SARS-CoV-2 patients: an urgent call for ultrasound screening. *Intensive Care Medicine*, 46(6):1121–1123, 2020. ISSN 0342-4642. doi: 10.1007/s00134-020-06040-3.
- [210] Jecko Thachil and Seema Agarwal. Understanding the COVID-19 coagulopathy spectrum. *Anaesthesia*, 2020. ISSN 0003-2409. doi: 10.1111/anae.15141.
- [211] Tao Guo, Yongzhen Fan, Ming Chen, Xiaoyan Wu, Lin Zhang, Tao He, Hairong Wang, Jing Wan, Xinghuan Wang, and Zhibing Lu. Cardiovascular Implications of Fatal Outcomes of Patients With Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19). *JAMA Cardiology*, 5 (7), 2020. ISSN 2380-6583. doi: 10.1001/jamacardio.2020.1017.
- [212] Ning Tang, Dengju Li, Xiong Wang, and Ziyong Sun. Abnormal coagulation parameters are associated with poor prognosis in patients with novel coronavirus pneumonia. *Journal of Thrombosis and Haemostasis*, 18(4):844–847, 2020. ISSN 1538-7933. doi: 10.1111/ jth.14768.
- [213] Fei Zhou, Ting Yu, Ronghui Du, Guohui Fan, Ying Liu, Zhibo Liu, Jie Xiang, Yeming Wang, Bin Song, Xiaoying Gu, Lulu Guan, Yuan Wei, Hui Li, Xudong Wu, Jiuyang Xu, Shengjin Tu, Yi Zhang, Hua Chen, and Bin Cao. Clinical course and risk factors for mortality of adult inpatients with COVID-19 in Wuhan, China: a retrospective cohort study. *The Lancet*, 395(10229):1054–1062, 2020. ISSN 0140-6736. doi: 10.1016/s0140-6736(20)30566-3.

- [214] Louise Bowles, Sean Platton, Nada Yartey, Minal Dave, Kurtis Lee, Daniel P. Hart, Vickie MacDonald, Laura Green, Suthesh Sivapalaratnam, K. John Pasi, and Peter MacCallum. Lupus Anticoagulant and Abnormal Coagulation Tests in Patients with Covid-19. *New England Journal of Medicine*, 383(3):288–290, 2020. ISSN 0028-4793. doi: 10.1056/nejmc2013656.
- [215] Julie Helms, Charles Tacquard, François Severac, Ian Leonard-Lorant, Mickaël Ohana, Xavier Delabranche, Hamid Merdji, Raphaël Clere-Jehl, Malika Schenck, Florence Fagot Gandet, Samira Fafi-Kremer, Vincent Castelain, Francis Schneider, Lélia Grunebaum, Eduardo Anglés-Cano, Laurent Sattler, Paul-Michel Mertes, Ferhat Meziani, CRICS TRIGGERSEP Group (Clinical Research in Intensive Care, Sepsis Trial Group for Global Evaluation, and Research in Sepsis). High risk of thrombosis in patients with severe SARS-CoV-2 infection: a multicenter prospective cohort study. *Intensive Care Medicine*, 46(6):1089–1098, 2020. ISSN 0342-4642. doi: 10.1007/s00134-020-06062-x.
- [216] Jean-François Llitjos, Maxime Leclerc, Camille Chochois, Jean-Michel Monsallier, Michel Ramakers, Malika Auvray, and Karim Merouani. High incidence of venous thromboembolic events in anticoagulated severe COVID-19 patients. *Journal of Thrombosis and Haemostasis*, 18(7):1743–1746, 2020. ISSN 1538-7933. doi: 10.1111/jth.14869.
- [217] F.A. Klok, Marieke J.H.A. Kruip, N.J.M. van der Meer, Mendi S. Arbous, D.A.M.P.J. Gommers, K.M. Kant, F.H.J. Kaptein, Judith van Paassen, M.A.M. Stals, M.V. Huisman, and H. Endeman. Incidence of thrombotic complications in critically ill ICU patients with COVID-19. *Thrombosis Research*, 191:145–147, 2020. ISSN 0049-3848. doi: 10.1016/j. thromres.2020.04.013.
- [218] Rahma Beyrouti, Matthew E Adams, Laura Benjamin, Hannah Cohen, Simon F Farmer, Yee Yen Goh, Fiona Humphries, Hans Rolf Jäger, Nicholas A Losseff, Richard J Perry, Sachit Shah, Robert J Simister, David Turner, Arvind Chandratheva, and David J Werring. Characteristics of ischaemic stroke associated with COVID-19. *Journal of Neurology, Neurosurgery, and Psychiatry*, 91(8):889–891, 2020. ISSN 0022-3050. doi: 10.1136/jnnp-2020-323586.

- [219] Thomas J. Oxley, J. Mocco, Shahram Majidi, Christopher P. Kellner, Hazem Shoirah, I. Paul Singh, Reade A. De Leacy, Tomoyoshi Shigematsu, Travis R. Ladner, Kurt A. Yaeger, Maryna Skliut, Jesse Weinberger, Neha S. Dangayach, Joshua B. Bederson, Stanley Tuhrim, and Johanna T. Fifi. Large-Vessel Stroke as a Presenting Feature of Covid-19 in the Young. *New England Journal of Medicine*, 382(20):e60, 2020. ISSN 0028-4793. doi: 10.1056/nejmc2009787.
- [220] Alexander E. Merkler, Neal S. Parikh, Saad Mir, Ajay Gupta, Hooman Kamel, Eaton Lin, Joshua Lantos, Edward J. Schenck, Parag Goyal, Samuel S. Bruce, Joshua Kahan, Kelsey N. Lansdale, Natalie M. LeMoss, Santosh B. Murthy, Philip E. Stieg, Matthew E. Fink, Costantino Iadecola, Alan Z. Segal, Marika Cusick, Thomas R. Campion, Ivan Diaz, Cenai Zhang, and Babak B. Navi. Risk of Ischemic Stroke in Patients With Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19) vs Patients With Influenza. *JAMA Neurology*, 77 (11):1366–1372, 2020. ISSN 2168-6149. doi: 10.1001/jamaneurol.2020.2730.
- [221] Maurizio Tomaiuolo, Lawrence F. Brass, and Timothy J. Stalker. Regulation of Platelet Activation and Coagulation and Its Role in Vascular Injury and Arterial Thrombosis. *Interventional Cardiology Clinics*, 6(1):1–12, 2017. ISSN 2211-7458. doi: 10.1016/j.iccl.2016. 08.001.
- [222] Younes Zaid, Florian Puhm, Isabelle Allaeys, Abdallah Naya, Mounia Oudghiri, Loubna Khalki, Youness Limami, Nabil Zaid, Khalid Sadki, Rafiqua Ben El Haj, Wissal Mahir, Lamiae Belayachi, Bouchra Belefquih, Amina Benouda, Amine Cheikh, Marc-André Langlois, Yahia Cherrah, Louis Flamand, Fadila Guessous, and Eric Boilard. Platelets Can Associate With SARS-CoV-2 RNA and Are Hyperactivated in COVID-19. *Circulation Research*, 127(11):1404–1418, 2020. ISSN 0009-7330. doi: 10.1161/circresaha.120.317703.
- [223] Apoorva Jayarangaiah, Pramod Theetha Kariyanna, Xiaoyi Chen, Amog Jayarangaiah, and Abhishek Kumar. COVID-19-Associated Coagulopathy: An Exacerbated Immunothrombosis Response. *Clinical and Applied Thrombosis/Hemostasis*, 26: 1076029620943293, 2020. ISSN 1076-0296. doi: 10.1177/1076029620943293.
- [224] Leo Nicolai, Alexander Leunig, Sophia Brambs, Rainer Kaiser, Tobias Weinberger,

Michael Weigand, Maximilian Muenchhoff, Johannes C. Hellmuth, Stephan Ledderose, Heiko Schulz, Clemens Scherer, Martina Rudelius, Michael Zoller, Dominik Höchter, Oliver Keppler, Daniel Teupser, Bernhard Zwißler, Michael Bergwelt-Baildon, Stefan Kääb, Steffen Massberg, Kami Pekayvaz, and Konstantin Stark. Immunothrombotic Dysregulation in COVID-19 Pneumonia is Associated with Respiratory Failure and Coagulopathy. *Circulation*, 2020. ISSN 0009-7322. doi: 10.1161/circulationaha.120. 048488.

- [225] Melissa Klug, Kilian Kirmes, Jiaying Han, Olga Lazareva, Marc Rosenbaum, Giacomo Viggiani, Moritz von Scheidt, Jürgen Ruland, Jan Baumbach, Gianluigi Condorelli, Karl-Ludwig Laugwitz, Markus List, Isabell Bernlochner, and Dario Bongiovanni. Mass cytometry of platelet-rich plasma: a new approach to analyze platelet surface expression and reactivity. *Platelets*, pages 1–8, 2021. ISSN 0953-7104. doi: 10.1080/09537104.2021. 2009453.
- [226] Lis Arend, Judith Bernett, Quirin Manz, Melissa Klug, Olga Lazareva, Jan Baumbach, Dario Bongiovanni, and Markus List. A systematic comparison of novel and existing differential analysis methods for CyTOF data. *Briefings in Bioinformatics*, 2021. ISSN 1467-5463. doi: 10.1093/bib/bbab471.
- [227] Sean C. Bendall, Erin F. Simonds, Peng Qiu, El-ad D. Amir, Peter O. Krutzik, Rachel Finck, Robert V. Bruggner, Rachel Melamed, Angelica Trejo, Olga I. Ornatsky, Robert S. Balderas, Sylvia K. Plevritis, Karen Sachs, Dana Pe'er, Scott D. Tanner, and Garry P. Nolan. Single-Cell Mass Cytometry of Differential Immune and Drug Responses Across a Human Hematopoietic Continuum. *Science*, 332(6030):687–696, 2011. ISSN 0036-8075. doi: 10.1126/science.1198704.
- [228] Robert V Bruggner, Bernd Bodenmiller, David L Dill, Robert J Tibshirani, and Garry P Nolan. Automated identification of stratifying signatures in cellular subpopulations. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 111(26):E2770–E2777, 2014. ISSN 0027-8424. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1408792111.
- [229] Sofie Van Gassen, Britt Callebaut, Mary J. Van Helden, Bart N. Lambrecht, Piet De-

meester, Tom Dhaene, and Yvan Saeys. FlowSOM: Using self-organizing maps for visualization and interpretation of cytometry data. *Cytometry Part A*, 87(7):636–645, 2015. ISSN 1552-4930. doi: 10.1002/cyto.a.22625.

- [230] Skipper Seabold and Josef Perktold. Statsmodels: Econometric and Statistical Modeling with Python. *Python in Science Conference*, pages 92–96, 2010. ISSN 2575-9752. doi: 10.25080/majora-92bf1922-011.
- [231] Malgorzata Nowicka, Carsten Krieg, Lukas M. Weber, Felix J. Hartmann, Silvia Guglietta, Burkhard Becher, Mitchell P. Levesque, and Mark D. Robinson. CyTOF workflow: Differential discovery in high-throughput high-dimensional cytometry datasets. *F1000Research*, 6:748, 2017. doi: 10.12688/f1000research.11622.1.
- [232] Yoav Benjamini and Yosef Hochberg. Controlling the False Discovery Rate: A Practical and Powerful Approach to Multiple Testing. *Journal of the Royal Statistical Society: Series B (Methodological)*, 57(1):289–300, 1995. ISSN 0035-9246. doi: 10.1111/j.2517-6161.1995. tb02031.x.
- [233] Maria Célia Jamur and Constance Oliver. Immunocytochemical Methods and Protocols. *Methods in Molecular Biology*, 588:63–66, 2009. ISSN 1064-3745. doi: 10.1007/978-1-59745-324-0_9.
- [234] Philip Seeman, D. Cheng, and G. H. Iles. Structure of membrane holes in osmotic and saponin hemolysis. *The Journal of Cell Biology*, 56(2):519–527, 1973. ISSN 0021-9525. doi: 10.1083/jcb.56.2.519.
- [235] Chao Wang, Brian R. Smith, Kenneth A. Ault, and Henry M. Rinder. Reticulated platelets predict platelet count recovery following chemotherapy. *Transfusion*, 42(3): 368–374, 2002. ISSN 0041-1132. doi: 10.1046/j.1537-2995.2002.00040.x.
- [236] Matthew A Saxonhouse, Martha C Sola, Karen M Pastos, Mark E Ignatz, Alan D Hutson, Robert D Christensen, and Lisa M Rimsza. Reticulated platelet percentages in term and preterm neonates. *Journal of pediatric hematology/oncology*, 26(12):797–802, 2004. ISSN 1077-4114.

- [237] Laura Hille, Marco Cederqvist, Julia Hromek, Christian Stratz, Dietmar Trenk, and Thomas Nührenberg. Evaluation of an Alternative Staining Method Using SYTO 13 to Determine Reticulated Platelets. *Thrombosis and Haemostasis*, 119(05):779–785, 2019. ISSN 0340-6245. doi: 10.1055/s-0039-1681101.
- [238] Catherine Angénieux, Blandine Maître, Anita Eckly, François Lanza, Christian Gachet, and Henri de la Salle. Time-Dependent Decay of mRNA and Ribosomal RNA during Platelet Aging and Its Correlation with Translation Activity. *PLOS ONE*, 11(1):e0148064, 2016. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0148064.
- [239] Alon Eisen, Hila Lerman-Shivek, Leor Perl, Eldad Rechavia, Dorit Leshem-Lev, Noa Zemer-Wassercug, Oshrat Dadush, Shirit Kazum, Pablo Codner, Ran Kornowski, and Eli I. Lev. Circulating reticulated platelets over time in patients with myocardial infarction treated with prasugrel or ticagrelor. *Journal of Thrombosis and Thrombolysis*, 40 (1):70–75, 2015. ISSN 0929-5305. doi: 10.1007/s11239-014-1156-4.
- [240] Henry M Rinder, U J Munz, Kenneth A Ault, Jayne L Bonan, and Brian R Smith. Reticulated platelets in the evaluation of thrombopoietic disorders. *Archives of pathology* & laboratory medicine, 117(6):606–10, 1993. ISSN 0003-9985.
- [241] Kenneth A. Ault. Flow Cytometric Measurement of Platelet-Associated Immunoglobulin. Pathology and Immunopathology Research, 7(5):395–408, 1988. ISSN 0257-2761. doi: 10.1159/000157132.
- [242] Peter AM Everts, Christine Brown Mahoney, Johannes JML Hoffmann, Jacques PAM Schönberger, Henk AM Box, André van Zundert, and Johannes TA Knape. Plateletrich plasma preparation using three devices: Implications for platelet activation and platelet growth factor release. *Growth Factors*, 24(3):165–171, 2009. ISSN 0897-7194. doi: 10.1080/08977190600821327.
- [243] James G White and Gundu H Rao. Microtubule coils versus the surface membrane cytoskeleton in maintenance and restoration of platelet discoid shape. *The American journal of pathology*, 152(2):597–609, 1998. ISSN 0002-9440.

- [244] Jian-ning Zhang, Jennifer Wood, Angela L. Bergeron, Latresha McBride, Chalmette Ball, Qinghua Yu, Anthony E. Pusiteri, John B. Holcomb, and Jing-fei Dong. Effects of Low Temperature on Shear-Induced Platelet Aggregation and Activation. *The Journal* of Trauma: Injury, Infection, and Critical Care, 57(2):216–223, 2004. ISSN 0022-5282. doi: 10.1097/01.ta.0000093366.98819.fe.
- [245] David W. Inglis, Keith J. Morton, John A. Davis, Thomas. J. Zieziulewicz, David A. Lawrence, Robert H. Austin, and James C. Sturm. Microfluidic device for label-free measurement of platelet activation. *Lab on a Chip*, 8(6):925–931, 2008. ISSN 1473-0197. doi: 10.1039/b800721g.
- [246] Jian-ning Zhang, Angela Bergeron, Qinghua Yu, Carol Sun, Larry McIntire, José López, and Jing-fei Dong. Platelet Aggregation and Activation under Complex Patterns of Shear Stress. *Thrombosis and Haemostasis*, 88(05):817–821, 2002. ISSN 0340-6245. doi: 10.1055/s-0037-1613308.
- [247] Jawaad Sheriff, João Silva Soares, Michalis Xenos, Jolyon Jesty, Marvin J Slepian, and Danny Bluestein. Evaluation of Shear-Induced Platelet Activation Models Under Constant and Dynamic Shear Stress Loading Conditions Relevant to Devices. Annals of Biomedical Engineering, 41(6):1279–1296, 2013. ISSN 0090-6964. doi: 10.1007/s10439-013-0758-x.
- [248] Zaverio M. Ruggeri, Jennifer N. Orje, Rolf Habermann, Augusto B. Federici, and Armin J. Reininger. Activation-independent platelet adhesion and aggregation under elevated shear stress. *Blood*, 108(6):1903–1910, 2006. ISSN 0006-4971. doi: 10.1182/ blood-2006-04-011551.
- [249] Kyungduk Park, F.W. Mao, and H. Park. Morphological characterization of surfaceinduced platelet activation. *Biomaterials*, 11(1):24–31, 1990. ISSN 0142-9612. doi: 10.1016/0142-9612(90)90047-t.
- [250] Yukihiro Yoshimoto, Terumitsu Hasebe, Kei Takahashi, Masao Amari, So Nagashima, Aki Kamijo, Atsushi Hotta, Koki Takahashi, and Tetsuya Suzuki. Ultrastructural characterization of surface-induced platelet activation on artificial materials by transmission

electron microscopy. *Microscopy Research and Technique*, 76(4):342–349, 2013. ISSN 1097-0029. doi: 10.1002/jemt.22172.

- [251] Jian-ning Zhang, Angela Bergeron, Qinghua Yu, Carol Sun, Latresha McBride, Paul Bray, and Jing-fei Dong. Duration of exposure to high fluid shear stress is critical in shear-induced platelet activation-aggregation. *Thrombosis and Haemostasis*, 90(04): 672–678, 2003. ISSN 0340-6245. doi: 10.1160/th03-03-0145.
- [252] Amanda G. M. Perez, José Fábio S. D. Lana, Ana Amélia Rodrigues, Angela Cristina M. Luzo, William D. Belangero, and Maria Helena A. Santana. Relevant Aspects of Centrifugation Step in the Preparation of Platelet-Rich Plasma. *ISRN Hematology*, 2014: 176060, 2014. ISSN 2090-441X. doi: 10.1155/2014/176060.
- [253] Rob Fijnheer, Ruby N. I. Pietersz, Dirk de Korte, C.W. Gouwerok, W.J. Dekker, Hendrik W. Reesink, and Dirk Roos. Platelet activation during preparation of platelet concentrates: a comparison of the platelet-rich plasma and the buffy coat methods. *Transfusion*, 30(7):634–638, 1990. ISSN 1537-2995. doi: 10.1046/j.1537-2995.1990.30790385523.x.
- [254] Piotr Chomczynski, William W. Wilfinger, Hamid R. Eghbalnia, Amy Kennedy, Michal Rymaszewski, and Karol Mackey. Inter-Individual Differences in RNA Levels in Human Peripheral Blood. *PLoS ONE*, 11(2):e0148260, 2016. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0148260.
- [255] Tanya N. Augustine, Wendy J. van der Spuy, Lindsay L. Kaberry, and Millicent Shayi. Thrombin-Mediated Platelet Activation of Lysed Whole Blood and Platelet-Rich Plasma: A Comparison Between Platelet Activation Markers and Ultrastructural Alterations. *Microscopy and Microanalysis*, 22(3):630–639, 2016. ISSN 1431-9276. doi: 10.1017/ s1431927616000854.
- [256] Wolfgang Siess and Bernd Grünberg. Phosphorylation of rap1B by protein kinase a is not involved in platelet inhibition by cyclic AMP. *Cellular Signalling*, 5(2):209–214, 1993. ISSN 0898-6568. doi: 10.1016/0898-6568(93)90071-s.
- [257] Thomas Kühne, Adriana Hornstein, John Semple, Wilda Chang, Victor Blanchette, and John Freedman. Flow cytometric evaluation of platelet activation in blood collected

References

into EDTA vs. Diatube-H, a sodium citrate solution supplemented with theophylline, adenosine, and dipyridamole. *American Journal of Hematology*, 50(1):40–45, 1995. ISSN 1096-8652. doi: 10.1002/ajh.2830500108.

- [258] G. Töpfer, B. Zwata, F. Hornig, K. Sauer, and Gisela Friedel. Verwendung von Zitrat/Theophyllin/Adenosin/Dipyridamol (CTAD)-Blut in Hämostaseologie und Hämatologie/The Use of Citrate/Theophylline/Adenosine/Dipyyradimol (CTAD)-Blood in Coagulation and Haematology. *LaboratoriumsMedizin*, 26(5/6):296–306, 2002. ISSN 0342-3026. doi: 10.1515/labmed.2002.033.
- [259] Dongfeng Sun, Archibald Mcnicol, Anthony A. James, and Zhikang Peng. Expression of functional recombinant mosquito salivary apyrase: A potential therapeutic platelet aggregation inhibitor. *Platelets*, 17(3):178–184, 2009. ISSN 0953-7104. doi: 10.1080/ 09537100500460234.
- [260] Elzbieta Kaczmarek, Katarzyna Koziak, Jean Sévigny, Jonathan B. Siegel, Josef Anrather, Adrien R. Beaudoin, Fritz H. Bach, and Simon C. Robson. Identification and Characterization of CD39/Vascular ATP Diphosphohydrolase*. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 271 (51):33116–33122, 1996. ISSN 0021-9258. doi: 10.1074/jbc.271.51.33116.
- [261] Arthur P. Bode, Stein Holme, W. Andrew Heaton, and Melvin S. Swanson. Extended Storage of Platelets in an Artificial Medium with the Platelet Activation Inhibitors Prostaglandin E1 and Theophylline1. *Vox Sanguinis*, 60(2):105–112, 1991. ISSN 1423-0410. doi: 10.1111/j.1423-0410.1991.tb00882.x.
- [262] Zbigniew Darzynkiewicz and Bernard Jacobson. HEPES-Buffered Media in Lymphocyte Cultures 1. Proceedings of the Society for Experimental Biology and Medicine, 136(2):387–393, 1971. ISSN 0037-9727. doi: 10.3181/00379727-136-35271.
- [263] S. Naddaf Dezfuli, Zhigang Huan, J.M.C. Mol, M.A. Leeflang, Jiang Chang, and Jie Zhou. Influence of HEPES buffer on the local pH and formation of surface layer during in vitro degradation tests of magnesium in DMEM. *Progress in Natural Science: Materials International*, 24(5):531–538, 2014. ISSN 1002-0071. doi: 10.1016/j.pnsc.2014.08.009.

- [264] Sandra Penz, Armin J. Reininger, Richard Brandl, Pankaj Goyal, Tamer Rabie, Isabell Bernlochner, Enno Rother, Christine Goetz, Bernd Engelmann, Peter A. Smethurst, Willem H. Ouwehand, Richard Farndale, Bernhard Nieswandt, and Wolfgang Siess. Human atheromatous plaques stimulate thrombus formation by activating platelet glycoprotein VI. *The FASEB Journal*, 19(8):898–909, 2005. ISSN 0892-6638. doi: 10.1096/ fj.04-2748com.
- [265] Marjorie B Zucker and Robert A Grant. Nonreversible loss of platelet aggregability induced by calcium deprivation. *Blood*, 52(3):505–513, 1978. ISSN 0006-4971. doi: 10.1182/blood.v52.3.505.505.
- [266] Dmitry R. Bandura, Vladimir I. Baranov, Olga I. Ornatsky, Alexei Antonov, Robert Kinach, Xudong Lou, Serguei Pavlov, Sergey Vorobiev, John E. Dick, and Scott D. Tanner. Mass Cytometry: Technique for Real Time Single Cell Multitarget Immunoassay Based on Inductively Coupled Plasma Time-of-Flight Mass Spectrometry. *Analytical Chemistry*, 81(16):6813–6822, 2009. ISSN 0003-2700. doi: 10.1021/ac901049w.
- [267] Scott D. Tanner, Vladimir I. Baranov, Olga I. Ornatsky, Dmitry R. Bandura, and Thaddeus C. George. An introduction to mass cytometry: fundamentals and applications. *Cancer Immunology, Immunotherapy*, 62(5):955–965, 2013. ISSN 0340-7004. doi: 10.1007/s00262-013-1416-8.
- [268] Olga Ornatsky, Dmitry Bandura, Vladimir Baranov, Mark Nitz, Mitchell A. Winnik, and Scott Tanner. Highly multiparametric analysis by mass cytometry. *Journal of Immunological Methods*, 361(1-2):1–20, 2010. ISSN 0022-1759. doi: 10.1016/j.jim.2010.07. 002.
- [269] Michael D Leipold and Holden T Maecker. Mass Cytometry: Protocol for Daily Tuning and Running Cell Samples on a CyTOF Mass Cytometer. *Journal of Visualized Experiments*, (69), 2012. doi: 10.3791/4398.
- [270] Chikara Takahashi, Amelia Au-Yeung, Franklin Fuh, Teresa Ramirez-Montagut, Chris Bolen, William Mathews, and William E O'Gorman. Mass cytometry panel optimization

through the designed distribution of signal interference: Mass Cytometry Panel Optimization. *Cytometry Part A*, 91(1):39–47, 2016. ISSN 1552-4922. doi: 10.1002/cyto.a.22977.

- [271] Olga I. Ornatsky, Robert Kinach, Dmitry R. Bandura, Xudong Lou, Scott D. Tanner, Vladimir I. Baranov, Mark Nitz, and Mitchell A. Winnik. Development of analytical methods for multiplex bio-assay with inductively coupled plasma mass spectrometry. *Journal of Analytical Atomic Spectrometry*, 23(4):463–469, 2008. ISSN 0267-9477. doi: 10.1039/b710510j.
- [272] Stéphane Chevrier, Helena L. Crowell, Vito R.T. Zanotelli, Stefanie Engler, Mark D. Robinson, and Bernd Bodenmiller. Compensation of Signal Spillover in Suspension and Imaging Mass Cytometry. *Cell Systems*, 6(5):612–620.e5, 2018. ISSN 2405-4712. doi: 10.1016/j.cels.2018.02.010.
- [273] Axel Ronald Schulz, Silke Stanislawiak, Sabine Baumgart, Andreas Grützkau, and Henrik E. Mei. Silver nanoparticles for the detection of cell surface antigens in mass cytometry. *Cytometry Part A*, 91(1):25–33, 2017. ISSN 1552-4930. doi: 10.1002/cyto.a. 22904.
- [274] Henrik E. Mei, Michael D. Leipold, and Holden T. Maecker. Platinum-conjugated antibodies for application in mass cytometry. *Cytometry Part A*, 89(3):292–300, 2016. ISSN 1552-4930. doi: 10.1002/cyto.a.22778.
- [275] Hanuel Park, Landon J. Edgar, Matthew A. Lumba, Lisa M. Willis, and Mark Nitz. Organotellurium scaffolds for mass cytometry reagent development. *Organic & Biomolec-ular Chemistry*, 13(25):7027–7033, 2015. ISSN 1477-0520. doi: 10.1039/c5ob00593k.
- [276] Qing Chang, Olga I. Ornatsky, Iram Siddiqui, Alexander Loboda, Vladimir I. Baranov, and David W. Hedley. Imaging Mass Cytometry. *Cytometry Part A*, 91(2):160–169, 2017. ISSN 1552-4930. doi: 10.1002/cyto.a.23053.
- [277] Charlotte Giesen, Hao A O Wang, Denis Schapiro, Nevena Zivanovic, Andrea Jacobs, Bodo Hattendorf, Peter J Schüffler, Daniel Grolimund, Joachim M Buhmann, Simone Brandt, Zsuzsanna Varga, Peter J Wild, Detlef Günther, and Bernd Bodenmiller. Highly

multiplexed imaging of tumor tissues with subcellular resolution by mass cytometry. *Nature Methods*, 11(4):417–422, 2014. ISSN 1548-7091. doi: 10.1038/nmeth.2869.

- [278] Thomas A. Blair and Andrew L. Frelinger III. Platelet surface marker analysis by mass cytometry. *Platelets*, 31(5):1–8, 2019. ISSN 0953-7104. doi: 10.1080/09537104.2019. 1668549.
- [279] Hermi R. Sumatoh, Karen Wei Weng Teng, Yang Cheng, and Evan W. Newell. Optimization of mass cytometry sample cryopreservation after staining. *Cytometry Part A*, 91(1):48–61, 2017. ISSN 1552-4930. doi: 10.1002/cyto.a.23014.
- [280] Benjamin E. J. Spurgeon, Alan D. Michelson, and Andrew L. Frelinger. Platelet mass cytometry: Optimization of sample, reagent, and analysis parameters. *Cytometry Part A*, 2021. ISSN 1552-4922. doi: 10.1002/cyto.a.24300.
- [281] Benjamin E. J. Spurgeon, Alan D. Michelson, and Andrew L. Frelinger. Platelet Immunophenotyping by High-Dimensional Mass Cytometry. *Current Protocols*, 1(5):e112, 2021. ISSN 2691-1299. doi: 10.1002/cpz1.112.
- [282] Lukas M. Weber, Malgorzata Nowicka, Charlotte Soneson, and Mark D. Robinson. diffcyt: Differential discovery in high-dimensional cytometry via high-resolution clustering. *Communications Biology*, 2(1):183, 2019. doi: 10.1038/s42003-019-0415-5.
- [283] Sofie Van Gassen, Brice Gaudilliere, Martin S. Angst, Yvan Saeys, and Nima Aghaeepour.
 CytoNorm: A Normalization Algorithm for Cytometry Data. *Cytometry Part A*, 97(3): 268–278, 2020. ISSN 1552-4922. doi: 10.1002/cyto.a.23904.
- [284] Ronald P. Schuyler, Conner Jackson, Josselyn E. Garcia-Perez, Ryan M. Baxter, Sidney Ogolla, Rosemary Rochford, Debashis Ghosh, Pratyaydipta Rudra, and Elena W. Y. Hsieh. Minimizing Batch Effects in Mass Cytometry Data. *Frontiers in Immunology*, 10: 2367, 2019. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2019.02367.
- [285] Florian Hahne, Alireza Hadj Khodabakhshi, Ali Bashashati, Chao-Jen Wong, Randy D. Gascoyne, Andrew P. Weng, Vicky Seyfert-Margolis, Katarzyna Bourcier, Adam Asare,

Thomas Lumley, Robert Gentleman, and Ryan R. Brinkman. Per-channel basis normalization methods for flow cytometry data. *Cytometry Part A*, 77A(2):121–131, 2010. ISSN 1552-4930. doi: 10.1002/cyto.a.20823.

- [286] Paulina Rybakowska, Marta E. Alarcón-Riquelme, and Concepción Marañón. Key steps and methods in the experimental design and data analysis of highly multi-parametric flow and mass cytometry. *Computational and Structural Biotechnology Journal*, 18:874–886, 2020. ISSN 2001-0370. doi: 10.1016/j.csbj.2020.03.024.
- [287] Michael D. Leipold, Gerlinde Obermoser, Craig Fenwick, Katja Kleinstuber, Narges Rashidi, John P. McNevin, Allison N. Nau, Lisa E. Wagar, Virginie Rozot, Mark M. Davis, Stephen DeRosa, Giuseppe Pantaleo, Thomas J. Scriba, Bruce D. Walker, Lars R. Olsen, and Holden T. Maecker. Comparison of CyTOF assays across sites: Results of a six-center pilot study. *Journal of Immunological Methods*, 453:37–43, 2018. ISSN 0022-1759. doi: 10.1016/j.jim.2017.11.008.
- [288] Nader Yatim, Jeremy Boussier, Richard Chocron, Jérôme Hadjadj, Aurélien Philippe, Nicolas Gendron, Laura Barnabei, Bruno Charbit, Tali-Anne Szwebel, Nicolas Carlier, Frédéric Pène, Célia Azoulay, Lina Khider, Tristan Mirault, Jean-Luc Diehl, Coralie L. Guerin, Frédéric Rieux-Laucat, Darragh Duffy, Solen Kernéis, David M. Smadja, and Benjamin Terrier. Platelet activation in critically ill COVID-19 patients. *Annals of Intensive Care*, 11(1):113, 2021. ISSN 2110-5820. doi: 10.1186/s13613-021-00899-1.
- [289] Tessa J. Barrett, Angela H. Lee, Yuhe Xia, Lawrence H. Lin, Margaret Black, Paolo Cotzia, Judith Hochman, and Jeffrey S. Berger. Platelet and Vascular Biomarkers Associate With Thrombosis and Death in Coronavirus Disease. *Circulation Research*, 127(7):945–947, 2020. ISSN 0009-7330. doi: 10.1161/circresaha.120.317803.
- [290] Diana A. Gorog, Robert F. Storey, Paul A. Gurbel, Udaya S. Tantry, Jeffrey S. Berger, Mark Y. Chan, Daniel Duerschmied, Susan S. Smyth, William A. E. Parker, Ramzi A. Ajjan, Gemma Vilahur, Lina Badimon, Jurrien M. ten Berg, Hugo ten Cate, Flora Peyvandi, Taia T. Wang, and Richard C. Becker. Current and novel biomarkers of thrombotic risk in COVID-19: a Consensus Statement from the International COVID-19

Thrombosis Biomarkers Colloquium. *Nature Reviews. Cardiology*, pages 1–21, 2022. ISSN 1759-5002. doi: 10.1038/s41569-021-00665-7.

- [291] Chantal C. Clark, Bernard N. Jukema, Arjan D. Barendrecht, Judith S. Spanjaard, Nikita K. N. Jorritsma, Simone Smits, Steven de Maat, Cor W. Seinen, Sandra Verhoef, Naomi M. J. Parr, Silvie A. E. Sebastian, Arnold C. Koekman, Annet C. W. van Wesel, Harriet M. R. van Goor, Roy Spijkerman, Suzanne H. Bongers, Erhard van der Vries, Stefan Nierkens, Marianne Boes, Leo Koenderman, Karin A. H. Kaasjager, and Coen Maas. Thrombotic Events in COVID-19 Are Associated With a Lower Use of Prophylactic Anticoagulation Before Hospitalization and Followed by Decreases in Platelet Reactivity. *Frontiers in Medicine*, 8:650129, 2021. doi: 10.3389/fmed.2021.650129.
- [292] Alexander P. Bye, Willianne Hoepel, Joanne L. Mitchell, Sophie Jégouic, Silvia Loureiro, Tanya Sage, Gestur Vidarsson, Jan Nouta, Manfred Wuhrer, Steven de Taeye, Marit van Gils, Neline Kriek, Nichola Cooper, Ian Jones, Jeroen den Dunnen, and Jonathan M. Gibbins. Aberrant glycosylation of anti-SARS-CoV-2 spike IgG is a prothrombotic stimulus for platelets. *Blood*, 138(16):1481–1489, 2021. ISSN 0006-4971. doi: 10.1182/ blood.2021011871.
- [293] Pio Conti, Al Caraffa, Carla E Gallenga, Rhiannon Ross, Spyridon K Kritas, Ilias Frydas, Ali Younes, Paolo Di Emidio, Gianpaolo Ronconi, and Elena Toniato. IL-1 induces throboxane-A2 (TxA2) in COVID-19 causing inflammation and micro-thrombi: inhibitory effect of the IL-1 receptor antagonist (IL-1Ra). *Journal of biological regulators and homeostatic agents*, 34(4), 2020. ISSN 0393-974X. doi: 10.23812/20-34-4edit-65.
- [294] Paola Canzano, Marta Brambilla, Benedetta Porro, Nicola Cosentino, Elena Tortorici, Stefano Vicini, Paolo Poggio, Andrea Cascella, Martino F. Pengo, Fabrizio Veglia, Susanna Fiorelli, Alice Bonomi, Viviana Cavalca, Daniela Trabattoni, Daniele Andreini, Emanuela Omodeo Salè, Gianfranco Parati, Elena Tremoli, and Marina Camera. Platelet and Endothelial Activation as Potential Mechanisms Behind the Thrombotic Complications of COVID-19 Patients. *JACC: Basic to Translational Science*, 6(3):202–218, 2021. ISSN 2452-302X. doi: 10.1016/j.jacbts.2020.12.009.

- [295] Eugenio D. Hottz, Isaclaudia G. Azevedo-Quintanilha, Lohanna Palhinha, Lívia Teixeira, Ester A. Barreto, Camila R.R. Pão, Cassia Righy, Sérgio Franco, Thiago M.L. Souza, Pedro Kurtz, Fernando A. Bozza, and Patrícia T. Bozza. Platelet activation and plateletmonocyte aggregate formation trigger tissue factor expression in patients with severe COVID-19. *Blood*, 136(11):1330–1341, 2020. ISSN 0006-4971. doi: 10.1182/blood. 2020007252.
- [296] Si Zhang, Yangyang Liu, Xiaofang Wang, Li Yang, Haishan Li, Yuyan Wang, Mengduan Liu, Xiaoyan Zhao, Youhua Xie, Yan Yang, Shenghui Zhang, Zhichao Fan, Jianzeng Dong, Zhenghong Yuan, Zhongren Ding, Yi Zhang, and Liang Hu. SARS-CoV-2 binds platelet ACE2 to enhance thrombosis in COVID-19. *Journal of Hematology & Oncology*, 13(1):120, 2020. doi: 10.1186/s13045-020-00954-7.
- [297] Amir Cohen, Emanuel Harari, Ella Yahud, Michal Cipok, Gabriel Bryk, Nili Karp Lador, Tal Mann, Ami Mayo, and Eli I. Lev. Immature platelets in patients with Covid-19: association with disease severity. *Journal of Thrombosis and Thrombolysis*, pages 1–7, 2021. ISSN 0929-5305. doi: 10.1007/s11239-021-02560-x.
- [298] ATTACC Investigators, ACTIV-4a Investigators, REMAP-CAP Investigators, Patrick R Lawler, Ewan C Goligher, Jeffrey S Berger, Matthew D Neal, Bryan J McVerry, Jose C Nicolau, Michelle N Gong, Marc Carrier, Robert S Rosenson, Harmony R Reynolds, Alexis F Turgeon, Jorge Escobedo, David T Huang, Charlotte A Bradbury, Brett L Houston, Lucy Z Kornblith, Anand Kumar, Susan R Kahn, Mary Cushman, Zoe McQuilten, Arthur S Slutsky, Keri S Kim, Anthony C Gordon, Bridget-Anne Kirwan, Maria M Brooks, Alisa M Higgins, Roger J Lewis, Elizabeth Lorenzi, Scott M Berry, Lindsay R Berry, Aaron W Aday, Farah Al-Beidh, Djillali Annane, Yaseen M Arabi, Diptesh Aryal, Lisa Baumann Kreuziger, Abi Beane, Zahra Bhimani, Shailesh Bihari, Henny H Billett, Lindsay Bond, Marc Bonten, Frank Brunkhorst, Meredith Buxton, Adrian Buzgau, Lana A Castellucci, Sweta Chekuri, Jen-Ting Chen, Allen C Cheng, Tamta Chkhikvadze, Benjamin Coiffard, Todd W Costantini, Sophie de Brouwer, Lennie P G Derde, Michelle A Detry, Abhijit Duggal, Vladimír Džavík, Mark B Effron, Lise J Estcourt, Brendan M Everett, Dean A Fergusson, Mark Fitzgerald, Robert A Fowler,

References

Jean P Galanaud, Benjamin T Galen, Sheetal Gandotra, Sebastian García-Madrona, Timothy D Girard, Lucas C Godoy, Andrew L Goodman, Herman Goossens, Cameron Green, Yonatan Y Greenstein, Peter L Gross, Naomi M Hamburg, Rashan Haniffa, George Hanna, Nicholas Hanna, Sheila M Hegde, Carolyn M Hendrickson, R Duncan Hite, Alexander A Hindenburg, Aluko A Hope, James M Horowitz, Christopher M Horvat, Kristin Hudock, Beverley J Hunt, Mansoor Husain, Robert C Hyzy, Vivek N Iyer, Jeffrey R Jacobson, Devachandran Jayakumar, Norma M Keller, Akram Khan, Yuri Kim, Andrei L Kindzelski, Andrew J King, M Margaret Knudson, Aaron E Kornblith, Vidya Krishnan, Matthew E Kutcher, Michael A Laffan, Francois Lamontagne, Grégoire Le Gal, Christine M Leeper, Eric S Leifer, George Lim, Felipe Gallego Lima, Kelsey Linstrum, Edward Litton, Jose Lopez-Sendon, Jose L Lopez-Sendon Moreno, Sylvain A Lother, Saurabh Malhotra, Miguel Marcos, Andréa Saud Marinez, John C Marshall, Nicole Marten, Michael A Matthay, Daniel F McAuley, Emily G McDonald, Anna McGlothlin, Shay P McGuinness, Saskia Middeldorp, Stephanie K Montgomery, Steven C Moore, Raquel Morillo Guerrero, Paul R Mouncey, Srinivas Murthy, Girish B Nair, Rahul Nair, Alistair D Nichol, Brenda Nunez-Garcia, Ambarish Pandey, Pauline K Park, Rachael L Parke, Jane C Parker, Sam Parnia, Jonathan D Paul, Yessica S Pérez González, Mauricio Pompilio, Matthew E Prekker, John G Quigley, Natalia S Rost, Kathryn Rowan, Fernanda O Santos, Marlene Santos, Mayler Olombrada Santos, Lewis Satterwhite, Christina T Saunders, Roger E G Schutgens, Christopher W Seymour, Deborah M Siegal, Delcio G Silva, Manu Shankar-Hari, John P Sheehan, Aneesh B Singhal, Dayna Solvason, Simon J Stanworth, Tobias Tritschler, Anne M Turner, Wilma van Bentum-Puijk, Frank L van de Veerdonk, Sean van Diepen, Gloria Vazquez-Grande, Lana Wahid, Vanessa Wareham, Bryan J Wells, R Jay Widmer, Jennifer G Wilson, Eugene Yuriditsky, Fernando G Zampieri, Derek C Angus, Colin J McArthur, Steven A Webb, Michael E Farkouh, Judith S Hochman, and Ryan Zarychanski. Therapeutic Anticoagulation with Heparin in Noncritically Ill Patients with Covid-19. The New England Journal of Medicine, 385(9):NEJMoa2105911, 2021. ISSN 0028-4793. doi: 10.1056/nejmoa2105911.

[299] Francesco Santoro, Ivan Javier Nuñez-Gil, Enrica Vitale, Maria C Viana-Llamas, Begoña

Reche-Martinez, Rodolfo Romero-Pareja, Gisela Feltez Guzman, Inmaculada Fernandez Rozas, Aitor Uribarri, Víctor Manuel Becerra-Muñoz, Emilio Alfonso-Rodriguez, Marcos Garcia-Aguado, Jia Huang, María Elizabeth Ortega-Armas, Juan F Garcia Prieto, Eva Maria Corral Rubio, Fabrizio Ugo, Matteo Bianco, Alba Mulet, Sergio Raposeiras-Roubin, Jorge Luis Jativa Mendez, Carolina Espejo Paeres, Adrián Rodríguez Albarrán, Francisco Marín, Federico Guerra, Ibrahim Akin, Bernardo Cortese, Harish Ramakrishna, Carlos Macaya, Antonio Fernandez-Ortiz, and Natale Daniele Brunetti. Antiplatelet therapy and outcome in COVID-19: the Health Outcome Predictive Evaluation Registry. *Heart*, 108(2):130–136, 2022. ISSN 1355-6037. doi: 10.1136/heartjnl-2021-319552.

- [300] Jonathan H Chow, Ying Yin, David P Yamane, Danielle Davison, Ryan J Keneally, Katrina Hawkins, K Gage Parr, Mustafa Al-Mashat, Jeffery S Berger, Reamer L Bushardt, Michael A Mazzeffi, and Stuart J Nelson. Association of prehospital antiplatelet therapy with survival in patients hospitalized with COVID-19: A propensity score-matched analysis. *Journal of Thrombosis and Haemostasis*, 19(11):2814–2824, 2021. ISSN 1538-7933. doi: 10.1111/jth.15517.
- [301] Younes Zaid, Fadila Guessous, Florian Puhm, Wail Elhamdani, Lamyae Chentoufi, Andrew Conway Morris, Amine Cheikh, Farid Jalali, Eric Boilard, and Louis Flamand. Platelet reactivity to thrombin differs between patients with COVID-19 and those with ARDS unrelated to COVID-19. *Blood Advances*, 5(3):635–639, 2021. ISSN 2473-9529. doi: 10.1182/bloodadvances.2020003513.
- [302] Leo Nicolai, Alexander Leunig, Sophia Brambs, Rainer Kaiser, Markus Joppich, Marie-Louise Hoffknecht, Christoph Gold, Anouk Engel, Vivien Polewka, Maximilian Muenchhoff, Johannes C. Hellmuth, Adrian Ruhle, Stephan Ledderose, Tobias Weinberger, Heiko Schulz, Clemens Scherer, Martina Rudelius, Michael Zoller, Oliver T. Keppler, Bernhard Zwißler, Michael von Bergwelt-Baildon, Stefan Kääb, Ralf Zimmer, Roman D. Bülow, Saskia von Stillfried, Peter Boor, Steffen Massberg, Kami Pekayvaz, and Konstantin Stark. Vascular neutrophilic inflammation and immunothrombosis distinguish severe COVID-19 from influenza pneumonia. *Journal of Thrombosis and Haemostasis*, 19 (2):10.1111/jth.15179, 2020. ISSN 1538-7933. doi: 10.1111/jth.15179.

- [303] Tessa J. Barrett, Seda Bilaloglu, Macintosh Cornwell, Hannah M. Burgess, Vitor W. Virginio, Kamelia Drenkova, Homam Ibrahim, Eugene Yuriditsky, Yin Aphinyanaphongs, Mark Lifshitz, Feng Xia Liang, Julie Alejo, Grace Smith, Stefania Pittaluga, Amy V. Rapkiewicz, Jun Wang, Camelia Iancu-Rubin, Ian Mohr, Kelly Ruggles, Kenneth A. Stapleford, Judith Hochman, and Jeffrey S. Berger. Platelets contribute to disease severity in COVID-19. *Journal of Thrombosis and Haemostasis*, 19(12):3139–3153, 2021. ISSN 1538-7933. doi: 10.1111/jth.15534.
- [304] Jessica Pinaire, Jérôme Azé, Sandra Bringay, Guillaume Cayla, and Paul Landais. Hospital burden of coronary artery disease: Trends of myocardial infarction and/or percutaneous coronary interventions in France 2009–2014. PLoS ONE, 14(5):e0215649, 2019. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0215649.

Acronyms

ADP	Adenosine Diphosphate
ADPase	Adenosine Diphosphatase
ATP	Adenosine Triphosphate
BSA	Bovine Serum Albumin
Ca ²⁺	Calcium
CAS	Cell Acquisition Solution
CCS	Chronic Coronary Syndrome
CD40L	CD40- Ligand
COVID-19	Coronavirus Disease 2019
CRP-XL	Collagen Related Peptide
CSB	Cell Staining Buffer
CYANUS	Cytometry Analysis Using Shiny
CyTOF	Cytometry by time of flight
DMSO	Dimethyl Sulfoxide
DNA	Deoxyribonucleic Acid
EDTA	Ethylenediamine Tetraacetic Acid
EGTA	Ethylene Glycol-bis(β -aminoethyl ether)-N,N,N',N'-Tetraacetic Acid
FACS	Fluorescence Activated Cell Sorting
GP	Glycoprotein
GPCR	G-Protein Coupled Receptor
GTPase	Guanosine Triphosphatase, small G-Protein
HEPES	4-(2-Hydroxyethyl)-1-Piperazineethanesulfonic Acid

HSC	Hematopoietic Stem Cells
ID	Identifyer
IPC	Immature Platelet Count
IPF	Immature Platelet Fraction
LAMP-1	Lysosomal-Associated Membrane Protein 1
LAMP-3	Lysosomal-Associated Membrane Protein 3
MDS	Multi-Dimensional-Scaling
MPs	Mature Platelets
PAR	Protease-Activated Receptors
PBS	Phosphate Buffered Saline
PCI	Percutaneous Coronary Intervention
PCR	Polymerase Chain Reaction
PGE1	Prostaglandin E1
PLC	Phospholipase C
PRP	Platelet-Rich Plasma
PSGL-1	P-Selectin Glycoprotein Ligand-1
RNA	Ribonucleic Acid
RNA-seq	RNA-sequencing
RPs	Reticulated Platelets
RT	Room Temperature
SARS-CoV-2	Severe Acute Respiratory Syndrome Coronavirus 2
SOM	Self Organizing Map
ТО	Thiazole Orange
TRAP	Thrombin Receptor Activating Peptide
TXA2	Thromboxane A2
UMAP	Uniform Manifold Approximation and Projection
USA	United States of America
VASP	Vasodilator-Stimulated Phosphoprotein
viSNE	Visual Stochastic Neighbor Embedding
VWF	von Willebrand Factor

List of Publications

Bernlochner I*, **Klug M***, Larasati D, Von Scheidt M, Santovito D, Hristov M, Weber C, Laugwitz KL, Bongiovanni D. Sorting and magnetic-based isolation of reticulated platelets from peripheral blood. Platelets. 2021 Jan 2;32(1):113-119. doi: 10.1080/09537104.2020.1724923. Epub 2020 Feb 11. PMID: 32046562.* equal contribution

Klug M, Kirmes K, Han J, Lazareva O, Rosenbaum M, Viggiani G, von Scheidt M, Ruland J, Baumbach J, Condorelli G, Laugwitz K.-L., List M., Bernlochner I., Bongiovanni D. Mass cytometry of platelet-rich plasma: a new approach to analyze platelet surface expression and reactivity. Platelets. 2021 Dec 27:1-8. doi: 10.1080/09537104.2021.2009453. Epub ahead of print. PMID: 34957922.

Bongiovanni D*, **Klug M***, Lazareva O, Weidlich S, Biasi M, Ursu S, Warth S, Buske C, Lukas M, Spinner CD, Scheidt MV, Condorelli G, Baumbach J, Laugwitz KL, List M, Bernlochner I. SARS-CoV-2 infection is associated with a pro-thrombotic platelet phenotype. Cell Death Dis. 2021 Jan 5;12(1):50. doi: 10.1038/s41419-020-03333-9. PMID: 33414384; PMCID: PMC7790351.*equal contribution

Additionally, I first-authored the following publication:

Klug M*, Lazareva O*, Kirmes K, Rosenbaum M, Lukas M, Weidlich S, Spinner CD, von Scheidt M, Gosetti R, Baumbach J, Ruland J, Condorelli G, Laugwitz KL, List M, Bernlochner I, Bongiovanni D. Platelet Surface Protein Expression and Reactivity upon TRAP Stimulation after BNT162b2 Vaccination. Thromb Haemost. 2021 Aug 13. doi: 10.1055/s-0041-1733934. Epub ahead of print. PMID: 34388849.*equal contribution In addition to the first author publications, I also published as a contributing author in peer-reviewed journals (not part of this dissertation):

Louadi Z, Elkjaer ML, **Klug M**, Lio CT, Fenn A, Illes Z, Bongiovanni D, Baumbach J, Kacprowski T, List M, Tsoy O. Functional enrichment of alternative splicing events with NEASE reveals insights into tissue identity and diseases. Genome Biol. 2021 Dec 2;22(1):327. doi: 10.1186/s13059-021-02538-1. PMID: 34857024; PMCID: PMC8638120.

Arend L, Bernett J, Manz Q, **Klug M**, Lazareva O, Baumbach J, Bongiovanni D, List M. A systematic comparison of novel and existing differential analysis methods for CyTOF data. Brief Bioinform. 2021 Nov 30:bbab471. doi: 10.1093/bib/bbab471. Epub ahead of print. PMID: 34850807.

Bongiovanni D, Santamaria G, **Klug M**, Santovito D, Felicetta A, Hristov M, von Scheidt M, Aslani M, Cibella J, Weber C, Moretti A, Laugwitz KL, Peano C, Bernlochner I. Transcriptome Analysis of Reticulated Platelets Reveals a Prothrombotic Profile. Thromb Haemost. 2019 Nov 1, 119(11), 1795-1806, doi: 10.1055/s-0039-1695009.

List of Figures

1.1	Overview of megakaryopoiesis	2
1.2	Schematic drawing of a quiescent platelet	4
1.3	Schematic illustration of prothrombotic transcripts enriched in reticulated	
	platelets (RPs) of healthy donors	10
1.4	Cox Proportional Hazards Model for MACE at Follow-Up	12
2.1	Flow Cytometry sorting strategy	19
2.2	Gating protocol on PRP sample	25

List of Tables

2.1	Mass Cytometry Panel	21
2.2	Panel file	27